## Cellular senescence: from mechanisms to current biomarkers and senotherapies

Vasco Lucas<sup>1,2</sup>, Cláudia Cavadas<sup>1,2,3,\*</sup>, Célia Alexandra Aveleira<sup>1,2,4\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Centre for Neuroscience and Cell Biology (CNC), University of Coimbra, Coimbra, Portugal.

<sup>2</sup> Centre for Innovation in Biomedicine and Biotechnology (CIBB), University of Coimbra,

Portugal.

<sup>3</sup> Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Coimbra, Coimbra, Portugal.

<sup>4</sup>MultidisciplinaryInstitute of Ageing (MIA-Portugal), University of Coimbra, Coimbra, Portugal.

\*equal contribution

## Running title: The Quest to Define and Target Cellular Senescence

Corresponding authors:

Célia Alexandra Aveleira

Multidisciplinary Institute of Ageing (MIA-Portugal)

University of Coimbra

Rua Larga

Faculdade de Medicina, Pólo I, 3º andar

3004-504 Coimbra

PORTUGAL

Telephone: +351 918731966

e-mail: celia.aveleira@uc.pt

Cláudia Cavadas

CNC - Center for Neuroscience and Cell Biology University of Coimbra Rua Larga Faculdade de Medicina, Pólo I, 1º andar 3004-504 Coimbra PORTUGAL

Telephone: +351 963928766

e-mail: ccavadas@uc.pt

-Number of text pages: 72

-Number of tables: 2

-Figures: 3

-References: 412

-Number of words in the Abstract: 202

- List of nonstandard abbreviations used in the paper, with abbreviations listed in alphabetical

order:

ADEPT: Antibody-directed enzyme prodrug therapy

AMPK: 5' AMP-activated protein kinase

BCL-2: B-cell lymphoma/leukemia-2

BiP: Binding immunoglobulin protein

C/EBP: CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein

CAR: Chimeric antigen receptor

CDK: Cyclin-dependent kinases

CMA: Chaperone-mediated autophagy

CNNs: Convolutional neural networks

COX-2: Cyclooxygenase 2

**CR:** Caloric Restriction

DDR: DNA damage response

Deep-SeSMo: Deep Learning-Based Senescence Scoring System by Morphology

ECM: Extracellular matrix

EGCG: Epigallocatechin gallate

ER: Endoplasmic reticulum

ERAD: ER-associated protein degradation

ERK: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase

FAT-ATTAC: Fat apoptosis through targeted activation of caspase

FDA: Food and Drug Administration

- FOXO4: Forkhead Box Proteins O 4
- GATA4: GATA Binding Protein 4
- GFP: Green fluorescent protein
- HUVECs: Human umbilical vein endothelial cells
- IGFBP: Insulin-like growth factor binding proteins
- LBR: Lamin B receptor
- LMNB1: Lamin B1 gene
- MIDAS: Mitochondrial Dysfunction-Associated Senescence
- MTOR: Mammalian target of rapamycin
- Nrf2: Nuclear factor-erythroid 2-related factor 2
- OIS: Oncogene-induced senescence
- PCNA: Proliferating cell nuclear antigen
- ROS: Reactive oxygen species
- Rb: Rb tumor suppressor protein
- SA-β-gal: Senescence-associated beta-galactosidase
- SAHF: Senescence-associated heterochromatic foci
- SASP: Senescence-associated secretory phenotype
- SCAPs: Senescent cell anti-apoptotic pathways
- TCA: Tricarboxylic acid
- UPR: Unfolded protein response
- mRFP: Red fluorescent protein
- uPAR: Urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor

#### Abstract

An increase in life expectancy in developed countries has led to an insurgency of chronic agingrelated diseases. In the last few decades, several studies provided evidence of the prominent role of cellular senescence in many of these pathologies. Key traits of senescent cells include cell cycle arrest, apoptosis resistance, and secretome shift to senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP) resulting in increased secretion of various intermediate bioactive factors important for senescence pathophysiology. However, cellular senescence is a highly phenotypically heterogeneous process, hindering the discovery of totally specific and accurate biomarkers. Also, strategies to prevent the pathological effect of senescent cell accumulation during aging by impairing senescence onset or promoting senescent cell clearance have shown great potential during *in vivo* studies and some are already in early stages of clinical translation. The adaptability of these senotherapeutic approaches to human application has been questioned due to the lack of proper senescence targeting and senescence involvement in important physiological functions. In this review, we explore the heterogeneous phenotype of senescent cells and its influence on the expression of biomarkers currently used for senescence detection. We also discuss the current evidence regarding the efficacy, reliability, development stage, and potential for human applicability of the main existing senotherapeutic strategies.

### **Significance Statement**

This manuscript is an extensive review of what is currently known about the complex process of cellular senescence exploring its most defining features. The main body of the discussion focus on how the multi-feature fluctuation of the senescence phenotype and the physiological role of cellular senescence have both caused a limitation in the search for truly reliable senescence biomarkers and the progression in the development of senotherapies.

Table of Contents	
I. Introduction	
II. Features and Hallmarks of Cellular Senescence	9
A. DNA Damage & Epigenomic Alterations	11
B. Macromolecule imbalance during Cellular Senescence	
i. Cellular Senescence induces Protein homeostasis alterations	13
ii. Autophagy & Cellular Senescence	15
iii. Klotho, Autophagy and Cellular Senescence	
iv. Lipidic alterations during cellular senescence	20
C. Structural and functional alterations of cell organelles during Cellular	r Senescence. 21
i. Cellular senescence-associated nuclear alterations	21
ii. Mitochondrial dysfunction	24
iii. Mitochondrial dysfunction-associated senescence (MiDAS)	25
iv. Lysosomal Dysfunction	26
D. Senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP)	27
E. Post-mitotic senescence	
III. Cellular Senescence in physiological processes	
IV. Cellular Senescence Detection & Analysis	
A. Markers used to evaluate cellular senescence	32
B. Senolytic mouse models developed for cellular senescence study	
V. Senotherapy & Aging-related diseases	47
A. Senomorphics	51
B. Senolytic treatments	55
C. Alternative Senolytic Strategies	69
VI. Conclusion and Future perspectives	73
	6

### I. Introduction

In 1961, Hayflick and Moorhead showed that cultures of fibroblasts had a limited number of cell divisions and therefore could not be maintained indefinitely (Hayflick and Moorhead, 1961). They identified three different phases during human fibroblast embryonic tissue culture. Phase I corresponded to culture establishment where cells present a high growth rate, during Phase II cell division gradually decline until completely stopped, marking the beginning of Phase III where culture cell number started to rapidly decline, leading the culture to no longer be considered viable (Hayflick and Moorhead 1961). It was not known at that time, but this was later explained by the gradual shortening of chromosomes telomeres with each cell division that ultimately lead to chromosomal instability and DNA damage triggering a process now known as replicative senescence, which has been described in many different human and animal cell types (Lundblad and Szostak, 1989; Greider, 1990; Harley, 1991). Replicative senescence belongs to a wide network of cellular mechanisms collectively known as cellular senescence which in its essence is characterized by typical cellular features that include permanent cell cycle arrest, shift in cellular secretome content referred to as senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP), morphological alterations and resistance to apoptosis (Hayflick and Moorhead, 1961; Wang, 1995; Campisi, 1996; Coppé et al., 2008). Even though it is thought that cellular senescence only spreads to a small fraction of the total cell population of each tissue, this small percentage can lead to pathological alterations in tissue function due to the continuous pro-inflammatory SASP mediators release which has already been associated with several aging-related pathological processes (Biran et al., 2017). Differently from quiescent or apoptotic cells, senescent cells are highly metabolically active allowing them to sustain the continuous production of SASP mediators (Capasso et al., 2015). SASP mediators generally have proinflammatory effects including disrupting progenitor and stem cell function, induction of extracellular matrix rearrangement and even spreading of senescence phenotype (Kumar et al., 1992; Acosta et al., 2008, 2012, 2013; Kuilman et al., 2008; Orjalo et al., 2009). However, they also signal the presence of senescent cells allowing their clearance by the immune cells (Xue et al., 2007; Krizhanovsky et al., 2008; TW Kang et al., 2011a; Sagiv and Krizhanovsky, 2013). With the aging-related decrease in immune system function called "immunosenescence", it is thought that the immune system slowly loses the capacity to eliminate senescent cells from tissues, therefore, contributing to the development of age-related chronic diseases (although this is still not entirely accepted) (TW Kang *et al.*, 2011b; Sagiv and Krizhanovsky, 2013; Burton and Stolzing, 2018; Ovadya *et al.*, 2018; Karin *et al.*, 2019).

Nowadays, cellular senescence can be divided into three main categories: i) replicative senescence ii) developmentally programmed cellular senescence, evidenced to be a crucial process for healthy embryonic development, and iii) stress-induced premature senescence (extensively reviewed by (Toussaint et al., 2002; Courtois-Cox et al., 2008; Da Silva-Álvarez et al., 2019)), triggered by a wide range of external and internal by stimuli such as oxidative stress, oncogene expression, DNA damage, and others represented in Figure 1. This variety of stimuli can lead to different but intertwined cellular senescence programs that have been individually characterized by specific phenotypic alterations (Wiley et al., 2017) which have not yet made possible the discovery of a single reliable cellular senescence biomarker. This has also been an obstacle in the development of therapeutic strategies targeting senescent cells (in this review we refer to them as senotherapeutics) given that the heterogeneity of the senescence phenotype throughout tissues might mean that some tissues might not be affected by the senotherapy and the lack of a specific biomarker might promote off-target effects. Despite this, pre-clinical and even clinical results have shown some promising results regarding the potential of some senotherapeutic strategies to treat aging-related pathological conditions (Zhu et al., 2016; Yosef et al., 2016; Y Zhu et al., 2017; Munoz-Espin et al., 2018; Amor et al., 2020). With this review, we aim to explain the important aspects of cellular senescence mechanisms that led to the development of current strategies used to detect senescent cells and the potential senotherapeutic approaches that are currently under optimization.

### **II. Features and Hallmarks of Cellular Senescence**

As mentioned earlier, cellular senescence phenotypic manifestations can be highly diverse being mainly influenced by cell type and inductive stimuli (Basistyid *et al.*, n.d.; Kirschner *et al.*,

2020; Tripathi *et al.*, 2021). Some of the senescence-inducing mechanisms have only been reported *in vitro* and remain to be identified *in vivo* studies (**Figure 1**). Also, as previously mentioned, senescence phenotype is a highly heterogeneous and dynamic process, however, there are cellular features and phenotypic traits that are shared by most of the different cellular senescence types.

One defining trait of cellular senescence is cell cycle arrest, which is shared with quiescent cells. Differently from senescent cells that are irreversible arrested in G1, G1/S or G2 cell cycle check points, quiescence cells indulge into a steady cell phase called the G0 phase but retain the ability to re-enter the cell cycle. Although already been proven to have physiological functions (as mentioned earlier), cellular senescence is a degenerative process that is involved in pathological conditions mainly associated with aging and often arises as an alarm response triggered by damaging stimulation or unusual proliferation (Borodkina et al., 2018; Gorgoulis et al., 2019; Fujimaki and Yao, 2020). Differently, quiescence ensues in the absence of appropriate nutrition and growth stimulation (not as a result of cell damage) and is crucial for differentiated tissue homeostasis, regeneration, and repair upon damage and protection of stem and progenitor cells from stressors (Borodkina et al., 2018; Gorgoulis et al., 2019; Fujimaki and Yao, 2020). Further, contrary to senescent cells, given the proper stimuli quiescent cells can return to the cell cycle and proliferate (Borodkina et al., 2018; Gorgoulis et al., 2019; Fujimaki and Yao, 2020). It is also worth mentioning that i) most cells that can enter quiescence are also susceptible to premature and replicative senescence (Borodkina et al. 2018) and ii) despite cellular senescence being considered an irreversible process, recent studies have reported situations where senescent cells (mostly tumor cells) were able to reenter the cell cycle (Milanovic et al., 2018; Patel et al., 2016; Saleh et al., 2019).

Cellular senescence-associated cell cycle arrest is mainly mediated by p53/p21 and p16/Rb pathways occurring in upregulation of p16 and p21 or increased activity of p53 (Childs *et al.*, 2015) (which will be discussed below) (**Figure 1**). Cells undergoing senescence in *in vitro* cultures, often display macromolecule imbalance such as alterations in protein homeostasis (proteostasis) and intracellular lipidic content along with structural and functional alterations in

cell organelles such as the nucleus (some cells might even display multiple nuclei), mitochondria and lysosomes (often dysfunctional and enlarged and accumulate in abnormally large numbers) (Guerrero *et al.*, 2020) (**Figure 1**). Alterations in the composition of the cellular membrane such as upregulation of caveolin-1 (shown to promote stress-induced premature senescence through inhibition of Nrf2 (Volonte et al. 2013)) can also be seen which along with cell swelling and flat shape are thought to be caused by cytoskeleton reorganization (Wang and Gundersen 1984, Amaya-Montoya et al. 2020). There is also a senescence-associated tendency towards a metabolic shift favoring glycolysis over fatty acid oxidation (James *et al.*, 2015) and the development of a senescence-specific secretome profile called SASP. In the following chapter we present a detailed characterization of these senescence-associated features.

### A. DNA Damage & Epigenomic Alterations

As mentioned earlier, one characteristic of senescent cells is the permanent state of irreversible cell cycle arrest. One of the main cell cycle facilitators is the cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) which are enzymes responsible for inducing the expression of other enzymes that promote cell cycle progression (Malumbres, 2014). During senescence, upon the activation of the DNA damage response (DDR), a signaling cascade referred to as the p53/p21 and  $p16^{INK4A}$  pathways that culminate in CDK inhibition by proteins encoded in the CDKN2A (p16<sup>INK4A</sup>), CDKN2B  $(p15^{INK4B})$  and CDKN1A  $(p21^{CIP})$  genes (Figure 1). The continued inhibition of CDK results in the repression of E2F target genes required for the transition from G1 to S through prevented inactivation of Rb (Salama et al., 2014; Hernandez-Segura et al., 2018) (Figure 1). DDR usually maintains cell cycle arrest until the damage is repaired, however, unlike quiescent cells, senescent cells do not seem to be able to resume the cell cycle due to their incapacity to be reactive to mitogenic or growth factors (Rossiello et al., 2014; Hernandez-Segura et al., 2018). Senescence-inducing stimuli activate the DDR through ATM or ATR serine-protein kinases signaling that initiate cell cycle arrest by promoting p53 stabilization which leads to p21 transcriptional upregulation. p21 inhibits cyclin E-cyclin-dependent kinase2 (cyclin E-Cdk2) preventing Rb inactivation and allowing it to stay bonded to E2F which cannot induce the

expression of essential genes for the transitioning from G1 to S phase (Rossiello *et al.*, 2014; Salama *et al.*, 2014; Herranz and Gil, 2018) (**Figure 1**). ATM or ATR serine-protein kinases signaling can also lead to phosphorylation of the histone H2AX (variant from the H2A family) on Ser 139 residue in the H2AX carboxyterminal tail, forming  $\gamma$ H2AX, leading to structural alterations at the damaged site and assembly of specific DNA repair complexes that can promote DNA repair.  $\gamma$ H2AX function and mechanisms of action in DDR are reviewed elsewhere (Turinetto and Giachino, 2015; Georgoulis *et al.*, 2017; Hernandez-Segura *et al.*, 2018).

Other epigenetic alterations have also been shown to play a role in cellular senescence, such as H3K9 methylation (H3K9me3) which allows it to serve as a binding site for acetyltransferase Tip60 that can activate ATM through acetylation, triggering the DDR and leading to cell cycle arrest (Wang *et al.*, 2009). H3K9me3 is then reversed through DDR-mediated degradation of G9a/GLP methyltransferase to facilitate the progression of the DNA repairing process.

As will be further discussed below, the CDK4/6 inhibitor p16 is also an essential driver of cell cycle arrest during cellular senescence and currently is one of the most used and more accurate biomarkers for senescence detection both *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Rayess *et al.*, 2012; Hernandez-Segura *et al.*, 2018).

During physiological conditions, p16 remains methylated through the action of DNA (cytosine-5)-methyltransferase 1 (DNMT1) methyltransferase. However, upon cellular senescence DNMT1 inhibition, causes p16 promoter demethylation (BQ Zhu *et al.*, 2017). p16 can also be transcriptionally regulated through the binding of Polycomb repressor complex (PRC) 1 and 2 to its coding locus (*INK4/ARF*) leading to heterochromatin formation. In contrast, detachment of these complexes leads to the formation of euchromatin and restoration of the capacity for p16 transcription (Rayess *et al.*, 2012). JMJD3, ZRF1, and MLL1 are other factors that participate in *INK4* locus epigenetic regulation (Barradas *et al.*, 2009; Kotake *et al.*, 2009; Ribeiro *et al.*, 2013). However, it is still not clear how the recruitment and disassociation of the PRCs and these epigenetic factors from the *INK4/ARF* are mediated (Herranz and Gil, 2018). H3K9me2 is also reduced in the promoters of IL-6 and IL-8 known as the two main SASP components (Takahashi *et al.*, 2012).

#### **B.** Macromolecule imbalance during Cellular Senescence

#### i. Cellular Senescence induces Protein homeostasis alterations

Endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress has been proposed as a promoter of senescence-associated oxidative stress (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015). However, at the moment, there is still controversy about whether ER stress causes cellular senescence or it is just one more consequence of this process (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015). The ER is a continuous network of membranes spread throughout the cytoplasm of eukaryotic cells with a connection to the nucleus that plays a huge role in lipid and calcium homeostasis and harbors a highly oxidizing environment that favors the dynamization of crucial processes for protein production such as synthesis, folding, post-translational modification and cytoplasmic protein transport (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015).

During cellular senescence, numerous cellular insults can lead to proteotoxicity through ER stress such as nutrient and energy deprivation, oxidative stress, accumulation of aberrant mutations, and abnormal increase in protein synthesis featuring low chaperone availability. Overall this ultimately can lead to an abnormal accumulation of damaged unfolded/misfolded proteins in the ER lumen (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015). Increased concentration of intracellular oxidative agents such as ROS can lead to the inactivation of a variety of protein tyrosine phosphatases through oxidation of the cysteine residues in their active sites (Deschenes-Simard *et al.*, 2013). This can lead to ERK signaling hyperactivation, which might induce cellular senescence. In fact, high levels of phospho-ERK (ERK activated form) are found throughout senescent abundant pre-neoplastic lesions and therapy-induced senescent cells (Haugstetter *et al.*, 2010; Deschenes-Simard *et al.*, 2013; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). Further, the excess of ROS in conditions where metals are present can lead to carbonylation of many aminoacid residues including arginine, lysine, threonine, and proline which can expose protein hydrophobic surfaces promoting aggregation and unfolding (Nystrom, 2005). Also, other aminoacid groups can react with these carbonyl residues to form Schiff bases that can further promote aggregation

(Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). Cross-link between protein aggregates and lipids or sugars can produce insoluble aggregates usually seen in aged tissues and senescent cells called lipofuscin (discussed further below) (Brunk and Terman, 2002; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). To counteract the abnormal intracellular accumulation of protein aggregates, cells are known to possess two systems: the unfolded protein response (UPR) and ER-associated protein degradation (ERAD) (**Figure 2**). ERAD induces unfolded protein transportation from ER to the cytosol for degradation by the proteasome. UPR is a cellular mechanism that promotes the reinstatement of proteostasis (protein homeostasis) by increasing the production of chaperones and components of both autophagy and ERAD systems and promoting a decrease in protein synthesis. UPR can also increase ER capacity in response to increase protein burden through XBP1s and ATF6 $\alpha$ , but not ATF4 activation, that increases phospholipid synthesis which promotes ER membranes enlongation (Shaffer *et al.*, 2004; Sriburi *et al.*, 2007; Bommiasamy *et al.*, 2009).

Binding immunoglobulin protein (BiP) is a protein found in ER that can bind and inhibit the UPR key activators IRE1 $\alpha$ , ATF6 $\alpha$ , and PERK. An increase in unfolded/misfolded protein load in the ER lumen causes Bip to detach from these proteins to bind to unfolded/misfolded proteins leading to UPR activation (**Figure 2**). UPR activation has also been demonstrated to increase Bip translation (Gulow *et al.*, 2002), a phenomenon that is reported to occur during cellular senescence (Hernandez-Segura *et al.*, 2018). In fact, BiP mRNA and protein levels were shown to be upregulated in some models of cellular senescence, however, the same could not be observed in other cellular senescence models (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015). There is also evidence that the UPR activation might vary according to the different cellular senescence mechanisms (**Figure 1**) as replicative senescence of WI38 cells leads to the activation of all UPR inducers (ATF6 $\alpha$ , PERK, and IRE1 $\alpha$ ) while cellular senescence induced by hydrogen peroxide only leads to PERK activation (Matos *et al.*, 2015). More evidence of the correlation between ER stress and cellular senescence can be found throughout the literature (Denoyelle, 2006; Rayess *et al.*, 2012; Dorr *et al.*, 2013) along with indications of the importance of all UPR inducers in cellular senescence which are reviewed by Pluquet et. al (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015).

### *ii. Autophagy & Cellular Senescence*

As shown in Figure 2, autophagy is another response mechanism triggered by the cell upon ER proteotoxic stress and other stressing stimuli such as hypoxia, oxidative stress, or nutrient deprivation (Saha et al., 2018). This lysosomal "self-eating" process is essential for preserving the equilibrium between intracellular anabolism and catabolism. While the ERAD system is limited to the degradation of ubiquitin-conjugated protein aggregates, autophagy can be used by the cell to decompose and/or reuse a variety of damaged macromolecules, aggregates, or intracellular organelles including mitochondria, ER, peroxisomes and lipid droplets through lysosome digestion (Saha et al., 2018). The resulting smaller biomolecules can be secreted or used as building blocks for intracellular anabolic reactions. For example, resulting amino acids can be used for protein synthesis, free fatty acids for the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle or  $\beta$ oxidation, and glucose for ATP production through glycolysis (Gamerdinger et al., 2011; Moreno-Blas et al., 2018). At first, autophagy was thought to be activated non-selectively in response to stress, however recent evidence suggests that some intracellular components or even pathogens can be selectively degraded by this mechanism (Farre and Subramani, 2016). Autophagy is divided into three variants (macroautophagy, microautophagy, and chaperonemediated autophagy (CMA)) that differ mainly in the process of cargo transportation to the lysosomes. During macroautophagy, cargo to be degraded is sequestered by a double-membrane vesicle structure referred to as autophagosome which is then transported via the dynein machinery on microtubules to the lysosomes to form the autolysosomes where the entire complex is degraded by the lysosomal hydrolytic enzymes. In microautophagy, cargo is directly engulfed by the lysosomes and in CMA protein transportation towards the lysosomes is facilitated through a multi-chaperone complex (Moreno-Blas et al., 2018; Saha et al., 2018).

During aging, macroautophagy (the better-described type of autophagy) is known to decline in various tissues and its stimulation is correlated with an increase in the longevity of model organisms (Madeo *et al.*, 2015; Moreno-Blas *et al.*, 2018). Further, many behavioral and pharmacological interventions that promote longevity in model organisms such as exercise, calorie restriction, target of rapamycin (TOR) or insulin/insulin-like growth factor signaling

inhibition and sirtuins or 5' AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activation are known to induce autophagy (de Cabo *et al.*, 2014; D Zhou *et al.*, 2021). In the context of aging, autophagy has gained more attention than the ERAD mechanism since the proteasome is unable to degrade protein aggregates formed in the pro-oxidant and aggregation-prone milieu seen during aging (Kuwano *et al.*, 2016). Since one known hallmark of cellular senescence is the accumulation of damaged cellular components, it has been proposed that the alterations of autophagy seen during aging can be a factor in the development or maintenance of the senescent phenotype (Rajawat *et al.*, 2009). However, evidence shows that autophagy can have pro and antisenescent effects depending on the timing and duration along with the type of autophagy (general or specific), cargo and inducing/inhibitory stimuli. Further, this relationship has been shown to play a role in a wide range of pathological conditions including arthritis, atherosclerosis, cancer and renal diseases (Kang and Elledge, 2016; Rajendran *et al.*, 2019).

Evidence suggests that cellular senescence can control macroautophagy, although its effect seems to change according to the context (Kang and Elledge, 2016). Macromolecules recycled during macroautophagy have been shown to be highly important to the synthesis of the SASP factors (Kang and Elledge, 2016). In agreement, inhibition of macroautophagy has been shown to both impair and stimulate HRAS<sup>G12V</sup> inducing senescence and the formation of SASP (Kang and Elledge, 2016). Downregulation of ATG7 and Atg12 (both indispensable for autophagosome formation) promotes premature senescence in human fibroblasts (HT Kang *et al.*, 2011). In a study performed by Garcia-Prat and colleagues, impaired macroautophagy causes early senescence of young myosatellite cells (crucial for muscle tissue regeneration), through disruption of proteostasis, increased oxidative stress, and mitochondrial dysfunction while re-establishment of autophagy was able to reverse senescence phenotype and restore regenerative functions of old myosatellite cells (Garcia-Prat *et al.*, 2016).

The stability of the transcription factor and major regulator of SASP that accumulates intracellularly during senescence known as GATA4 (GATA Binding Protein 4), is mediated by macroautophagy. GATA4 degradation is induced by a key receptor in the autophagic process named SQSTM1/p62. However, GATA4-SQSTM1 interaction declines upon exposure to

senescence-inducing stimuli leading to abnormal GATA4 accumulation which causes overproduction of SASP mediators through continuous activation of the NF- $\kappa$ B pathway. Further, SASP factors have also been shown to be synthesized from recycled amino acids in a complex formed at the trans-side of the Golgi apparatus during macroautophagy in Oncogeneinduced senescence (OIS) known as the TOR-autophagy spatial coupling compartment (Narita *et al.*, 2011). Autolysosomes accumulate in this site forming a pool of reusable amino acids that are then used by MTORC1 to sustain SASP factors production including interleukin-6/8 (IL-6 & IL-8) (Narita *et al.*, 2011).

On the other hand, Zheng and colleagues reported that macroautophagy was increased in senescent mesenchymal stem cells senescence displaying a high number of autophagic vacuoles and upregulation of autophagy-related proteins. Further, pharmacological inhibition using bafilomycin A1 and 3-methyladenine of autophagy in the same type of cells resulted in the downregulation of senescence markers (Zheng et al., 2014). While pharmacological inhibition of autophagy was shown to prevent premature senescent phenotype of human umbilical vein endothelial cells, although increased apoptosis (Patschan et al., 2008). CMA is responsible for the selective degradation of misfolded, oxidized, or damaged proteins which is essential to the maintenance of cellular proteostasis. As such, CMA impairment during aging can lead to intracellular accumulation of protein aggregates which is a known hallmark of cellular senescence that can contribute to the development of age-related diseases (Moreno-Blas et al., 2018). During CMA, proteins set to be degraded display an exposed KFERO motif which is recognized by HSC70 chaperones and co-chaperones. The formed protein-chaperone complex is later recognized by the lysosomal transmembrane protein LAMP2A that multimerizes into a pore structure allowing for internalization of the now unfolded protein which is then degraded by the lysosomal hydrolases (Moreno-Blas et al., 2018). Evidence suggests that the age-related decline in CMA function is mainly attributed to both LAMP2A downregulation and impaired multimerization which might be associated with the aging increase in cellular senescence since LAMP2A was shown to be reduced in senescent mouse embryonic fibroblasts (Storer et al., 2013). Further, RNase A (CMA target) degradation rate has been shown to be reduced during cellular senescence (topic more extensively reviewed by Moreno-Blas and colleagues) (Storer *et al.*, 2013). There is still a lot to unveil regarding CMA relationship with cellular senescence, but evidence point to a CMA possessing an anti-senescent effect which is gradually lost during aging.

### iii. Klotho, Autophagy and Cellular Senescence

In 1997 Kuro-o et al. reported that the deletion of an unknown gene in mice resulted in a significant decrease in their lifespan as a result of the premature development of various agerelated problems (Kuro-o et al., 1997). This gene became to be known as "Klotho" and codes for a protein now known as "α-Klotho". Since then, 3 homologous proteins were discovered including  $\beta$ -Klotho (Ito *et al.*, 2000), KLPH (Ito *et al.*, 2002), and the Klotho-related protein (Klrp) (Hayashi and Ito, 2016) differing in structure, function and localization.  $\alpha$ -Klotho and  $\beta$ -Klotho are highly homologous proteins and both regulate important metabolic processes in mammals (Kuro-o, 2019), however, they differ in their specific functions and localization (H Zhou *et al.*, 2021).  $\beta$ -Klotho indeed can be mostly found in the highly metabolic active tissues such as liver, gut, pancreas, yolk sac, and brown and white adipose tissues where it mediates various metabolic processes including fatty acid metabolism, glucose uptake, and bile acid synthesis (Ito *et al.*, 2000). On the other hand,  $\alpha$ -Klotho is highly expressed in some brain structures including the epithelial cells of the choroid plexus and at low levels in the pituitary (H Zhou et al., 2021) and is known to participate in homeostasis maintenance-related functions such as prevention of inflammation and ROS-induced oxidative damage, stem cells protection, Ca<sup>2+</sup> and phosphate homeostasis, myelination induction and long-term enhancement in neurons (Liu et al., 2007; Martin et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2018; H Zhou et al., 2021). Interestingly, evidence indicates that  $\alpha$ -Klotho seems to influence the autophagic flux which might be correlated with the pathophysiological development of aging-related diseases given that  $\alpha$ -Klotho's expression levels decrease during aging in various tissues including brain, liver, kidney, and heart sinoatrial node (Duce et al., 2008; Yamazaki et al., 2010; Semba et al., 2014; Akasaka-Manya et al., 2016; Zhou et al., 2018; H Zhou et al., 2021). In fact, some studies

provide a link between  $\alpha$ -Klotho with neurodegenerative disorders, as Alzheimer's disease, whose pathophysiology is characterized by abnormal deposition of amyloid- $\beta$  and formation of neurofibrillary tangles in the brain which are usually removed through autophagy. whose pathophysiology is characterized by abnormal deposition of amyloid- $\beta$  and formation of neurofibrillary tangles in the brain which are usually removed through autophagy. Evidence indicates that autophagy is disrupted in the brains of Alzheimer's disease patients and animal models (DS Yang et al., 2011; Castellazzi et al., 2019; Pomilio et al., 2020) and that this impairment is highly influenced by an age-related decrease in  $\alpha$ -Klotho's expression (Zeng et al., 2019). In fact,  $\alpha$ -Klotho's overexpression was shown to activate autophagy through inhibition of Akt/mTOR pathway, preventing amyloid- $\beta$  deposition in amyloid- $\beta$ 1-42 fibrilstreated BV2 cells (Zeng et al., 2019) and decreasing hyperphosphorylated tau protein levels (precursors of neurofibrillary tangles' formation) (Gao et al., 2018; Xin et al., 2018; Zeng et al., 2019). Further,  $\alpha$ -Klotho overexpression in the brain of APP/PS1 mice (Alzheimer's disease mouse model) prevented the abnormal accumulation of lipofuscin which are insoluble autofluorescent aggregates thought to be composed of oxidized proteins that accumulate intracellularly in senescent cells (further discussed below) (Brunk and Terman, 2002; Zeng et al., 2019). This is thought to be mediated by  $\alpha$ -Klotho's autophagy activation capacity (H Zhou et al., 2021). Age-related decrease in  $\alpha$ -Klotho's expression in renal tubular epithelial cells has also been correlated with the development of renal problems such as chronic kidney disease. Restoration of  $\alpha$ -Klotho levels in cultured human renal tubular epithelial cells (HKC-8) and cells from unilateral ischemia-reperfusion mice had a mitochondrial protective effect mediated by significant inhibition of Wnt1 and Wnt9a-induced mitochondrial injury resulting in decrease in cellular senescence and fibrotic lesions (Miao et al., 2021). In another study, inner medullary collecting duct-3 cells exposed to radiation displayed higher cellular senescence than controls along with decreased  $\alpha$ -Klotho's gene expression. The same was further confirmed in the kidney tissues of BALB/c mice and was attributed to radiation's mediated increase in TNF- $\alpha$ expression, which downregulates  $\alpha$ -Klotho's expression and prevents the formation of soluble  $\alpha$ -Klotho by decreasing the expression of  $\alpha$ -Klotho ectodomain shedding enzyme ADAM9/10/17.

This may underlie the development of radiation nephropathy which is a major complication associated with radiotherapy (Kim *et al.*, 2021). Cigarette smoke, one of the major risk factors for the development of COPD, has also been shown to promote a decrease in  $\alpha$ -Klotho's expression in lung macrophages of mice and individuals with smoking habits with or without COPD. Moreover, bronchial epithelial cells from COPD patients show lower levels of  $\alpha$ -Klotho (Li *et al.*, 2015; Krick *et al.*, 2018) and its overexpression *in vitro* was shown to protect cigarette smoke-induced cell death (Blake *et al.*, 2015). Interestingly, cigarette smoke transiently activates autophagy which leads to cellular senescence (Fujii *et al.*, 2012). Reduction of  $\alpha$ -Klotho and other mediators has also been shown to promote vascular dysfunction (precursor to the development of cardiovascular disease) through the induction of endothelial cell senescence (Jia *et al.*, 2019).

### iv. Lipidic alterations during cellular senescence

Besides proteins, evidence suggests that lipid macromolecules such as fatty acids, sphingolipids, and glycerolipids might play a role in the development, maintenance and even spreading of senescence phenotype (Saitou *et al.*, 2018). The lipidic amphipathic nature allows for the formation of cellular membranes not only delimiting the cell (plasma membrane) but also the intracellular organelles. The plasma membrane is constituted by phospholipids, glycolipids, and cholesterol and its fluidity depend on the presence of these molecules and the length and unsaturation of the fatty acyl tails (van Meer *et al.*, 2008; Triana-Martinez *et al.*, 2019). As already mentioned, one main hallmark of cellular senescence is remodulation of the plasma membrane (Hernandez-Segura *et al.*, 2018). It is thought that the upregulation of lipid biosynthesis and metabolism during senescence could be prompted by increased lipidic demand to support membrane enlargement (Millner and Atilla-Gokcumen, 2020). There is also solid evidence of various types of lipidic macromolecule's involvement in senescence-related processes including cell cycle arrest, oxidative stress response, inflammation, and SASP production (Millner and Atilla-Gokcumen, 2020). Triacylglycerols and lipid droplet accumulation have been also revealed to be a major lipidic change during fibroblast replicative

senescence (Lizardo *et al.*, 2017). Increased lipid droplets and upregulation of enzymes involved in breaking down reactive lipids were also reported during therapy-induced senescence (Flor *et al.*, 2017). It is thought that lipid droplet accumulation is part of a cell defensive mechanism during senescence that redirects unsaturated fatty acids to triacylglycerols depositing them in lipid droplets preventing their oxidation and formation of lipid peroxides (Flor *et al.*, 2017; Lizardo *et al.*, 2017). Other possible lipidic macromolecules or intervenients in lipid metabolism possibly involved in the process of cellular senescence include ceramides, deoxyceramides sphingosine kinase 1 and 2 (SK1 and SK2, catalyzers of sphingosine phosphorylation for the generation of sphingosine-1-phosphate), CD36 (cluster of differentiation 36, membrane receptor involved in fatty acid metabolism) and carnitine palmitoyl transferase 1 (CPT1, a mitochondrial transporter transmembrane enzyme that converts long-chain fatty acyl-CoA to long-chain acylcarnitine), these are properly reviewed by Millner and Atilla-Gokcumen (Millner and Atilla-Gokcumen, 2020).

### C. Structural and functional alterations of cell organelles during Cellular Senescence

#### i. Cellular senescence-associated nuclear alterations

The development of some cellular features such as transcriptional and proteomic regulation along with cell migration, proliferation, morphology, and lineage specification have been shown to be under the influence of extracellular mechanical stimulation that is converted into biochemical signals (Humphrey *et al.*, 2014; Gilbert and Swift, 2019). Cytoskeleton filaments attached to membrane-anchored receptors such as cell membrane-spanning G-protein-coupled receptors, stretch-activated ion channels, or integrin and cadherin adhesion complexes, can sense mechanical stimuli from the extracellular matrix (ECM) or neighbor cells (Zuidema *et al.*, 2020). These filaments are connected to the nucleus where the mechanical stimuli are mediated by the linker of the nucleoskeleton and cytoskeleton (LINC) complex. This protein structure is formed by 3 main families of conserved proteins which are fairly reviewed elsewhere (Gilbert and Swift, 2019). One of these types is lamins, major components of the nuclear lamina that lines the inside of the nuclear envelope, a structure responsible for containing the nucleus,

composed of the inner, and outer phospholipid bilayer membranes, and a space formed between the two layers referred to as the perinuclear space which is connected to the lumen of the rough ER (Gilbert and Swift, 2019). Lamins, type V intermediate filament proteins, are structural components of the nuclear lamina, a structure that provides a molecular interface between the inner nuclear membrane and chromatin, and that is critical for the definition of the viscoelastic properties and shape of the nucleus. Lamins can be classified into two types: i) A-type lamins encoded by the LMNA gene which can originate both lamins A or C through alternative splicing and are known to be predominantly expressed in differentiated cells and are present in the nuclear lamina and nuclear interior, and ii) B-type lamins composed of lamins B1 and B2 which are respectively encoded by the LMNB1 and LMNB2 genes and are known to be expressed in all mammalian cells and found almost exclusively at the nuclear periphery (Gonzalo *et al.*, 2017).

In the eukaryotic nucleus, while euchromatin is mainly found in the internal nucleus, a great portion of epigenetically silent heterochromatin is distributed in the surrounding areas of the nuclear periphery being anchored to the inner side of the nuclear envelope (Lukasova et al., 2018). These heterochromatin/nuclear bonds are referred to as heterochromatin tethers and have been shown to play a major role in the regulation of the organization and function of chromatin, influencing gene expression (Holmer and Worman, 2001; Lukasova et al., 2018). Heterochromatin tethers are formed by tethering proteins from the inner nuclear membrane. These proteins can recognize lamina-associated heterochromatin domains (LAD) along with nuclear lamins engaging in a bridging role between the heterochromatin and the nuclear envelope. Lamin B receptor (LBR) is part of this group of proteins, it preferably binds to lamin B1 in embryonic and non-differentiated cells and also to chromatin regions marked by specific histone modifications through its Tudor domain resulting in gene silencing (Olins et al., 2010). Mutations in its gene locus are known to be causative of pathological abnormalities such as Pelger–Huet disorder (Lukasova et al., 2018). In fact, two distinguished heterochromatin tethers demark proliferating cells from differentiating cells (Lukasova et al., 2018). In embryonic and non-differentiated cells, LBR heterochromatin tethers promote chromatin structural arrangement that facilitates the expression of proliferation-inducing genes while heterochromatin tethers formed by lamin A/C and LEM-domain (discussed below) promote chromatin structural arrangement that facilitates the silencing of proliferation-inducing genes and the expression different kinds of differentiation-inducing cells (Brachner and Foisner, 2011; Lukasova *et al.*, 2018). Results from a study performed by Solovei et al. suggest that LEM-domain protein expression is specific to developmental stage and cell type and that they are not detected in every known LBR-non expressing cell type (Solovei *et al.*, 2013).

Mutations in lamin proteins mainly in the LMNA gene have been associated with a wide range of degenerative pathologies including syndromes with premature aging phenotypes such as Hutchinson Gilford Progeria Syndrome, restrictive dermopathy, and Atypical Werner Syndrome, peripheral neuropathies such as Charcot-Marie-Tooth-Disease type 2B1, muscular dystrophies such as Emery-Drevfus Muscular Dystrophy and lipodystrophies (Gonzalo et al., 2017). Studies suggest that during cellular senescence there are alterations in the proteins of the nuclear envelope including downregulation of lamin-B1 (Freund et al., 2012), lamin-A, LEM domain-containing, LBR, and LEM domain-containing protein 3 (LEMD3) and upregulation of SUN1 levels were increased (Lenain et al., 2015). SUN1 belongs to the LINC complex that if altered during senescence could result in aberrant mechanical force transduction to the nucleus which may originate in deviant cellular mechano-response. During cellular senescence, chromatin suffers functional and structural alterations that include the dissociation between the inner nuclear membrane and centromeric repetitive sequences, their relocation to the nucleoplasm, and distension (Lukasova et al., 2018). In particular, decreases in lamin-B1 observed during cellular senescence were shown to contribute to alterations in the organizational structure of heterochromatin promoting the formation of senescence-associated heterochromatic foci (SAHF), (further discussed below) and the loss of integrity of the bond between the nuclear lamina and chromatin. Further studies evidence the importance of both LBR and lamin-B1 in the induction of cellular senescence as their downregulation has resulted in the disassociation of centromeric heterochromatin from the INM to and relocation in an unfolded conformation to the nucleoplasm resulting in alterations in chromatin architectural

structure and gene expression (Lukášová *et al.*, 2017). LBR was also shown to be coordinately expressed with lamin B1 in cancer cells as their downregulation led to cellular senescence while duplication in the lamin B1 gene (*LMNB1*) led to increased LMNB1 expression causing the development of adult-onset autosomal dominant leukodystrophy (Dreesen *et al.*, 2013).

### ii. Mitochondrial dysfunction

Mitochondrial dysfunction occurs during aging and several pathological processes and is characterized by mitochondrial swelling, increased mtDNA mutation rate, loss of cristae, and deterioration of the inner membrane resulting in decreased membrane potential. Despite the increased number and size, mitochondria are less functional, with less capacity for ATP production, increased proton leak, reduced fission and fusion rates, and accumulation of TCA cycle metabolites (Kaplon *et al.*, 2013; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). Despite the existence of evidence that dysfunctional mitochondria promote cellular senescence both in *in vitro* cell cultures and *in vivo* models, there is not yet a clear picture of how this occurs (Dai *et al.*, n.d.; Moiseeva *et al.*, 2009; Kang *et al.*, 2012; Ogrodnik *et al.*, 2019).

One major factor thought to potentiate cellular senescence through induction of mitochondrial dysfunction is the rise in ROS caused by stressors (Lee *et al.*, 2002; Passos *et al.*, 2007; Kaplon *et al.*, 2013; Miettinen and Bjorklund, 2017; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019; Ogrodnik *et al.*, 2019) (**Figure 1**). Cellular senescence has been successfully induced in fibroblasts and cancer cells through an intracellular increase in ROS levels after p53 or p21 activation (Macip *et al.*, 2002, 2003). Further, during cellular senescence, p16<sup>INK4A</sup>/Rb-pathway has been shown to cooperate with mitogenic signals to stimulate the rise in ROS intracellular levels triggering the activation of protein kinase C delta, which promotes further generation of ROS (Takahashi *et al.*, 2006). Evidence suggests that an increase in mitochondrial mass and ROS as a result of RAS activation during OIS is dependent on either Rb or p53 signaling (Moiseeva *et al.*, 2009; Ogrodnik *et al.*, 2019). DDR activation during cellular senescence has also been shown to promote mTORC1

and Akt activation leading to mitochondrial dysfunction (Correia-Melo et al., 2016). During senescence, alterations to the intracellular ADP: ATP and AMP: ATP ratios can activate AMPK which contributes to cell-cycle arrest (Birch and Passos, 2017; Gorgoulis et al., 2019). This evidence stands out the relevance of cell cycle arrest factors in the induction of mitochondrial dysfunction during cellular senescence and suggests that the interaction with growth-inducing factors contributes to the process (Correia-Melo et al., 2016; Ogrodnik et al., 2019). Evidence also suggests that cell enlargement during senescence might play a role in the increase in mitochondrial dysfunction during senescence as high cytoplasmic volume has been shown to change mitochondrial dynamics along with the traffic of mitochondrial metabolites (Pezze et al., 2014) and mitochondrial dysfunction could be reversed through inhibition of growth signaling in senescent cells (Passos et al., 2010; Correia-Melo et al., 2016). Also, induction of the autophagic mitochondrial clearance, known as mitophagy, in senescent cells seems to decrease SASP (Correia-Melo et al., 2016; Gorgoulis et al., 2019). Evidence regarding the role of mitochondrial dysfunction in cellular senescence in vitro is clear, however characterization of this relationship in vivo is still scarce. Also, because mitochondrial dysfunction is associated with many other cellular processes it cannot be used as a reliable cellular senescence biomarker (Gorgoulis et al., 2019).

### iii. Mitochondrial dysfunction-associated senescence (MiDAS)

In 2016, Wiley and colleagues described a distinct type of senescence induced by mitochondrial dysfunction which they named mitochondrial dysfunction-associated senescence (MiDAS) (Wiley *et al.*, 2016). This process was not found to be correlated with ROS-related DNA damage but with overactivation of the AMPK-p53 axis due to an increase in the NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio (Wiley *et al.*, 2016). AMPK-p53 activation was shown to promote cell cycle arrest and modeling of SASP profile through decreased activity of both sirtuins and ADP ribose polymerase (PARP), known activators of NF-kB, an important SASP regulator, resulting in the downregulation of the IL-1-dependent SASP arm and the increased expression of TNF $\alpha$ , IL10, and CCL27 (Wiley *et al.*, 2016; Birch and Passos, 2017; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). Further,

MiDAS-associated SASP profile was shown to suppress preadipocyte differentiation and promote keratinocyte differentiation which might suggest a correlation between MiDAS and the development of lipodystrophy and skin problems that tend to develop during aging mice (Wiley *et al.*, 2016).

### iv. Lysosomal Dysfunction

As mentioned earlier, dysfunctional organelles such as mitochondria and lysosomes accumulate during cellular senescence since autophagy (their main degradation mechanism) is often impaired (Kang and Elledge, 2016; Doherty and Baehrecke, 2018). As such, in senescent cells, lysosomes often display abnormal size and are unusually increased in number (Robbins *et al.*, 1970). An increase in lysosomal biogenesis might happen as an attempt by senescent cells to compensate for the accumulation of dysfunctional lysosomes (Westermann, 2012; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019). Although during senescence, lysosomes increase in size and therefore internal content, their activity is often reduced leading to impairments in mitochondrial clearance mechanism which, as mentioned earlier, might result in increased ROS production that might exacerbate cell damage and therefore promote further lysosome dysfunction (Park *et al.*, 2018; Gorgoulis *et al.*, 2019).

Further, cellular senescence-related enlargement of lysosomal compartments may result from increased content which is related to the accumulation of lipofuscin formed due to the accumulation of ROS and stress (**Figure 1**). Lipofuscins are insoluble auto fluorescent aggregates visually seen as yellow-brown pigments that accumulate intracellularly and are known to impair the amino acid recycling process by interfering with the lysosomal/autophagic and proteasomal protein degradation pathways (Brunk and Terman, 2002). Curiously, evidence suggests that lipofuscin might contribute to apoptosis resistance characteristic of senescent cells by increasing the expression of Bcl-2(McHugh and Gil, 2018). Using a biotinylated Sudan Black B (SBB) analog (GL13) staining or light microscopy, lipofuscin pigments can be observed in the lysosomes of senescent cells although their presence extends beyond senescent

cells which renders it not specific as a senescence biomarker (Terman and Brunk, 2004; Evangelou and Gorgoulis, 2017; Evangelou *et al.*, 2017).

#### D. Senescence-associated secretory phenotype (SASP)

Most senescent cells have a profound change in their secretory phenotype to SASP which promotes paracrine and autocrine function through intermediate factors. According to Borodkina and colleagues, SASP factors can be classified into proteases, insoluble extracellular matrix proteins, soluble signaling factors, and non-protein components (Borodkina et al., 2018). They can also be sorted according to their function into 3 main groups: i) factors binding to a receptor; ii) factors acting directly, and iii) regulatory factors (Borodkina et al., 2018). The factors that bind to receptors constitute a class of soluble signaling molecules that interact with specific cell membrane receptors generating a variety of intracellular signaling cascades that result in the development of the mentioned senescent-like alterations. Included in this group are chemokines (CCL-2, CCL-5, CCL-16, CCL-26, CCL-20, GROa, GROB), interleukins (IL-1a, IL-6, IL-8) and growth factors (FGF, GM-CSF, HGF, TGFB) (Borodkina et al., 2018). Regarding the factors acting directly, as the name says, these molecules can act directly in the neighboring cells for example by cleaving membrane-bound proteins, destroying signaling molecules, and promoting the restructuring of the surrounding extracellular matrix. In this group are included matrix metalloproteases (MMP-1, MMP-3, MMP-10), serine proteases (tissue plasminogen activator (tPA), urokinase plasminogen activator (uPA)), and free radicals (ROS, reactive nitrogen species) (Borodkina et al., 2018). The regulatory factors are compounds that, although not possessing natural enzymatic activity, exert their function by binding and regulating the activity of the factors that belong to groups I and II. Examples from this group include inhibitors of metalloproteases (TIMP), insulin-like growth factor binding proteins (IGFBP), and the plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI) (Borodkina et al., 2018). It is also worth mentioning that microRNA containing extracellular vesicles has been found to be part of the SASP secretome and evidence suggests that it might promote important responses for inducing or repressing cellular senescence in nearby cells (Urbanelli et al., 2016; Borodkina et al., 2018).

As already mentioned above, SASP factors can induce restructuring of the surrounding microenvironment through shifting peripheral cells' function and morphology along with tissue biological structure (Figure 1) (Wang and Gundersen, 1984; Volonte et al., 2013; James et al., 2015). SASP mediators responsible for inducing these alterations include cell proliferating growth factors that promote an increase in organelle mass to prepare the cell for cell division (Ogrodnik et al., 2019). However, since senescent cells enter cell cycle arrest, overproduction of organelle mass leads instead to dysfunctional organelle accumulation (Ogrodnik et al., 2019). SASP factors are not only important for the maintenance and establishment of cellular senescence, but also for immune signaling, management of neoplastic development, and many other functions (Rodier et al., 2009; Freund et al., 2010; Sagiv and Krizhanovsky, 2013; Childs et al., 2015) (as it well discussed below). However, due to the deactivation of the apoptotic pathways during senescence (Kirkland and Tchkonia, 2017), these cells tend to accumulate in tissues which can lead to the chronic secretion of SASP factors which, over time, may lead to damage in the surrounding cells and tissues (Borodkina et al., 2018) and might promote the development of a low grade and sterile chronic inflammatory profile referred to as inflammaging and thought to be involved in a wide range of aging-related diseases (Franceschi et al., 2018). To fight this, in physiologic conditions, the immune system can recognize and clear senescent cells from tissues (Budamagunta et al., 2021). SASP-mediated senescent cell clearance by immune cells such as macrophages also allows for progenitor cell proliferation and differentiation, regenerating damaged tissue, making cellular senescence a crucial process in tissue repair and remodeling (Prata et al., 2018). Senescent cell burden then determines senescence effect on surrounding tissue is beneficial or detrimental. Continuous SASP signaling-mediated senescence propagation or age-related decrease in immune system function can lead to abnormal accumulation of senescent cells which can impair the repairing effect of cellular senescence and can further exacerbate the damage leading in some cases to the formation of fibrotic scar tissue that can contain senescent cells and inflammatory cells (Sone and Kagawa, 2005).

SASP immunological functions are primarily mediated by the NF-KB and CCAAT/enhancerbinding protein (C/EBP) proinflammatory transcription factor family. Recently the cGAS/STING pathway has been found to regulate the production of SASP during cellular senescence. Cytoplasmic GMP-AMP synthase (cGas) detects and binds to cytoplasmatic chromatin fragments, gaining 2'3'-cyclic GMP-AMP (2'3'-cGAMP) production capacity (from GMP and AMP). 2'3'-cGAMP activates the Stimulator of interferon genes (STING) in TANKbinding kinase 1 (TBK1) in the ER promoting the phosphorylation of IRF3 and the activation of NF- $\kappa$ B. These two transcription factors can then migrate to the nucleus where they can promote the expression of SASP mediators including IL-6, IL-8 and IFN-β. The concrete mechanism of cytoplasmatic chromatin fragment accumulation is still unclear, however, some senescence traits are thought to play a role such as the loss of nuclear integrity related to the senescenceassociated disrupted lamin B1 expression and the excessive generation of double-strand DNA fragments as a result of the aberrant nuclear and mitochondrial DNA damage seen during senescence (Baker et al., 2016). NOTCH1 signaling has also been found to be involved in the regulation of SASP. Inhibition of NOTCH1 has been shown to downregulate TGF-B incorporation into the secretome and prevent the inhibition of C/EBP<sub>β</sub>, therefore, promoting the SASP secretome (Hoare et al., 2016). Interestingly, during OIS NOTCH1 has been shown to be upregulated (Hoare et al., 2016). This study observed that during OIS, NOTCH1 activity fluctuates dynamically changing the secretory profile accordingly, fluctuating between TGF- $\beta$ including secretome (shown to promote juxtacrine senescence induction through NOTCH-JAG1 pathway) and pro-inflammatory profile characterized by up-regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 $\alpha$  respective transcription factor of C/EBP $\beta$  (Hoare *et al.*, 2016). Also, a variety of other signaling pathways have been shown to be involved including (but not limited to) PI3K/AKT/mTOR, p38MAPK, and JAK/STAT (Sieben et al., 2018; Sun et al., 2018).

### **E.** Post-mitotic senescence

As discussed above, cellular senescence was originally described as a consequence of the limiting proliferation capacity of mitotic cells (Hayflick and Moorhead, 1961). As the complex machinery behind this process and its correlation with aging and pathology was being unveiled by new studies, the holistic view of cellular senescence shifted towards a cellular stress response mechanism (Von Zglinicki et al., 2021). As such, the question as to whether cellular senescence is indeed restricted to proliferation-competent cells has recently arisen in light of recent evidence indicating the presence of senescence markers in post-mitotic cells from aged mice tissues including mature neurons, cardiomyocytes, skeletal muscle myofibers and osteocytes (D Jurk et al., 2012; Farr et al., 2017; Musi et al., 2018; Anderson et al., 2019; Benkafadar et al., 2019; da Silva et al., 2019). The first evidence of cellular senescence in post-mitotic cells remounts to 2012 when Jurk and colleagues reported the existence of various senescence markers in cerebellar Purkinje neurons, cortical neurons, and neurons of the myenteric plexus from aged mice (Diana Jurk et al., 2012). Jurk and colleagues also showed that the accumulation of senescent neurons was induced by dysfunctional telomere-activated DDR (Diana Jurk et al., 2012). Two more recent independent studies provide evidence regarding the onset of cellular senescence in neurons including the detection of senescence-like traits in the tau neurofibrillary tangles presenting neurons from both post-mortem Alzheimer's disease patients and mouse models (Musi et al., 2018), and senescent mouse retinal ganglial cell layer under ischemia (Oubaha et al., 2016). Particularly, Musi and colleagues were able to detect upregulation of the transcription of genes regulated by p53, p38MAPK, TGFβ, and NF-κB while in the Oubaha et al. study senescence was seen to spread from retinal ganglion neurons to retinal microglial cells and the vasculature through bystander signals (Oubaha et al., 2016).

Growing evidence shows that several post-mitotic cell types undergo cellular senescence during aging; however how post-mitotic senescence impacts tissue integrity and function and weather drives aging is currently ill-defined (reviewed in (Von Zglinicki *et al.*, 2021).

### III. Cellular Senescence in physiological processes

Due to its established relationship with aging and related pathological process, for some time, researchers have been looking for therapies to eliminate senescent cells from tissues. However, although chronic deposition of senescence cells in tissues is associated with the pathophysiology of some diseases, acute cellular senescence has been found to play important role in many homeostatic processes (Amaya-Montoya *et al.*, 2020) (**Figure 3**). As mentioned above, cellular senescence is a crucial mechanism for tissue remodeling by promoting damage cell clearance and promoting tissue regeneration. Upon cutaneous wound, cellular senescence is known to stimulate wound closure by the induction of myofibroblasts differentiation through the secretion of platelet-derived growth factor AA (PDGF-AA) by senescent fibroblasts and endothelial cells (Demaria *et al.*, 2014). This acute fibroblasts senescence is induced by the extracellular matrix-associated signaling protein CCN1 which can bind to the cell adhesions receptors, heparan sulfate proteoglycans, and integrin alpha(6)beta(1) (Jun and Lau, 2010).

Also, in liver tissue, senescence of hepatic stellate cells can prevent excessive fibrosis, impair damaged cell proliferation and promote senescent cell clearance by the immune system (Krizhanovsky *et al.*, 2008). Like apoptosis, evidence suggests that cellular senescence can act as a tumor-suppressive mechanism as OIS was proven to impair tumor cell proliferation (Di Micco *et al.*, 2006; Kuilman *et al.*, 2010; Rufini *et al.*, 2013). However, tumor senescent cells are also known to secrete immunosuppressive signals and set a proper microenvironment for tumor cell proliferation and metastasis in the early stages of cancer development (Collado *et al.*, 2005; Ruhland *et al.*, 2016; Demaria *et al.*, 2017; Prieto and Baker, 2019). Cancer's relationship with cellular senescence is complex and is extensively reviewed elsewhere (Campisi, 2013; Liu *et al.*, 2018; Calcinotto *et al.*, 2019; Prieto and Baker, 2019).

During embryonic development, senescence-associated beta-galactosidase  $(SA-\beta-gal)^+$  and proliferation marker protein Ki-67<sup>-</sup>senescent cells have been detected in various regions of the mouse embryo such as the neural tube, roof plate, hindbrain, mesonephros, endolymphatic sac, apical ectodermal ridge, gut endoderm, pharyngeal arches, the tip of tail, placental syncytiotrophoblasts and also in the human embryo (mesonephros and endolymphatic sac)(Munoz-Espin et al., 2013; Storer et al., 2013; Rhinn et al., 2019). These cells showed impaired cell proliferation along with increased marked expression of SA- $\beta$ -gal, p21, and SASP factors but interestingly did not seem to display DNA damage along with the expression of cell cycle inhibitors p53, p16<sup>INK4A</sup>, p19<sup>ARF</sup>. This indicates that the presence of cellular senescence in embryonic tissues might be of a different type (Rhinn et al., 2019). Moreover, this process was proven to be highly dependent on p21 and TGF-β/PI3K pathways since p21-null mouse embryos are known to develop patterning defects similar to the outcome of chemical or senolytic treatments (Munoz-Espin et al., 2013; Storer et al., 2013; Davaapil et al., 2017; Gibaja et al., 2019; Rhinn et al., 2019). These cells are ultimately cleared by macrophages resulting in tissue remodeling (Munoz-Espin et al., 2013; Rhinn et al., 2019). Natural Killer cells are also highly present in the uterus during early pregnancy and have been shown to promote placental development through secretion of pro-angiogenic factors mediated by the interaction with MHC I expressing trophoblast (Rajagopalan, 2014). On the other hand, senescence natural killer cells were found to mediate embryonic implantation through trophoblast-dependent activation of the p21 signaling pathway through CD158d receptor stimulation, promoting angiogenesis and vascular remodeling (Rajagopalan and Long, 2012; Amaya-Montoya et al., 2020). The information discussed so far has emphasized the detrimental effect of chronic cellular senescence which results from continuous exposure to stress stimuli while recognizing the importance of acute cellular senescence for some homeostatic physiological cellular functions. The same can be said of the SASP as it can vary in content according to cell type, external stimuli, and environmental context (Faget et al., 2019; Amaya-Montoya et al., 2020). This might help explain the variation in senescent cells' features, function, and susceptibility to senotherapeutic treatments (discussed below) found throughout tissues.

### **IV. Cellular Senescence Detection & Analysis**

A. Markers used to evaluate cellular senescence

Beta-galactosidase (SA-β-gal) & p16

A combination of cellular markers is needed to identify senescence in a wide range of cell types (YZ Xiao et al., 2020) as summarized in Table 1. The most used combination is the measurement of senescence-associated beta-galactosidase (SA-β-gal) activity detectable at pH 6.0 (Dimri et al., 1996) and the expression of tumor suppressor p16<sup>INK4A</sup>. SA-β-gal is the excessively active form of lysosomal  $\beta$ -D-galactosidase expressed by the GLB1 gene that can catalyze the hydrolysis of  $\beta$ -galactoside into monosaccharides (Piechota *et al.*, 2016). On the other hand, p16 exhibits low expression in healthy cells but has been shown to be phosphorylated during senescence of epithelial cells leading to G1 cell cycle arrest through CDK4/6 augmented affinity which prevents retinoblastoma protein (Rb) phosphorylation perpetuating its cytoplasmic association with the transcription factor E2F1 responsible for positive regulation of transition from G1 to S phase (Rayess et al., 2012) (Figure 1). During cellular senescence, SA-β-gal activity at pH 6.0 increases due to augmented lysosomal biogenesis, and p16 phosphorylation is known to contribute to the induction as well as to the maintenance of cellular senescence (Rayess et al., 2012). SA-β-Gal optimal pH for maximal enzymatic activity is between 4.0 and 4.5 which corresponds to lysosomes' intrinsic pH where this enzyme is found. Therefore, when performing SA- $\beta$ -Gal enzymatic activity testing at pH 6.0 allows for a clear separation between high and normal SA- $\beta$ -Gal expressing cells given that this pH level is known to reduce enzymatic activity by almost 99% and therefore only cells with augmented lysosomal content possess sufficient amount of enzyme to display some grade of activity (Kurz *et al.*, 2000). SA- $\beta$ -gal activity at pH6.0 can be measured through a cytochemical assay based on a chromogenic substrate 5-Bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl b-D-galactosidase (X-gal) conversion to a blue-dyed precipitate while p16 can be detected using RT-PCR, western blot, single-cell RNA sequencing. Also, recent strategies for p16 in vitro detection are currently used including senescent-cell reporters such as luciferase knock-in at the p16<sup>INK4A</sup> (CDKN2A) locus mouse called p16(LUC) which allows for measurement of p16<sup>INK4A</sup> promoter activity (Burd et al., 2013) and similarly through p16-3MR or INK-ATTAC systems that promote p16<sup>INK4A</sup> cotransgene expression of green fluorescent protein (GFP) and monomeric red fluorescent protein (mRFP) respectively allowing senescent cell isolation through flow cytometry (Childs et al.,

2015; Khosla et al., 2020). These last methodologies have been implicated in the study and development of potential therapeutic interventions based on the elimination of senescent cells which will be further discussed later in the chapter. High expression of p16 has been detected in various types of senescent cells including senescent fibroblasts (Alcorta et al., 1996; Robles and Adami, 1998) keratinocytes (Loughran et al., 1996), uroepithelial cells (Jarrard et al., 1999), pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells (Krishnamurthy et al., 2006), emerging neoplasms and surrounding stromal cells (Burd et al., 2013). Moreover, p16 expressing cells have been reported to accumulate in mouse tissues during aging, such as in skeletal muscle, eye, adipose tissue (Baker et al. 2011), pancreas (Krishnamurthy et al., 2006), kidney, heart, and blood vessels (Baker et al., 2016; Shimizu and Minamino, 2019). SA- $\beta$ -gal high activity at pH 6.0 can also be detected in most senescent cells including dermal fibroblasts, epidermal keratinocytes, human umbilical vein endothelial cultures, human mammary epithelial cells, neonatal human melanocytes, and a substantial population of senescent epithelial cells from benign prostatic hyperplasia (Castro et al., 2003). However, specific non-senescent cells such as activated macrophages have been reported to display both high SA- $\beta$ -gal activity at pH 6.0 and p16 expression (Hall *et al.*, 2016, 2017) while some senescent cells such as senescent geriatric satellite cells display high expression of p16, fail to show increased activity of SA-β-gal at pH 6.0 (Sousa-Victor *et al.*, 2014). Altogether, this evidence show that the combination between these two biomarkers, although can in most cases detect accurately cellular senescence, cannot be considered entirely sensitive or specific, therefore, the additional measurement of other known less specific cellular senescence biomarkers are usually used to confirm the assessment, such as SASP, tumor suppressor genes p53/p21, telomere length, proliferation marker protein Ki-67, clusterin, senescence-associated heterochromatin foci (SAHF), lamin B1 and lamin B receptor (LBR).

### Tumor suppressor genes p53/p21, other markers of DDR & Cell cycle arrest

As discussed earlier (**Chapter 1**), abnormal high expression of p53 and p21 is an unquestionable feature of cellular senescence, however not specific since both p53 and p21 seem to be upregulated during apoptosis and transient cell cycle arrest (Wang *et al.*, 2015; YZ

Xiao et al., 2020). In fact, although p21 is a CDKs inhibitor and is upregulated in response to a variety of senescence-inducing stimuli, evidence suggests that it can be activated in a p53independent manner and is also essential for cell cycle progression (Schwaller et al., 1997; Jung et al., 2010). Further, although p53 and p21 are usually important for the initiation of cell cycle arrest during senescence induction, even if DNA damage continues p53 and consequently p21 signaling may decline over time. This is thought to happen due to the heterochromatinization of E2F targets (part of the SAHF (discussed below)) prolonging the repression of cell cycle progression promoting genes (Narita et al., 2003; He and Sharpless, 2017). As mentioned earlier (Section 1), one of the main indicators of DDR activation is the phosphorylation of histone H2A variant H2AX on serine residue 139 referred to as yH2AX however, it is not specific to cellular senescence as it can be observed in other conditions where the DDR is activated such as apoptotic DNA fragmentation and even in functions not associated with the DDR (Rogakou et al., 1999; Turinetto and Giachino, 2015; Georgoulis et al., 2017). Several other indicators, although used less frequently, can also be measured to detect DNA damage during cellular senescence. This includes ATM, ATR, Tumor suppressor p53 binding protein 1 (53BP1), RAD51 recombinase, and the MRE11/RAD50/NBS1 complex, which can be detected by fluorescence microscopy following co-immunofluorescence staining (Rothkamm et al., 2015). The decreased expression of proliferation marker is also used as a complement biomarker for cellular senescence detection. The protein Ki-67, usually only referred to as Ki-67, is a nuclear protein expressed from the MKI67 gene whose absence has been correlated to an arrest in cell proliferation during cellular senescence (but not exclusively). Ki-67 can be detected through immunostaining where during interphase can be found in the cell nucleus while in mitosis is allocated to the surface of the chromosomes (Cuylen et al., 2016; YZ Xiao et al., 2020). Another proliferation marker often assessed for aiding cellular senescence detection, usually through immunohistochemical staining, is the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) (Nagai et al., 2014; El Hasasna et al., 2015). This ring-shaped homotrimer is in the center of a large and complex protein network responsible for regulating and coordinating a wide range of processes important for ensuring correct DNA replication such as mismatch repair, nucleotide excision repair, error-free damage bypass, Okazaki fragment maturation, translation synthesis, sister chromatid cohesion, chromatin assembly, S-phase specific proteolysis and break-induced replication (Boehm *et al.*, 2016). During cellular senescence, PCNA exhibits low expression although in a non-specific manner as quiescent cells also express the same levels and both normal proliferating and tumor cells display inconsistent PCNA expression. Also, PCNA expression is known to vary during the cell cycle displaying the highest expression during the S phase (Jurikova *et al.*, 2016). Curiously serum treatment induces an increase of PCNA levels in quiescent cells as they resume the cell cycle (Almendral *et al.*, 1987) which highlights its importance for cell cycle progression (Jurikova *et al.*, 2016).

### **Telomere length**

Cell genetic material is continuously subjected to the action of surrounding stimuli which can easily lead to damage and chromosome erosion. To prevent that, chromosomes have nucleoprotein structures called telomeres at the end of each arm (Greider, 1991; Turner et al., 2019). These structures are composed of highly conserved hexameric 5'-TTAGGG- 3' tandem repeats that form specialized T-loop conformation and a G-rich 3'-AATCCC-5' strand called Gstrand that protrudes and invades the 5' double-stranded telomeric duplexes, forming a D-loop (Turner et al., 2019). Also, telomeres are associated with specialized proteins namely proteins that constitute the sheltering complex. The structure promotes the prevention of telomere degradation and regulates the activity of the ribonucleoprotein complex responsible for synthesizing new telomeric repeats known as Telomerase (Turner et al., 2019). This enzymatic complex is composed of the telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) subunit responsible for catalyzing the synthesis of new telomeric repeats by copying its telomerase RNA component (TERC) (Greider and Blackburn, 1989). Most mammalian cell types do not express this enzymatic complex in significant amounts or if so, in most cases telomerase activity is repressed by competitive binding of telomeric repeat-containing RNA (TERRA) with TERC, as alternative telomere erosion effect may be contradicted through homologous recombinationmediated alternative lengthening of telomeres (ALT) (Sobinoff and Pickett, 2017; Turner et al., 2019). Both these two mechanisms can delay cell replication-related telomere erosion however, telomeres are still known to shorten with each cell division. Upon reaching critical levels of telomeric length, the sheltering complex is no longer able to perform its functions leaving the chromosome ends vulnerable to destabilizing agents (Turner et al., 2019). One process affected by the compromised sheltering complex function is the activation of DDR. Telomere erosion leaves double-stranded chromosome ends exposed which are recognized by DDR as doublestrand breaks (Fumagalli et al., 2012). Two proteins of sheltering complex named POT1 and TRF2 are reported to inhibit ATR kinase and ATM kinase pathways respectively (Sfeir and de Lange, 2012), both of which culminate in the activation of p53 that ultimately may lead to cell cycle arrest (Figure 1). Given that human cells do not express telomerase in sufficient quantities to completely counteract the gradual telomere erosion, the DDR is maintained consistently activated (Engin and Engin, 2021). As already mentioned, this resembles a feature of cellular senescence, in fact, telomere shortening is identified as the definitive cause of the aforementioned replicative-associated senescence and is correlated with aging in vivo (Herranz and Gil, 2018). However, there is no convincing evidence to suggest a high specificity of telomere length as a cellular senescence biomarker, although is often used to confirm other markers (YZ Xiao et al., 2020). Measurement of telomere length can be done using Southern Blot (Kimura et al., 2010), flow cytometry with Flow-FISH technique which consists of an insitu hybridization using specific synthetic peptides that mimic the DNA sequences complementary to the telomeres marked with low molecular weight fluorochromes, allowing a quantitative measurement by flow cytometry (Bradford et al., 2009; YZ Xiao et al., 2020) and qPCR (Lin et al., 2019).

#### Clusterin

Clusterin (also known as Apolipoprotein J) is a chaperone encoded by the CLU gene situated on chromosome 8 and can be found in nuclear, cytoplasmic, or secreted isoforms in a wide range of cell tissues (Poon *et al.*, 2000). This protein has been reported to play a role in several important biological processes such as lipid transport, membrane recycling, cell adhesion, and cell death.

It has an apolipoprotein function in high density-lipoprotein (Desilva et al., 1990) and an extracellular folding function of secreted proteins promoting the prevention of pathological protein aggregation (Poon et al., 2000). As such, clusterin has been correlated with the abnormal proteostasis-related altering of A $\beta$  aggregation/clearance in Alzheimer's Disease (considered the third most significant genetic risk factor for late-onset of Alzheimer's Disease (Foster et al., 2019)). Abnormal high levels of clusterin have also been detected in a wide range of late-stage metastatic cancers (Zhou et al., 2015). It is also known that clusterin engages in other pathophysiological processes such as immune modulation, including mediation of the NFκB pathway, complement-mediated cell lysis, oxidative stress, programmed cell death, cell survival through modulation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) 1/2 signaling and matrix metallopeptidase-9 overexpression (Koltai, 2014), inhibition of BAX on the mitochondrial membrane (Zhang et al., 2005) and prevention of cellular senescence through activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/protein kinase B pathway stimulating cell proliferation (YJ Zhang et al., 2019). High levels of clustering have been observed in some senescent cells including glioblastoma multiforme or WI-38 fibroblasts which have turned it into a recognized cellular senescence biomarker (Matos et al., 2012; Li et al., 2013); however, as described above, it lacks specificity. Its detection can be done by quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR) or western blotting.

#### Senescence-Associated Heterochromatin Foci (SAHF)

Cells genetic content can be organized into two main types of chromatin: i) euchromatin, where most actively transcribed genes lie; displays a decondensed conformation during interphase and is replicated in early S-phase, and ii) heterochromatin that comparatively displays high condensed conformation during interphase and has a late replication during S-phase and is mostly constituted by repressed genes (Zhang and Adams, 2007). This last type is divided into constitutive heterochromatin mostly composed by repetitive sequences that are constant through cell life and can be found in the telomeres or pericentric satellites present next to the

centromeres, and by facultative heterochromatin which is developmentally regulated and is turned from euchromatin into heterochromatin for permanent silencing of specific genes (Craig, 2005; Zhang and Adams, 2007). SAHFs are specialized domains of facultative heterochromatin formed during cellular senescence and are positive for specific markers of heterochromatin such as di-or trimethylated lysine 9 histone H3 (H3K9Me2/3), heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1), histone H2A variant macroH2A (mH2A), anti-silencing function 1 (ASF1) (Raghuram and Mishra, 2014; YZ Xiao et al., 2020). They were first described by Narita et al in 2003 after noticing that senescent cells displayed 30-50 bright punctate DAPI-stained DNA foci (Narita et al., 2003; Zhang and Adams, 2007). Senescent cells undergo a general change in nuclear architecture which include the formation of SAHF in the promoters of cell proliferationinducing genes such as E2F target genes as cyclin A which is strictly necessary for S-phase entering (Narita et al., 2003; Zhang et al., 2007) that helps to induce and maintain the cell cycle arrest necessary for cellular senescence. Loss of heterochromatin during cellular senescence has been reported to be correlated with an increase in genetic instability leading to impaired doublestrand-break repair capacity (Gorbunova and Seluanov, 2016). As referred above senescenceassociated DNA foci SAHF can be observed using DAPI cell staining, usually displaying a more compact structure (YY Xiao et al., 2020). OIS and replicative senescent mouse embryonic fibroblasts did not seem to display SAHF punctate (Kennedy et al., 2010). This recent evidence, put in question SAHF specificity towards cellular senescence, suggesting that this may not be a suitable biomarker for single detection of senescence and instead should be combined with other biomarkers for a more reliable assessment (YY Xiao et al., 2020) (Figure 1).

#### Nuclear Lamins altered in senescent cells

As already mentioned earlier in **Chapter 1**, during cellular senescence, chromatin undergoes functional and structural alterations that include its distention and relocation to the nucleoplasm along with the dissociation between the inner nuclear membrane and centromeric repetitive sequences (Lukasova *et al.*, 2018). In one study, both OIS and replicative senescence were shown to induce Lamin B1 loss through direct stimulation of either the p53 or pRB pathway

present in primary human and murine cell strains. During apoptosis, lamins are degraded by caspases leading to the formation of lamin B1 degradation end-result products, however in this study, senescent cells did not display these products and caspase inhibition did not seem to influence the reported lamin B1 loss during cellular senescence (Freund et al., 2012). In contrast, a senescence-related decrease in lamin B1 levels was attributed to the decline in lamin B1 mRNA stability (Freund et al., 2012). In another study, Dreesen and colleagues further report a decrease in Lamin B1 protein in human dermal fibroblasts and keratinocytes during cellular senescence (Dreesen et al., 2013). This decrease was shown to be attributed to the negative regulation of LMNB1 transcription and translation by miRNA-23a and was also observed in chronologically aged human skin tissue (Dreesen et al., 2013). Interestingly, both overexpression and depletion of LMNB1 resulted in proliferation impairment but solely LMNB1 overexpression promoted cellular senescence. This could be explained due to the fact that during differentiation LBR and lamin-B1 function is taken over by lamin A/C with specific lamin A/C binding proteins (Lukasova et al., 2018). This effect was further inhibited by telomerase-induced expression or p53 inactivation. In contrast, downregulation of both LMNB1 and LMNA/C aggravates the senescent phenotype (Dreesen et al., 2013). Further, a study performed by Sadaie et al. reports that the induction of cellular senescence led to lamin-B1 specific depletion in the H3K9me3 enriched LADs heterochromatin regions, suggesting the promotion of SAHF formation (Sadaie et al., 2013). Further, Sadaie et al. observed increased lamin-B1 binding to H3K27me3 marked gene-rich regions (Sadaie *et al.*, 2013). This evidence suggests that the spatial organization of chromatin is indeed a major factor not only in the regulation of genome functions but also in the modulation of gene expression according to external mechanical stimuli (Chandra et al., 2015; Gilbert and Swift, 2019). More studies confirming the reduced expression of lamin B1 during cellular senescence as a result of the activation of the p53- and Rb axis include (Shimi et al., 2011; Shah et al., 2013). Despite this evidence, results from two independent studies suggest that lamins can be dispensable in this function given that cell cultures from lamin B1 and lamin B2 depleted mice lacking seemed to display preserved nuclear architecture even in the absence of lamin A/C (Kim et al., 2011; SH

Yang *et al.*, 2011). This was thought to happen due to the fact that LBR can attach to other transmembrane domains of the inner nuclear membrane (Solovei *et al.*, 2013). Further evidence of the relevance of LBR down-regulation for the induction of cellular senescence is presented by a study done by Arai et al. which reports the induction of cellular senescence in HeLa and normal human diploid fibroblast TIG-7 cells was a result of LBR knockdown due to excess thymidine (Arai *et al.*, 2019). However, despite this evidence clearly showing the importance of both lamin-1 and LBR in the development of cellular senescence, there is also evidence that suggests that the down-regulation of these two proteins is not sufficient to induce cellular senescence in every cell types (Arai *et al.*, 2019). Specifically, Lukášová et al (2017) report that small hairpin ribonucleic acid (shRNA) mediated downregulation of lamin-1 and LBR in MCF7 and U2OS cells was not enough to induce senescence despite cells exhibiting a slower proliferation rate after cell cloning compared to the parental cells along with higher nuclear membrane permeability as a result of increased formation of micronuclei suggesting that other factors are required to trigger cellular senescence (Lukášová *et al.*, 2017).

Altogether these studies suggest that lamin B1 and LBR evaluation (e.g. RT-qPCR, Western Blotting, or immunohistochemistry) is a reliable methodology for cellular senescence detection, however, specificity and sensitivity still need improvements.

### Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotype (SASP)

As discussed earlier in **Chapter 1**, SASP mediators are a long list of compounds that mainly include cytokines, chemokines, proteinases, and growth factors (**Chapter 1**) (Ohanna *et al.*, 2011). SASP profile of each senescent cell varies according to cell type, tissue microenvironment, senescent inducing stimuli, and damage extension (**Figure 1**)(Faget *et al.*, 2019). IL-6 and IL-8 are considered to be ubiquitous senescence representative markers (Kuilman *et al.*, 2008; Hernandez-Segura *et al.*, 2018) given their presence in various senescent cell types such as damage-induced senescent fibroblasts, melanocytes, and epithelial cells DNA

(Lu et al., 2006; Green, 2008; YZ Xiao et al., 2020). However, both IL-6 and IL-8 are not senescence-exclusive since they seem to be involved in other physiological and pathological processes such as inflammation and regulation of the immune system (Ramani et al., 2015). Studies reveal IL-6 and IL-8 as essential elements in the NF-κB DDR-induced activation (Takahashi et al., 2012; Hayakawa et al., 2015) and as factors in OIS inflammatory transcriptome (Kuilman et al., 2008). IL-6 interacts with the transcription factor C/EBPB in a paracrine manner to amplify the activation of the inflammatory network, which includes IL-8 (Kuilman et al., 2008). Besides, IL-6 and IL-8, a small group of mediators including (however not limited) chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand 1 (CXCL1), Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 20 (CCL20), Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and metalloproteinases have been considered universal SASP representatives as they have been found to be expressed in most senescent conditions (Hernandez-Segura et al., 2017; Wiley et al., 2017; Sun et al., 2018), which begs the question of whether they can be used as reliable senescence detecting biomarkers? Unfortunately, in resemblance with IL-6 and IL-8, evidence of the presence of all of these mediators in non-senescent conditions can be found throughout the literature rendering them not specific (Becher et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2017; Furue et al., 2020). Thus, SASP factors can be detected through a variety of assays including Western blot, ELISA assay using commercial kits even immunostaining with antibodies targeting each SASP factor followed by High Content Microscopy Analysis (Hari and Acosta, 2017). Overall, SASP is seen as a senescence biomarker due to its crucial role in the development and biological impact of cellular senescence, however due to its high heterogeneity, its absence in particular cases and the presence of its mediators in non-senescent conditions (Coppe et al., 2011; Ohanna et al., 2011) renders it not suited to solely be a cellular senescence biomarker. However, it might be used as a confirming biomarker and since its heterogeneity is somewhat originated by its variation according to cellular senescence mechanisms (Figure 1), it could also be used as a differential biomarker.

### Deep Learning-Based Senescence Scoring System by Morphology (Deep-SeSMo)

Deep learning is a form of Artificial Intelligence that specializes in the development and deployment of a subset of machine learning algorithms referred to as multilayered artificial neural networks that can extract higher-level features and recognize patterns from different kinds of raw input data to make classifications in accordance. Deep learning models are usually trained using supervised learning approaches in which datasets are labeled according to a classification outcome variable. Models learn to associate specific features to each outcome during training that allow subsequent classification of unlabeled data (Esteva et al., 2019). Convolutional neural networks (CNNs) are commonly used models for data that display natural spatial invariance such as images. The deep learning field has been evolving exponentially due to significant increases in computational data processing and manipulation capacity along with more robust and cheaper technology for data generation, seen in the last decades. The ongoing increase in the generation of a diverse range of high throughput biomedical data has already rendered successful applications of Deep learning models in research and the clinic namely medical image-based detection of skin cancer (Esteva et al., 2017), breast lesions and pulmonary nodules (Cheng et al., 2016), early detection of diabetic retinopathy (Gulshan et al., 2016), Alzheimer's Disease diagnosis and many more (Jo et al., 2019). CNN's deep learning models have also been trained to distinguish between different types of cells based on cell feature-specific assessment through microscopy (Buggenthin et al., 2017; Christiansen et al., 2018; Kusumoto et al., 2018; Kusumoto and Yuasa, 2019; Moen et al., 2019).

Kusumoto and colleagues developed a cellular senescence morphology-based classifier algorithm for a convolutional multi-layer neural network system, using input datasets composed of single-cell resolution level  $50 \times 50$  pixels phase-contrast images of non-senescent and senescent Human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) cells induced through H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> or anti-cancer agent camptothecin exposure or repetitive passage (Kusumoto et al. 2021). Since both senescence rate and the average senescence classification probability were proportional to the intensity of cellular senescence inducting stimulus, authors were able to establish a quantitative senescence score calculated by the pre-trained CNN that was named Deep Learning-Based Senescence Scoring System by Morphology (Deep-SeSMo) (Kusumoto *et al.*,

2021). Pre-trained CNNs were further successfully used to distinguish between senescent and non-senescent cells in HUVEC datasets acquired from two institutes. Authors were also able to train the CNN to efficiently classify senescence in  $H_2O_2$  or camptothecin-treated human diploid fibroblasts. Four anti-senescent candidate compounds (daidzein, PD-98059, Y-27632·2HCl, and terreic acid) were identified using Deep-SeSMo to quantify senolytic activity of individual compounds from a kinase inhibitor screened in HUVEC. Overall, Deep-SeSMo was shown to be a reliable tool for detecting cellular senescence in HUVEC cells and fibroblasts and might also display senescence detection capacity in other cell types. Thus, trained multilayered artificial neural network deep learning algorithms are a promising classification tool for cellular senescence detection and in the near future, we should see further improvements in their classification capacity.

### B. Senolytic mouse models developed for cellular senescence study

Although many cell features have been associated with the development of cellular senescence, the majority of the characterization has been made through *in vitro* experiments. Some of these models include high passaged primary cultures of human cells as replicative senescence models, the use of irradiation, chemotherapeutic drugs, or oxidative reagents such as hydrogen peroxide to generate stress-induce senescence culture models or activation of oncogenes such as RAS to create in vitro OIS models (Beck *et al.*, 2020; Yuan *et al.*, 2020). Until very recently, senescence characterization *in vivo* was very limited given the shortage of appropriate tools for *in vivo* accurate senescent cell isolation and identification. Since culture conditions often do not mimic the natural environment where cell behavior and response are subjected to the influence of signals from the rest of the body, *in vitro* studies' findings might not match in vivo models where cellular senescence can be observed and senescent cells' clearance can be controlled to further characterize cellular senescence features, better understand both the pathological and physiological roles of cellular senescence and assess the effect of senescent

cell removal on the overall organism (Pajvani et al., 2005; Demaria et al., 2014; Hashimoto et al., 2016; Omori et al., 2020).

### INK-ATTAC

To study the effect of senescence cell clearance in the adipose tissue, Baker and colleagues developed a genetic mouse model based on the earlier produced Fat apoptosis through targeted activation of caspase (FAT-ATTAC) mouse line (Pajvani et al., 2005). This model allowed for selective adipocyte apoptosis upon the administration of the synthetic drug named AP20187 which triggers the dimerization of a membrane caspase named myristoylated FK506-bindingprotein-caspase 8 (FKBP-Casp8) fusion protein (Pajvani et al., 2005). This protein is expressed through the Fabp4 promoter which was replaced by a 2,617-bp fragment of the  $p16^{\text{Ink4A}}$  gene promoter. As mentioned earlier, p16<sup>Ink4A</sup> is one of the most specific and sensitive biomarkers of cellular senescence as it is reported to be upregulated in almost all senescent cells. For clear detection and distinction of  $p16^{\text{Ink4A}}$  senescent cells, it was added an internal ribosome entry site followed by an open reading frame coding for enhanced green fluorescence protein (EGFP) (Baker et al., 2011). This mouse model was named INK-ATTAC, and to test its effect on agerelated comorbidities it was bred with the BubR1 hypomorphic (BubR1<sup>H/H</sup>) cell line a gene known to code for a crucial member of the mitotic checkpoint, that is responsible for ensuring proper chromosome segregation during mitosis. BubR1<sup>H/H</sup> mice are known to accumulate p16<sup>lnk4a</sup>-positive cells in specific tissues which might be correlated with the early development of age-related pathological features including cardiac arrhythmias, fat loss, sarcopenia, lordokyphosis, arterial wall, and impaired wound healing (Baker et al., 2004, 2011). INK-ATTAC was shown to significantly kill p16<sup>Ink4a</sup>-positive senescent cells in adipose tissue, skeletal muscle, and eye of BubR1<sup>H/H</sup> mice and delayed the onset and progression of age-related dysfunctions including such cataracts and lordokyphosis (Baker et al., 2011). This technique has since been used to study the role of senescent cells in various conditions in mice such as senescent glial cells' role in tau-dependent pathology and cognitive decline (Bussian et al., 2018), age-related bone loss (Farr *et al.*, 2017) or in age-dependent hepatic steatosis (Ogrodnik *et al.*, 2017).

### p16-3MR (trimodality reporter)

Another p16<sup>INK4A</sup> targeting senolytic mechanism was developed in 2014 by Demaria and colleagues. Mice were transfected with an engineered bacterial artificial chromosome where the p16<sup>INK4A</sup> controls the expression of truncated herpes simplex virus 1 thymidine kinase (HSV-TK), the 3MR (trimodality reporter) fusion protein expression (composed of a fluorescence reporter gene mRFP and the functional domains of bioluminescence reporter gene called synthetic *Renilla* luciferase (LUC) that serves as a luminescence detector of 3MR-expressing cells(Ray et al., 2004). The administration of a cytotoxic drug called ganciclovir kills 3MR expressing cells due to its conversion, by the action of HSV-TK, into toxic DNA chain terminator that leads to fragmentation of mitochondrial DNA and consequently apoptosis (Demaria et al., 2014). In this study Demaria et al. used this model to assess the physiological role of senescent cells in vivo (which we already discussed in this review), and were able to gather solid evidence that a few days after a cutaneous injury, senescent endothelial cells and fibroblasts can be seen at the wound site (Demaria et al., 2014). These cells were shown to promote wound closure by inducing myofibroblast differentiation through the secretion of the SASP factor PDGF-AA. p16-3MR mice treated with ganciclovir displayed a significant wound closure delay in comparison with the wild-type and vehicle-treated p16-3MR mice supportinga role for SASP and cellular senescence in tissue repair (Demaria et al., 2014).

### p19<sup>ARF</sup> Toxin Receptor-mediated Cell Knockout

More recently, Hashimoto and colleagues produced a mouse model using a different marker called  $p19^{ARF}$  ( $p14^{ARF}$  mouse homolog) known to be a cell cycle regulator expressed through the *ARF* promoter that plays a crucial role in the induction of cellular senescence in mice. In this study, senescent cells positive for  $p19^{ARF}$  were successfully ablated in lung tissue from a transgenic model based on a described cell clearing mechanism using a toxin-mediated cell

knockout system called Toxin Receptor-mediated Cell Knockout (TRECK) improving the agerelated decreased lung function and reversing aging-associated gene expression profile (Hashimoto *et al.*, 2016). In this model, expression of a diphtheria toxin receptor along with the bioluminescent enzyme luciferase is under the control of a tissue-specific promoter (in this case of *ARF* promoter), as administration of the diphtheria toxin leads to  $p19^{ARF}$  positive senescent cells death (Hashimoto *et al.*, 2016).

### p16-Cre<sup>ERT2</sup>-td Tomato mouse model

In a recent study, Omori and colleagues generated a new mouse model for the study of cellular senescence through single-cell analysis in vivo called p16-CreERT2-tdTomato mice. To generate this model, CreERT2 was inserted into the endogenous Ink4a locus (p16 locus) of C57BL/ 6 embryonic stem cells through homologous recombination followed by an SV40 polyadenylation site to exon  $1\alpha$  (first exon of the Ink4a locus) a methodology described by Burd and colleagues (Burd et al., 2013). p16<sup>Ink4a</sup>-CreERT2 mice were then crossed with Rosa26-CAG-lsl-tdTomato (basic orange constitutively fluorescent protein) mice (Iwasaki et al., 2018) originating p16-CreERT2-tdTomato mice (Omori et al., 2020). This model was revealed to be highly efficient in detecting cells with high expression of p16 in combination with tamoxifen administration (controller of Cre activity) (Omori et al., 2020). In this study, cells with p16 high expression, impaired proliferation, and half-lives between 2.6 to 4.2 months were increased in aged mice, being detected in all organs. Single-cell RNA-sequencing of kidney and liver tissues revealed that cells with high expression of p16 displayed widely heterogeneous senescent phenotype and were found in hepatic endothelium, renal proximal and distal tubule epithelial, and manny other cell types (Omori et al., 2020). Also, the elimination of cells with high expression of p16 in a nonalcoholic steatohepatitis mouse model prevented related hepatic lipidosis and ameliorated inflammation (Omori et al., 2020).

#### V. Senotherapy & Aging-related diseases

As already mentioned, cellular senescence is one of the 9 hallmarks of aging identified in the famous paper by López-Otín and colleagues (Lopez-Otín *et al.*, 2013). Also, age-related

senescent cell accumulation in tissues has been suggested to be a major contributor to the development of several aging-associated pathologies such as cancer, osteoarthritis, Alzheimer's disease type 2 diabetes, atherosclerosis, cataracts, and pulmonary fibrosis (Childs *et al.*, 2015). In the last few years, efforts have been made to take advantage of the current knowledge regarding senescence mechanisms to produce several therapeutic strategies in order to treat aging-related conditions. These strategies can be divided into three main categories (Shetty *et al.*, 2018):

i) preventive non-pharmacological interventions that ameliorate the age-related senescent cell accumulation in tissues (e.g. caloric restriction)

ii) pharmacological interventions for SASP modulation, referred to as senomorphics.

iii) pharmacological interventions, referred to as senolytic therapies, that promote senescent cell death in order to decrease the senescent cell burden in tissues.

While still in early stages, some compounds have already shown senolytic and senomorphic potential in pre-clinical studies and others have already been submitted to clinical experimentation which we are going to be discuss below. **Table 2** summarizes the currently known features of these compounds.

### Cellular Senescence & Caloric Restriction (CR)

The first evidence of the longevity and health-promoting effects of caloric restriction (CR) comes from experiments performed on rats in 1935 by McCay et al. (McCay *et al.*, 1935). Since then, CR implementation featuring essential nutrient intake has been shown to extend lifespan and healthspan preventing or delaying the onset of many age-associated chronic diseases in multiple model organisms including fruit flies, worms, yeast, many rodents, and non-human primates (Fontana *et al.*, 2010; Mattison *et al.*, 2017; Fontana, Nehme, *et al.*, 2018). Pioneer randomized clinical trials for the assessment of CR effect in aging and longevity biomarkers in nonobese human subjects were initiated by the US National Institute of Aging as part of a research program called Comprehensive Assessment of the Long-term Effects of Reducing

Intake of Energy 1 (CALERIE-1). These studies showed that 6 months to 1-year Implementation of CR with essential nutrient intake in overweighted (but not obese) men and women was associated with decreased risk for cardiovascular diseases, loss of weight, improved insulin sensitivity, reduced day-time and night-time core body temperature, downregulation of inflammatory markers, alterations in the circulating levels of many hormones including a decrease in the levels of insulin, leptin, testosterone, estradiol, and triiodothyronine and an increase in the levels of adiponectin and cortisol (Most et al., 2017). In following clinical trials (CALERIE-2) healthy non-obese young and middle-aged (mean age 38) men and women submitted to a two-year CR intervention displayed reduced whole-body oxidative stress indicated by the concentration of urinary F2-isoprostanes (a marker of nonenzymatic lipid peroxidation in humans that is formed from polyunsaturated fatty acids) (Yang et al., 2016; Il'yasova et al., 2018). Another CALERIE-2 study revealed a significant increase in serum IGFBP-1 and a reduction IGF-1:IGFBP-1 ration, leptin, and T3, after 2 years of CR (Fontana et al., 2016). Also, the skeletal muscle tissues of healthy and lean men and women (mean age 52.3  $\pm$  11 years) submitted to a CR diet for 3–15 years displayed increased levels of key chaperones for the maintenance of proteostasis levels including HSP70 and Grp78 along with increased protein and mRNA levels of autophagic mediators such as beclin-1 and comparatively to control volunteers (Yang et al., 2016).

Despite all this evidence, the exact mechanisms that underlie the beneficial effects of CR in humans and the conditions under which they are maximized have not been entirely described (Fontana, Nehme, *et al.*, 2018; Austad and Hoffman, 2020). However, contrary to what was previously thought, it is now accepted that the beneficial effects of CR do not only result from the decreased ROS production as a result of low metabolic rate but also from active regulation of defense mechanisms against oxidative stress (Fontana, Nehme, *et al.*, 2018). Interestingly the evidence in both animal models and human studies suggests that CR might be a considerable strategy for preventing abnormal senescent cell formation seen during aging (Fontana, Nehme, *et al.*, 2018). Studies indicate that CR can stimulate the activity of some members of the sirtuin protein family including SIRT1 and SIRT3 which are known to be essential factors in the

antioxidant response (Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018). CR promotes SIRT3 expression in mice which deacetylates two critical lysine residues on SOD2 and promotes its antioxidative activity (Qiu et al., 2010). Further, downregulation of SIRT3 can cause mitochondrial dysfunction which can lead to cellular senescence (Wiley et al., 2016). This suggests that CR might possess an anti-senescent effect by promoting antioxidant response through sirtuin upregulation (Wiley et al., 2016; Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018). As previously discussed, in some conditions, autophagy can have an anti-senescent effect by eliminating damaged macromolecules and organelles (Chapter 1). As mentioned above, CR can upregulate several proteins required for this process to function correctly which might be a factor in the CR-mediated prevention of the onset of cellular senescence (Yang et al., 2016; Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018). CR has also been shown to prevent the age-related decrease in the function of DNA repair mechanisms in model organisms such as the non-homologous end joining, nucleotide excision repair, and base excision repair pathway. This might also contribute to the anti-senescent of CR since it can help prevent DNA damage, a known hallmark of cellular senescence (Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018). As mentioned above, 2 years of CR implementation in humans has been shown to be associated with an increase in serum IGFBP-1 and a decrease in IGF-1:IGFBP-1 ratio (Fontana et al., 2016). This can downregulate IGF-1 signaling which might produce an anti-senescent effect since chronic exposure to IGF-1 has been shown to induce premature senescence by the regulation of the SIRT1-p53 pathway (Tran et al., 2014; Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018). CR can also mitigate the activity of mTOR in rodents that, as already mentioned in this review, is a known SASP regulator and its activation is associated with the induction of senescent phenotype (Fontana, Nehme, et al., 2018; Tulsian et al., 2018; Chen et al., 2019). Indeed, obese mice submitted to a 30% CR diet for 2 months displayed significant decreased levels of adipose tissue cytokines and chemokines known as important SASP factors such as IL-1R $\alpha$ , IL-2, IL-6, CXCL16, and Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 (MCP-1) (Kurki et al., 2012). Further, kidney tissue from aged mice submitted to 10 days of 40 % CR displayed lower levels of proinflammatory mediators such as cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2), inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, and NF- $\kappa$ B (Jung *et al.*, 2009; Kim *et al.*, 2020). Lastly, studies suggest that CR can reduce senescence markers in the human colon (Fontana, Mitchell, *et al.*, 2018).

#### A. Senomorphics

Several senomorphics compounds have been shown to contain the propagation of the senescence phenotype by regulating of SASP content (Martel *et al.*, 2020). As mentioned earlier, SASP is regulated by a wide range of signaling pathways and transcription factors. Pharmacological targeting of these regulating elements can result in a significant disruptive effect in SASP. Due to SASP's high heterogeneity, each compound should be carefully studied taking into account that its effect might vary according to the cellular lineage or environmental context (Sieben *et al.*, 2018; Sun *et al.*, 2018). Chronic secretion of SASP pro-inflammatory mediators is involved in the development of a sterile systemic inflammation environment during aging referred to as inflammaging. Therefore, the pharmacological downregulation of SASP proinflammatory mediators is expected to act as a preventive measure against the development of inflammaging related pathologies. It is worth noting that most of the compounds included in this category have been approved for the treatment of other conditions (Zhu *et al.*, 2020). In this subchapter we discuss what is currently known about each compound that has been proven to possess senomorphic activity.

#### Metformin

Metformin is a US Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved insulin sensitizer administrated orally that has been used for the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus for more than 60 years. (Newman *et al.*, 2016). Despite its successful use, metformin's pharmacokinetic properties have not been completely unveiled, however, animal and human studies have shown that metformin can inhibit gluconeogenesis in the liver through impairment of mitochondrial redox shuttle (Flory and Lipska, 2019). Also, it is thought that the metformin effect is also extended to the gut lumen through various mechanisms (Flory and Lipska, 2019). It is worth noting that 25% of patients under metformin treatment have shown some adverse effects such as

nausea and diarrhea although these might be alleviated through careful dose titration (Bonnet and Scheen, 2017; Flory and Lipska, 2019). Also, 60 years of clinical data have not raised any safety concerns for the use of metformin apart from lactic acidosis caused by intake above the recommended dose or by patient's predisposal conditions for lactic acidosis such as chronic kidney disease, hepatic impairment, and heart failure (Crowley *et al.*, 2017; Flory and Lipska, 2019).

A systematic review found that the administration of the insulin sensitizer metformin in diabetic patients was correlated with a decrease in cancer rate and cardiovascular disease onset and overall appeared to extend the life span and health span of patients independently of its effect on diabetes (Campbell et al., 2017). Evidence suggests that these beneficial outcomes might be mediated by an anti-senescence effect. In a recent study, one of the mechanisms that might be behind metformin's prevention of cardiovascular disease through the prevention of cellular senescence was unveiled (Karnewar et al., 2018). In this study, metformin was shown to coordinate the delay of endothelial senescence through mitochondrial function and biogenesis stimulation. The increased expression of AMPK as a result of metformin administration promoted the trimethylation of H3K79 resulting in SIRT3 upregulation. SIRT3 expression is known to promote PGC-1 $\alpha$  expression which was shown to enhance the expression of hTERT (telomerase catalytic subunit) delaying endothelial senescence (Karnewar et al., 2018). Metformin has also been shown to inhibit the expression of genes coding for multiple inflammatory cytokines seen during cellular senescence (Moiseeva et al., 2013). In this study, the administration of metformin on prostate cancer cultures prevented the growth-stimulating effect of conditioned medium from senescent cells (Moiseeva et al., 2013). Metformin impaired NF- $\kappa$ B translocation to the nucleus and prevented the activation of the NF- $\kappa$ B pathway by inhibiting the phosphorylation of IkB and IKK $\alpha/\beta$  (Moiseeva et al., 2013). As already mentioned earlier, NF- $\kappa$ B is one of the main regulators of SASP, which might suggest that metformin administration might cause its disruption leading to SASP downregulation (Moiseeva et al., 2013). Metformin was shown to possess therapeutic potential against intervertebral disc degeneration after its administration to model mice resulted in a reduction in disc degeneration. *in vitro* experiments revealed that this protective effect was in part mediated by prevention of nucleus pulposus cells senescence or apoptosis through autophagy stimulation (Chen *et al.*, 2016). Another anti-senescence effect of metformin is thought to result from its capacity to upregulate the endoplasmic reticulum-localized glutathione peroxidase which is usually decreased in senescent cells (Fang *et al.*, 2018). This was shown to be mediated by the metformin-induced accumulation of the nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 which is able to attach to the antioxidant response elements in the GPX7 gene promoter promoting its expression (Fang *et al.*, 2018).

#### Mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) suppressant rapamycin

MTOR is a sensor of nutrient and growth signals whose relationship with aging and cellular senescence is widely described in the literature (Weichhart, 2018) however here we are only focusing on evidence regarding MTOR influence over the SASP. mTOR inhibition is known to increase the lifespan of most model organisms, although the responsible mechanism is not yet entirely clear (Weichhart, 2018). However, mTORC1 (mTOR complex) inhibition namely through rapamycin has been shown to downregulate SASP through a variety of mutually nonexclusive mechanisms (Weichhart, 2018). The RNA-binding protein ZFP36L1 can inhibit the transcription of many SASP mediators, however, during senescence, mTORC1 upregulation promotes the translation of MAP kinase-activated protein kinase 2 (MAPKAPK2) that phosphorylates ZFP36L1 leading to SASP expression which is, therefore, subjected to inhibition by rapamycin administration (Herranz et al., 2015; Weichhart, 2018). Further, rapamycin has also been shown to prevent the secretion of pro-inflammatory SASP mediators by inhibiting IL-1A translation resulting in the downregulation of pro-inflammatory genes regulated by NF-KB (Laberge et al., 2015; Weichhart, 2018). In another study, rapamycin was shown to downregulate SASP independently from its Nrf2 (a pro-longevity signaling pathway shown to be decreased during cellular senescence-mediated cell cycle arrest) (Volonte et al., 2013; Wang et al., 2017; Weichhart, 2018).

Rapamycin is a macrolide known to inhibit mTOR that is produced by Streptomyces hygroscopicu bacterium, originally discovered in soil samples from Easter island (Vézina and Kudelski, 1975). It has been shown to impair protein translation in T-cells through the inhibition of the incorporation of amino acids into proteins leading to a decrease in their proliferation rate. Also, rapamycin has a similar structure to that of FK506 which is another macrolide known to inhibit IL-2 production and calcineurin activity in T cells (Martel et al., 1977; Bierer et al., 1991; Arriola Apelo and Lamming, 2016). in fact, the FDA has already approved rapamycin for immunosuppressive treatment during solid organ transplantation and its analogs are referred to as "rapalogs" temsirolimus and everolimus for the treatment of advanced renal cancer carcinoma. In 2011, everolimus was also approved for the treatment of progressive neuroendocrine tumors of pancreatic origin (Li et al., 2014). However, despite the pro-longevity effects shown in model organisms, it has shown some side effects in rodents including increased rates of kyphosis and cataracts. In humans, rapamycin and rapalogs administration has been associated with the development of aphthous ulcers and metabolic dysfunction along with impaired wound healing (Newman et al., 2016). As such, possible future rapamycin-based semomorphic therapeutics should be designed to circumvent these adversities.

### JAK inhibitors

Evidence suggests that the JAK pathway is one of the main regulators of SASP-associated proinflammatory cytokine production. This pathway has been found to be highly activated in aged adipocytes and its inhibition with a 3-day ruxolitinib treatment could prevent proinflammatory SASP secretion from preadipocytes and endothelial cells by 40–60% while at 10-day treatment aged mice showed reduced frailty and inflammation (Xu, Tchkonia, *et al.*, 2015). Ruxolitinib is a JAK1/2 inhibitor that was approved by the FDA and European Medicines Agency (EMA) for the treatment of myelofibrosis in 2011 and 2012 respectively and later in 2014 for the treatment of hydroxyurea (HU)-resistant or -intolerant polycythemia vera. Both these pathologies are myeloproliferative neoplasms characterized by the abnormal activation of the JAK-STAT pathway (Ajayi *et al.*, 2018). It has also shown great results *in vitro* and *in vivo* research

revealing a great senotherapeutic potential (Zhu *et al.*, 2020) In human progerin expressing fibroblasts, ruxolitinib was shown to reverse cellular senescence traits including cell cycle arrest aberrant nuclei shape and in progeric mice delayed the onset of aging phenotypes, including bone mineral content, bone fractures and loss of grip strength (Griveau *et al.*, 2020). Further, in another study, aged mice (22-month-old) submitted to a ruxolitinib 8-week treatment displayed increased insulin sensitivity, reduced circulating activin A (adipogenesis downregulating hormone shown to be highly secreted by primary human senescent fat progenitors), reduced lipotoxicity and preserved fat mass (Xu, Palmer, *et al.*, 2015). However, a clinical study that aimed to assess the therapeutic effect of ruxolitinib in myelofibrosis patients, despite promoting a reduction in associated frailty also reported some side effects such as thrombocytopenia and anemia (Verstovsek *et al.*, 2012). Also, since ruxolitinib is metabolized by Cytochrome P450 Family 3 Subfamily A Member 4 (CYP3A4) its administration also limits the simultaneous use of potent CYP3A4 inhibitors with the risk of side effect aggravation (Ajayi *et al.*, 2018). Therefore, despite the great potential displayed by this SASP inhibiting drug, translation to a clinical application should require great optimization in treatment strategy.

#### **B.** Senolytic treatments

For years now, researchers have been looking for ways to disrupt the senescence process in order to delay aging and treat aging-related diseases. However, as further discussed in previous chapters, senescent cells do not always have nefarious effects on tissues, in fact, it is well known that transient senescence plays a role in some physiological processes (**Figure 2**). Also, induction of cellular senescence can prevent dysfunctional cells from proliferating which could potentially be harmful to the organism, as with the case of tumor cells (Di Micco *et al.*, 2006; Kuilman *et al.*, 2010; Rufini *et al.*, 2013). So, to circumvent this conundrum, more advanced senolytic therapies were developed with the intent of killing the already existing senescent cells instead of preventing their formation. However, there are still challenges that need to be addressed to translate these therapeutic strategies to the clinic (Palmer *et al.*, 2019). These include: i) the already mentioned need for stablisment specific and reliable senescence

biomarkers in order to unmistakably identify senescent cells; ii) to investigate possible variations of the senolytic therapies effect in the various diseases stages along with the fluctuation of the formation/reestablishment of cellular senescence according to the variation of possible age-related insults; iii) the long term safety of these therapies.

In this subchapter, we discuss what is currently known about each compound that has been proven to possess senolytic activity.

#### B-cell lymphoma/leukemia-2 (BCL-2) protein family inhibitors

To prevent cell death as a result of external or their apoptotic SASP signaling, senescent cells use different but inter-related senescent cell anti-apoptotic pathways (SCAPs) to maintain their viability which has been shown to include the p53-p21 and PI3K-Akt pathways as well as other intervenient proteins such as tyrosine kinases, ephrins, and serpine (Zhu *et al.*, 2015; Hu *et al.*, 2022). Other important regulators in apoptosis resistance in cellular senescence are the B-cell lymphoma/leukemia-2 (BCL-2) protein family including BCL-2 (the first element of this family to be discovered), BCL-XL, BCL-W, MCL-1, and A1 (Wang, 1995). Proteins from this family are characterized by a conserved BH3 region (an interactive site composed of 16–25 amino acids) that has since been targeted by a variety of inhibiting compounds, some displaying senolytic activity which we will further discuss below (Anantram and Degani, 2019).

#### **ABT-737**

In 2005, Abbott laboratories developed the first BH3 mimetic, a synthetic small-molecule called ABT-737 (Oltersdorf *et al.*, 2005). This compound can bind with high affinity (Ki < 1 nM) to Bcl-2, Bcl-w, and Bcl-xL but with low affinity (Ki > 460 nM) while binding to other members of the antiapoptotic BCL-2 family members, and was proven to display effective antitumorigenic activity in cancer cell lines (Anantram and Degani, 2019). Its senolytic capacities were indicated by a study where it was able to induce lung and epidermis senescent cell apoptosis by Bcl-xL and Bcl-W inhibition leading to an increase in hair-follicle stem cell proliferation (Yosef *et al.*, 2016). Further, a recent study found that ABT-737 treatment was

able to significantly eliminate Cox2-expressing senescent cells in mice reducing tumor development (Kolodkin-Gal *et al.*, 2022). However, ABT-737 showed poor oral bioavailability in animal models and its low aqueous solubility prevents intravenous delivery.

#### Navitoclax (ABT-263)

Navitoclax is an orally active homolog of ABT-737 that was generated through modifications in 3 important backbone regions (Anantram and Degani, 2019). Due to its low aqueous solubility, Navitoclax displays a prolonged dissolution rate-limited oral absorption. This compound was shown to possess low plasma clearance values, low volumes of distribution in mice, rats, monkeys, and dogs (bioavailability after oral gavage of 20%), and plasma elimination half-lives after i.v. dose of 4.6 to 8.4 hours. bioavailability and oral elimination are increased up to 50% and 8.9 hours respectively in dogs if the compound is orally administered in lipid-based formulations (Tse et al., 2008). This anti-cancer drug is also an inhibitor of the BCL-2 protein family including Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, and Bcl-w (Zhu et al., 2016). Together, in 2016 two independent studies showed that this compound was able to induce apoptosis in cultured senescent human umbilical vein epithelial cells, IMR90 human lung fibroblasts, murine embryonic fibroblasts and reduce the levels of senescent bone marrow hematopoietic stem cells and senescent muscle stem cells in normally aged and sublethally irradiated mice, however, failed to induce apoptosis in human senescent preadipocytes (Chang et al., 2016; Zhu et al., 2016). In a more recent studies, the administration of Navitoclax attenuated the post-traumatic osteoarthritis incidence through selective senescent cell clearance in the cartilage tissue along with the decrease in the production and secretion of SASP cytokines (Yang et al., 2020) and ameliorated osteoarthritis thermal and mechanical hyperalgesia and peripheral sensitization in a mouse model of osteoarthritis aged mice through reduction in nociceptive neuron projection to the synovium, expression of axon guidance proteins such as nerve growth factor NGF/TrkA, decrease in nociceptive neuron projection to the synovium and knee joint angiogenesis along with reduction in dorsal root ganglion and subchondral bone marrow (Gil et al., 2022). Also, Navitoclax administration to osteoarthritis chondrocyte monolayer and 3D pellet culture

triggered senescent cells' apoptosis resulting in the stimulation of cartilage matrix aggregation along with the decrease in the expression of inflammatory cytokines (Yang et al., 2020). Posttraumatic osteoarthritis-related subchondral bone and cartilage deformations were alleviated by ABT263 intra-articular injection (Yang et al., 2020). Navitoclax administration was also found to deplete the senescent cell burden from atherogenic plaques of atherosclerotic mice (Childs et al., 2016). Despite these beneficial effects, toxic side effects such as transient neutropenia and thrombocytopenia have been associated with pre-clinical and clinical navitoclax administration (Rudin et al., 2012; Chang et al., 2016). However, a recent study by Lim et al. reports promissing results about a new strategy that could significantly reduce these toxic side effets (Lim et al., 2022). In this study, navitoclax was loaded into poly(lactic-co-glycolic acid) nanoparticles and intradiscally administered into injury-induced intervertebral disc degeneration rat models promoting Intervertebral disc navitoclax local delivery. This strategy promoted selective amelioration of senescent cell burden and downregulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines and matrix proteases from degenerative mouse intervertebral disc leading to retardation of progression of intervertebral disc degeneration, and even restructuring of the intervertebral disc structure (Lim et al., 2022). Further, a drug combinatorial strategy involving the simultaneous administration of navitoclax and pan-mTOR inhibitors such as PP242 and AZD8055 was shown to decrease the requeired dosage or timespan of navitoclax needed for reaching IC50 and LT50 in senescent cells while extending the lifespan of premature-aged Drosophila and delaying the onset of aging-related phenotype (Xu et al., 2022).

#### A1331852 & A1155463

In the earlier mentioned study, the BCL-XL-selective inhibitors A1331852 and A1155463 also displayed senolytic activity in umbilical vein epithelial cells and IMR90 human lung fibroblasts (Y Zhu *et al.*, 2017). Given that these compounds only inhibit BCL-XL, they might benefit from the lack of neutrophil toxicity that was generated by navitoclax-associated BCL-2 inhibition.

Dasatinib & Quercetin

This drug combination is one of the most widely used senolytic therapy for cellular senescence study in model mice and in fact, human clinical trials are currently taking place to assess its potential for the treatment of age-related diseases associated with increased senescent cell burden. Dasatinib (D) is a tyrosine kinase inhibitor that has been previously used for cancer treatment and is known to target the EFNB-dependent suppression of apoptosis which lead to cell apoptosis of particularly senescent human adipocyte progenitors. In contrast, Quercetin (Q) is a plant flavonol, that targets mostly the SCAP present in human endothelial cells and mouse bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells which include the ones mediated by BCL-2 protein family, HIF-1α, PI3-kinase or p21. Further, its administration on HFD submitted mice was proven to decrease fibrosis of renal tissue along with cellular senescence markers and to promote the increase in renal oxygenation and creatinine levels (Kim et al., 2019). Given that neither Q targets senescent human adipocyte progenitors efficiently nor D targets senescent human endothelial cells, a combination of the two drugs (D + Q) was established as a potential senolytic treatment by Zhu and colleagues in 2015 (Zhu et al., 2015). More studies since then have been published, proving the senolytic effect of this treatment in many more mouse cells and tissues such as senescent embryonic fibroblasts,  $A\beta$ -induced senescent oligodendrocyte progenitor cells, skeletal muscle tissue of old mice, articular cartilage and synovium from osteoarthritis mouse models, in the liver of hepatocellular carcinoma mouse models and in in ovaries of obese mice (Demaria et al., 2017; Nath et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2018; PS Zhang et al., 2019; Dungan et al., 2022; Gil et al., 2022; Hense et al., 2022; Thadathil et al., 2022).

D+Q was submitted to its first clinical trial in January 2019 where 14 patients with idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (fatal senescence-associated disease) showed improved physical function along with decreased levels of SASP (Justice *et al.*, 2019). Later in September 2019, another clinical trial revealed decreased SASP factors in the skin biopsy specimens of patients suffering from systemic sclerosis, upon continuous D treatment (Martyanov *et al.*, 2019). In the same month, for the first time, it was shown that D+Q decrease senescent cell burden in human subjects, through an open-label Phase 1 pilot study. Subjects with diabetic kidney disease (the most common cause of end-stage kidney failure) which is characterized by increased cellular senescence, displayed decreased adipose tissue senescent cell burden, increased SA- $\beta$ -gal activity, and high p16<sup>INK4A</sup> and p21<sup>CIP1</sup> expression, 11 days after a 3-day oral D+Q treatment course. Further, skin senescent cell burden was also alleviated, and SASP factors which included the Metalloproteases MMP9 and MMP12 along with the interleukins IL-6 and IL-1 $\alpha$  were reported to be decreased in circulation (Hickson *et al.*, 2019). Oral D+Q treatment has elimination half-life of <11 h in humans and according to this study, a "hit-and-run" treatment regimen is enough to alleviate the senescent cell burden in humans maintaining low levels of senescent cells from days to weeks coinciding with the average time (>2 weeks) for the development of new senescent cells in in vitro conditions (Hickson *et al.*, 2019).

#### Fisetin

This quercetin-related natural flavonoid can be found in a variety of fruits including strawberries, grapes, apples, and persimmon, and in some vegetables such as onions and cucumbers (Khan et al., 2013). A flavonoid-rich diet is correlated with a reduced risk of coronary heart disease and cardiovascular disease (Terao 2017, Kim and Je 2017) and is thought to protect brain function during aging-associated neurodegenerative diseases (Maher, 2015). Despite poor solubility (10.45  $\mu$ g/mL) and relatively low oral bioavailability (44%), fisetin was firstly found to selectively induce apoptosis in senescent cells but not proliferating human umbilical vein endothelial cells while failing to kill senescent human lung fibroblast IMR90 cells or primary human preadipocytes (Y Zhu et al., 2017). In a following senolytic activity in vitro screen assessment of 10 natural flavonoid compounds (quercetin included) in senescent induced human and murine fibroblasts, fisetin was revealed to possess the highest senolytic potency. After in vitro assays, acute or intermittent fisetin administration to progeroid model mice carrying a p16<sup>INK4a</sup>-luciferase reporter caused a reduction in p16<sup>Ink4A</sup> and p21 expression along with impairments in the secretion of SASP mediators in multiple tissues. Fisetin reduced senescence in a subset of cells in human and adipose tissue explants while its administration to old wild-type mice reduced age-related pathology, restored tissue homeostasis, and extended median and maximum lifespan, causing fewer adverse reactions in mice than quercetin

(Yousefzadeh *et al.*, 2018). Fisetin capacity for PI3K/AKT pathway inhibition is thought to be behind its apoptosis-promoting effect on senescent cells (Syed *et al.*, 2013; Zhu *et al.*, 2020). Fisetin-based treatments have not yet been proven to have senotherapeutic effects in humans, however according to clinicaltrials.gov, as of 2020 clinical testing is ongoing.

### Piperlongumine

Piperlongumine is a natural compound that can be found in long pepper and is thought to have anti-cancer properties. Piperlongumine has a solubility of  $\pm 26 \,\mu$ g/ml in water (27 fold higher with the addition of 10% Tween 80), however, it dissolves better in organic solvents including dimethyl sulfoxide (20 mg/ml), ethanol (0.150 mg/ml) and dimethylformamide (20 mg/ml) (Tripathi and Biswal, 2020). One study revealed that this compound was able to induce apoptosis (independently of ROS generation) of senescent human WI-38 fibroblasts generated by replicative exhaustion, ectopic expression of the oncogene *Ras or* exposure to ionizing radiation. Piperlongumine's senolytic capacity was shown to be synergistically augmented through simultaneous navitoclax administration (Wang *et al.*, 2016).

#### FOXO4-DRI Peptide

Forkhead box O4 protein (FOXO4) is a transcription factor that jointly with p53 can regulate a wide range of pathways involved in metabolism, cell cycle, and apoptosis making them important regulators of cellular senescence (Bourgeois and Madl, 2018). Administration of a cell-permeable D-Retro Inverso (DRI)-isoform-FOXO4 Peptide (FOXO4-DRI) capable of disrupting p53-FOXO4 interaction was shown to cause p53 nuclear exclusion and activation of the intrinsic apoptotic arm in senescent human and mouse cell cultures. It also alleviated the senescent cell burden of doxorubicin exposed mice and preserved renal function, mice fitness, and fur density in old wild-type and accelerated-aging model progeroid mice ( $Xpd^{TTD/TTD}$  mice) (Baar *et al.*, 2017). FOXO4-DRI is fused with a basic and hydrophilic sequence named HIV-TAT to enhance its cellular uptake which has been shown to happen around 2-4h after being administrated (remained detected after a least 72h) (Baar *et al.*, 2017).

### Epigallocatechin gallate

Epigallocatechin gallate (EGCG) is a compound found in green tea whose study has revealed possible therapeutic effects in age-associated immune disorders and organ dysfunction (Kumar *et al.*, 2019). EGCG is absorbed by paracellular diffusion without hydrolysis or de-conjugation mainly through the epithelial lining of the ileum and jejunum. It then undergoes a series of metabolic reactions including sulfation, methylation, and glucuronidation in erythrocytes and liver cells (Cione *et al.*, 2020). Due to its capacity to activate the antioxidant gene regulator the nuclear factor-erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2), a 2016 study sought to assess a possible association between EGCG's antioxidant promoting role and cellular senescence in human mesenchymal stem cells. Indeed, senescence-induced cells through  $H_2O_2$  exposure displayed decreased levels of acetyl-p53 and p21 upon EGCG treatment and Nrf2-knockdown leading to EGCG loss of antioxidant effect maintaining acetyl-p53 and p21 high levels. This suggests that EGCG possess an oxidative stress-induced senescence prevention function (Shin *et al.*, 2016).

Further, EGCG applied treatment to U251 glioblastoma cells caused telomere shortening and disruption of genome integrity, which led to cellular senescence. Given that the DNA damage marker phosphorylation of  $\gamma$ -H2AX histone and micronuclei was upregulated during specific timepoints and treatment doses displaying no telomere shortening, the authors of this study concluded that EGCG treatment induced both telomere-shortening-cellular senescence and genotoxicity independently (Udroiu *et al.*, 2019). More recent experiments in 3T3-L1 preadipocytes with prematurely induced cellular senescence through exposure to Hydrogen peroxide at a sub-lethal concentration (150  $\mu$ M), revealed another possible mechanism behind the therapeutic effect of EGCG as its administration resulted in significant downregulation of mTOR/PI3K/Akt/ and AMPK signaling, the suppression of SASP, Cox-2, ROS, iNOS and NF- $\kappa$ B along with cell cycle inhibition through p53 signaling. Also, EGCG prevented the accumulation of anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 in senescent cells leading to cellular apoptosis (Kumar *et al.*, 2019).

### Gingerenone A

As a result of a drug screen performed on in radiation-induced WI-38 senescent human fibroblasts in a recent study by Moaddel et al. extract from Zingiber officinale Rosc. (ginger) (known to have anti-inflammatory effects) revealed senomorphic and senolytic potential (Moaddel *et al.*, 2022). The main active compound was identified as gingerenone A and it displayed higher selectivity for senescent cells clearance compared to the known and already mentioned senolytic cocktail (D+Q). Gingerenone A, was shown to decrease senescent cell viability and SA- $\beta$ -Gal activity, increase the expression of the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-10 and IL-13 and reduce the secretion of pro-inflammatory factors, such as IP-10, MCP-1, IL-6 as well increasing the pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1B and IL-8 (Moaddel *et al.*, 2022).

The distinct effect of gingerenone A in the expression of IL-6 and IL-8 suggests that the mechanism of action is probably independent of IL-1A which is known to mediate the activation of both IL-6 and IL-8 through amplification of C/EBP $\beta$  activation (Moaddel *et al.*, 2022). Gingerenone A treatment was not able to increase p53 levels either in senescent or proliferating cells, however, it downregulated the expression of Bcl-XL in senescent cells leading to an increase in caspase-3, which Is a strong indicator that gingerenone A senolytic effect is p53-independent and mediated by caspase-3 cleavage (Moaddel *et al.*, 2022).

#### Cardiac glycosides

Cardiac glycosides are a family of organic compounds used in the treatment of congestive heart failure and cardiac arrhythmias although commonly associated with secondary toxicity. They are Na<sup>+</sup>, K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase pump inhibitors, however, evidence suggests that they might have other targets (Prassas and Diamandis, 2008). Na<sup>+</sup>/K<sup>+</sup> ATPase inhibition can lead to membrane depolarization and intracellular acidification through disruption of cells' natural electrochemical gradient. As previously mentioned, abnormal intracellular acidic pH and depolarized plasma membrane are both typical traits of senescent cells which in theory might increase their susceptibility to the effects of this family of compounds. Following this line of thought, two

recent studies (Guerrero et al., 2019; Triana-Martinez et al., 2019) sought to explore this vulnerability in order to assess if cardiac glycosides could be used for future senotherapeutic strategies. Indeed, drug screens revealed a senolytic activity by some of this family members in oncogene- and therapy-induced senescence cells (IMR90 ER: RAS, etoposide/doxorubicin-IMR90, human lung adenocarcinoma cell line, Bleomycin-A549, Palbociclib-SK-MEL-103 melanoma cell line) (Guerrero et al., 2019; Triana-Martinez et al., 2019). Senolytic activity of identified elements of the cardiac glycoside family including digoxin, digitoxin, CGP-74514A (a CDK1 inhibitor), and ouabain was confirmed in the following *in vitro* assays. Digoxin and digitoxin, often used in the treatment of atrial fibrillation and heart failure showed senolytic activity, the last at a concentration similar to the found in the plasma of treated cardiac patients (20–33nM), which is a good indicator of safe clinical senotherapeutic application in the future (Guerrero *et al.*, 2019). Further, Digoxin treatment was shown to reduce cell viability of SA- $\beta$ gal expressing primary chondrocytes from osteoarthritic donors compared to healthy controls (Triana-Martinez *et al.*, 2019). Digoxin senolytic activity was not only extended to A549 cells treated with Bleomycin but as well to cells treated with another senescence-inducing chemotherapeutic drug including Doxorubicin, Gemcitabine, Palbociclib, and Etoposide (Triana-Martinez et al., 2019). Curiously, Guerrero and colleagues verified that both ouabain and digoxin promoted the expression of several pro-apoptotic Bcl2 family proteins mainly NOXA which seemed to mediate its senolytic effects. In addition, ouabain was also shown to induce the activation of JNK, GSK3-*β*, and p38 in senescent which was shown to be involved in the upregulation of NOXA (Guerrero et al., 2019).

Ouabain administration to mid-passage cultures of primary bronchial epithelial cells led to a decrease in senescent p16<sup>INK4a</sup>-positive-cells while showing no effect in normal (p16<sup>INK4a</sup>- negative) cell population while also revealing cytotoxic effect in high expressing RAS non-senescent cells (Guerrero *et al.*, 2019). Both ouabain and digoxin showed potential in preventing secondary tumors with increased aggressiveness as a result of the accumulation of senescent cancer cells after chemotherapeutic treatment. Triana-Martínez and colleagues showed that simultaneous gemcitabine (chemotherapeutic drug) and digoxin treatment reduced

tumor mass formed as a result of subcutaneous injection of luciferase-expressing A549 cells in Immunodeficient nude mice compared to controls (Triana-Martinez et al., 2019). Also, ex vivo patient-derived xenograft obtained from a breast tumor patient was shown to be susceptible to the simultaneous treatment of Digoxin and Doxorubicin (senescent inducing chemotherapy agent), and the same was verified when transplanted to nude mice submitted to the same dose adapted pharmacological intervention (Triana-Martinez et al., 2019). In addition, Guerrero and colleagues showed that ouabain or digoxin significantly decreased cell viability of cancer cell lines (SKHep1, HuH7, and HLF liver cancer, A549 lung cancer, SK-Mel-5 melanoma, MCF7 breast cancer, HCT116 colon cancer) submitted to a variety of senescent inducing chemotherapeutic treatments, while showing no significant effects in cells treated with chemotherapeutic drugs which do not induce senescence, revealing high senescence specificity (Guerrero et al., 2019). Further, OIS cell burden in the liver triggered the transposon-mediated transfer of oncogenic NRAS (NRAS<sup>G12V</sup>) to hepatocytes in immunosuppressed mice was significantly alleviated by ouabain treatment (Guerrero et al., 2019). Also, ouabain treatment was able to selectively induce apoptosis of senescent  $\beta$ -catenin positive cells in preneoplastic clusters formed as a result of adamantinomatous craniopharyngioma in embryonic pituitaries dissected and cultured ex vivo without affecting other cell types (Guerrero et al., 2019). Ouabain treatment was also able to minimize the expression of inflammatory cytokines including II1 $\alpha$  or Il6 and the accumulation of bystander senescent cells in the lung of irradiated mice (where the accumulation of these cells after irradiation are often first seen) (Guerrero et al., 2019). Similarly, in Triana-Martínez study, a ten-day digoxin treatment to immunodeficient mice, three weeks after intratracheal instillation of gamma-irradiated senescent human fibroblasts IMR90 to the lungs led to a decrease in fibrosis and senescence markers in lung tissue (Triana-Martinez et al., 2019). Altogether, this evidence stands out the potential that cardiac glycosides might possess as synergetic anti-cancer agents as they seem to promote cancer cell death and eliminate bystander senescent cells from tissues that are correlated with the development of side effects associated with current anti-cancer treatments.

In the Guerrero study, old female mice subjected to 5 rounds of intermittent ouabain treatment showed improvements in motor condition, displayed an increment in low phosphate and albumin levels, and a decrease in abnormally high levels of amylase in the blood observed during aging and related pathology (Guerrero et al., 2019). Further, comparatively, to their agematched counterparts, old mice treated with ouabain, showed a significant reduction in p16<sup>INK4a</sup> levels in many tissues including heart, kidney, and liver where there was also a significant reduction in SA-B-Gal activity, immune infiltration, and markers of inflammation. Upon ouabain treatment, there was not any significant alteration in blood immune composition nor increased infiltration of granulocytes (Ly6 $G^+$ ) and platelets (CD42 $b^+$ ) suggesting that ouabain treatment might have an effect on cell-specific local immune infiltration (Guerrero et al., 2019). Results from these in vitro, in vivo, and ex vivo experiments suggest that cardiac glycosides, mainly ouabain and digoxin, are promising compounds for the development of future senolytic approaches for the treatment of age-related conditions. However, some obstacles still need to be surpassed, such as toxicity considerations and the current restriction of mice studies to the use of immunodeficient mice due to the known insensitivity of rodents to cardiac glycosides (Mijatovic et al., 2007), which is thought to be due to differences in the ATP1A1 protein (alpha subunit of the Na+/K+ATPase pump) (Price and Lingrel, 1988).

#### Autophagy modulation to promote senolysis

Some piece of evidence suggests that modulation of autophagy can induce apoptosis of senescent cells. However, autophagy-induced senolysis has been shown to be achieved by both inhibiting and activating autophagy (Dörr *et al.*, 2013; Wakita *et al.*, 2020; L'Hôte *et al.*, 2021, 2022). A recent study performed by Hôte et al., found that compounds from the previously mentioned cardioglycoside family, specially ouabain, have a potent senolytic effect on OIS-fibroblast model through expression of BRAF-V600E (involved in development of melanoma and other types of cancer) (this model was named BRafSen cells). Cardioglycosides are known Na,K-ATPase pump inhibitors, however, the senolytic effect of oubain was shown to be mediated by Na,K-ATPase pump signaling rather than inhibition of ion transport. The

expression of BRAF-V600E in BRafSen cells promoted ER stress and autophagy suggesting that these cells require an elevated autophagy flux for survival. Authors concluded that this autophagy dependence by BRafSen cells makes them susceptible to ouabain and other cardioglycosides which were shown to inhibit autophagy flux through Na,K-ATPase pump signaling (L'Hôte et al., 2021). The most recent evidence that autophagy activation leads to senolysis comes from a study by Wakita, et al., which after performing an unbiased highthroughput screening of a 47,000 small molecule chemical compound library, found that a BET family protein degrader (BETd), also known as ARV825, a small molecule developed by Lu J, et al, displayed senolytic effect (Lu et al., 2015; Wakita et al., 2020). BETd is able to block BRD4, a protein from the BET family that protects cells from onset of cellular senescence through activation of the non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) repair and the downregulation of autophagy promoting genes (Sakamaki et al., 2017). BETd was able to promote the elimination of senescent hepatic stellate cells in obese mouse livers while reducing liver cancer development, and the elimination of chemotherapy-induced senescent cells by BETd which led to increased efficacy of chemotherapy against xenograft tumors in immunocompromised mice (Wakita et al., 2020). This was thought to be mediated by the inhibition of BRD4 that led to a decrease in the non-homologous end joining (NHEJ) repair resulting DNA double-strand breaks (DSBs) that ultimately along with the up-regulation of autophagy-related genes led to autophagy-induced apoptosis in senescent cells (Wakita et al., 2020). BETd displayed more robust senolytic activity than senolytic drugs already discussed in this review including D+Q, ABT26319 and 17-DMAG25 (Wakita et al., 2020). This was verified in every type of a cellular senescence induction and at a concentration of 5-10 nM. It is however worth standing out some still limitations pointed out by the authors regarding this early stage senolytic therapy (Wakita et al., 2020). Firstly, authors were not entirely sure of every mechanism behind the senolytic effect mediated by BRD4 inhibition. This in particular is suggested by the fact that BET inhibitors have been shown to downregulate SASP factor expression in senescent cells (Tasdemir et al., 2016) including senescent cell surviving promoting factors such as GM-CSF8 or PDGF (Demaria et al., 2014) which leads the author to suspect that the senolytic effect of BETd might also be mediated through SASP factor downregulation depending on the biological context. Further, more studies are still needed to assess whether BETd can have senolytic effect in every kind of senescent cells *in vivo*. Given that BETd high concentration treatment ( $\leq 50$  nM) resulted in a reduction in the proliferation of control cells, the authors stand out the importance of determining an optimal concentration for *in vivo* treatment (Wakita *et al.*, 2020).

### **HSP90** Inhibitors

Hsp90 is a 90 kDa Heat shock protein with a variety of various isoforms, that is involved in a series of physiological processes including ensuring correct protein folding and stabilization against heat stress, chaperoning the irreversibly misfolded proteins to proteasome degradation preventing them from aggregating in large numbers. Some proteins stabilized by Hsp90 are essential for tumor growth of various cancer cell types which has made HSP90 a potential drug target, for cancer treatment (Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2018). In a 2017 study, several autophagic regulators were submitted to a senescence associated  $\beta$ -galactosidase assay as a screening platform using progeroid Ercc1<sup>-/-</sup> primary murine embryonic fibroblasts with defective DNA repairing capacity, resulting in the discovery of the senolytic properties of the chaperone HSP90 inhibitors Geldanamycin and 17-AAG (tanespimycin), displaying low toxicity for heathy cells. These two compounds were also able to significantly induce cell death in senescent human cells in culture (vascular endothelial cells, WI-38 and IMR90 human lung fibroblasts and mesenchymal stem cells) (Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017). In addition, a third HSP90 inhibitor, known as 17-DMAG (alvespimycin) was able to extend lifespan of Ercc1<sup>-/-</sup> progeroid mice, downregulating p16<sup>INK4A</sup> expression in the kidney tissue (although no significant change in liver tissue), improving overall body condition and delaying the onset of age-related problems such as loss of forelimb grip strength, kyphosis, coat condition, ataxia, dystonia, gait disorder and tremor (Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017). This study also suggested that the senolytic effect of these HSP90 inhibitors might result from the impaired HSP90 mediated AKT and p-AKT (S473) stabilization (regulators of the anti-apoptotic PI3K-Akt pathway) (Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017). Due to this selective inhibition, treatments based on these compounds might be more efficient in combination with inhibitors of other antiapoptotic pathways such as D + Q or navitoclax, although clinical testing should be cautiously prepared.

#### C. Alternative Senolytic Strategies

### Senolytic CAR-T-Cells (Immunotherapy)

Despite the major advances the clinical application of the diferent senolytic stategies, there has been consistent association with some significant grade of side effect toxicity. This might have to do with the lack of specificity given that the targeted pathways are also present in non-senesent cells. Recently, Amor and colleagues were able to design a new senolytic strategy based on the anti-tumor Chimeric antigen receptor (CAR) T cells genetically modified cell-based therapy, previously used for treating certain haematological malignancies (Amor *et al.*, 2020). CARs proteins are synthetically made receptors that prompt T-cells to recognize and kill cells expressing a specific target antigen independently of MHC-mediated antigen presentation. These receptors are composed of four subunits that vary accordingly to the target protein (the extracellular antigen-binding domain, a hinge bound to a intracellular signaling subunit through a transmembrane domain) (Rafiq *et al.*, 2020). This therapeutic strategy showed very promising results in tumor treatment field as autologous CD19-targeting CAR T cells for treatment of pediatric and adult B-cell malignancies were the first therapeutic mechanism featuring a genetic engineering component to obtain FDA approval (Park *et al.*, 2016).

RNA-sequencing results from three senescent models (therapy-induced senescence in mouse lung adenocarcinoma, OIS in mouse hepatocytes, culture-induced senescence in mouse hepatic stellate cells) obtained in Amor's study (Amor *et al.*, 2020), revealed eight common upregulated genes, which after filtration of the highly expressed in non-senescent cells and in vital tissues led to the identification of a senescence-specific cell surface marker called urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor (uPAR) (encoded by *PLAUR* gene) (Amor *et al.*, 2020). This membrane protein is a promoter of extracellular matrix degradation during fibrinolysis, wound healing along with invasion, motility and survival of neoplasic cells (Amor *et al.*, 2020).

Further, a previous study had already reported the *in vitro* effectiveness of a CAR T cells targeting uPAR therapy for ovarian cancer using the natural ligand part of the uPAR in alternative to single-chain variable fragment (Wang et al., 2019). Cells expressing uPAR displayed similar histological features as cells with high p16 and IL-6 expression along with high SA- $\beta$ -gal activity, also, uPAR positive-cells were found to be abnormally present in pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia lesions from patients suffering from pancreatic cancer and human atherosclerotic plaques from carotid endarterectomy specimens. uPAR can also be converted into a soluble formed (suPAR) (generated by cleaving a uPAR portion upon ligand binding) which is a component of the SASP (Coppe et al., 2008) and a serum biomarker for diabetes and kidney disease (Hayek et al., 2015). Amor and colleagues further confirmed uPAR upregulation in vitro and in vivo senescent models including replication-induced senescent human primary melanocytes and therapy-induced senescence in mouse KP lung cancer cells and therefore used uPAR as a target for CAR-T cell therapy. The designed uPAR-targeting CAR Tcell therapy was shown to complement MEK and CDK4/6 inhibitors anti-tumor treatment of mice suffering from lung adenocarcinoma prolonging their survival, and to minimize diet induced liver fibrosis in mice. However, some specimens exhibited transient hypothermia along with weight loss and increased levels of inflammatory cytokines such as GM-CSF, G-CSF, IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-6, characteristic of the CAR T-cell-associated cytokine release syndrome, a condition that has been reported as a main side effect in a wide range of previous CAR-T cellsbased trials along with the recently described immune effector cell-associated neurotoxicity syndrome (Borrega et al., 2019). Overall, this study is an indicator of the potential displayed by this uPAR-specific CAR T-cell therapy in the treatment of senescent-associated diseases. However, future clinical studies should pay attention to possible related toxicities since the development of several side effects was already described (Borrega et al., 2019; Rivera et al., 2020).

# Galacto-oligosaccharide-coated nanoparticles for safe delivery of diagnostic or therapeutic agents (gal-encapsulation)

As mentioned earlier, senescent cells are characterized by abnormal increased activity of lysosomal SA-β-gal along with increased endosomal traffic (Kurz et al., 2000; Munoz-Espin and Serrano, 2014; Sharpless and Sherr, 2015; Udono et al., 2015). Despite not being a totally specific cellular senescence biomarker, SA- $\beta$ -gal is enriched in damaged or pathological affected tissues (Sharpless and Sherr, 2015). An article by Muñoz-Espín and colleagues describes a versatile senescent cell-specific drug-delivery technique they named galencapsulation, that takes advantage of the increased SA- $\beta$ -gal activity seen in senescent cells (Munoz-Espin et al., 2018). This approach consists in the encapsulation of the chosen compound in spherical particles of  $\pm$  100 nm diameter of porous silica coated with galactooligosaccharides that prevents the diffusion of the content out of the silica matrix (Agostini et al., 2012). These particles can enter cells by endocytosis travel to the lysosomes. In senescent cells, highly active SA- $\beta$ -gal can promote the dissolution of the spherical particles' galactooligosaccharide coat releasing their inside content into the intracellular space, while in nonsenescent cells the particles stay intact and eventually are released by exocytosis. This should prevent drug delivery to non-senescent cells highly contributing to the reduction of drug-related toxicity. This study confirmed the senescent specific delivery capacity of this mechanism on in vitro (chemotherapeutic (Palbociclib) induced senescent human cells) and in vivo (palbociclib treated in tumor xenografts and in lungs damage using bleomycin). Gal-encapsulated doxorubicin (chemotherapeutic with senescent and non-senescent cell killing) was able to significantly improve lung elasticity and reduce fibrosis while non-encapsulated doxorubicin failed to restore lung function (Munoz-Espin et al., 2018). Curiously, Gal-encapsulated rhodamine (fluorophore) administrated to bleomycin treated mice, besides being found in lung cells, was also found in lung macrophages which, as already mentioned, despite not being senescent cells display similar abnormal increased levels of SA- $\beta$ -gal activity (Hall *et al.*, 2016, 2017; Munoz-Espin et al., 2018). Despite being a further indicator of gal-encapsulation's specificity to high activity SA- $\beta$ -gal cells, this also stands out as a liability in this method for not being entirely specific to senescent cells. As such, off-target effects caused by affinity towards activated macrophages might vary according to the encapsulated compound or might not even

be clinically significant, more *in vivo* (and posteriorly clinical) experimentation should be employed in order to assess this. Both Gal-encapsulated doxorubicin and Gal-encapsulated navitoclax (reviewed above) in combination with palbociclib were able to promote xenograft tumor regression. Without palbociclib (senescence-inducing factor on tumors) administration, this effect was abrogated suggesting specificity for senescent tumor cells. Further, galencapsulation reduced significantly navitoclax and doxorubicin known toxic effects such as thrombocytopenia and cardiotoxicity suggesting that gal-encapsulation might effectively prevent drug exposure to non-senescent cells. Finally, this mechanism has also been shown to serve has a cellular detection mechanism as it can be loaded with fluorophores such as rhodamine which allows for visualized by *in vivo* imaging (Munoz-Espin *et al.*, 2018).

### Galactose-modified prodrugs (duocarmycin derivatives)

Galactose-modification is described throughout literature as a pharmacokinetic enhancing system that promotes effective and specific drug delivery. One great example is a technique referred to as antibody-directed enzyme prodrug therapy (ADEPT) in which target-cell specific antibodies are conjugated with an enzyme that is able to convert a prodrug into a cytotoxic drug (Sharma and Bagshawe, 2017). The natural antibiotic duocarmycin is a DNA alkylator agent that inhibits DNA synthesis and can lead to cell death, its glycosidic derivatives are often used as prodrugs in ADEPT (Tietze *et al.*, 2010). Considering SA- $\beta$ -gal abnormal high activity during senescence, in a recent study, Guerrero and colleagues tested galactose-modified duocarmycin derivatives prodrugs mainly JHB75B (referred to as prodrug A) and secoduocarmycin analog dimer (JHB71A) for senolytic activity (Guerrero et al., 2020). This would not require the usual simultaneous treatment with antibody-enzyme (SA- $\beta$ -gal) used in ADEPT, due to SA- $\beta$ -gal increased activity being a highly specific cellular senescence trait which theoretically would promote the conversion of these galactose-modified duocarmycin derivatives prodrugs into cytotoxic drugs specifically by senescent cells. They verified that these drugs were able to eliminate multiple types of senescent cells in vitro including in OIS cells (lung fibroblast (IMR90 ER:RAS), human mammary epithelial cells (HMEC ER:RAS)), IMR90 senescent cells induced by doxorubicin or etoposide treatment, serial passage or irradiation. Duocarmycin prodrugs also alleviated senescent cell burden in the lung of irradiated senescent mouse model and were able to clear pro-tumorigenic senescent clusters in  $Hesx1^{Cre/+}$ ;  $Ctnnb1^{lox(ex3)/+}$  adamantinomatous craniopharyngioma (pituitary pediatric tumor) mouse model, with no effect on other cell types in the pituitary gland (Guerrero *et al.*, 2020). These prodrugs also seemed to prevent the accumulation of bystander senescent cells after whole-body irradiation treatment of mice. These results although very promising are still in early stages of development and therefore further studies are much needed for assessing efficiency and viability of this senolytic strategy before moving on to the clinic (Guerrero *et al.*, 2020).

## **VI.** Conclusion and Future perspectives

Discovery of new senotherapeutic strategies and optimization of the existing ones will be dependent upon the endeavor to find more solid and specific cellular senescence biomarkers which would benefit from more research elucidating more details about cellular senescence mechanisms and better describe the role that cellular senescence plays in disease. The heterogeneity of the senescence phenotype found throughout tissues has remained an obstacle for the deployment of current senotherapeutic strategies as different senescent cells express different senescence markers, adopt different SASP profiles and use different SCAP. Therefore, for producing a senolytic effect on multiple tissues, finding optimal combinations between multiple senotherapeutics that inhibit different SCAP might be a solution in the future (van Deursen, 2014; Zhu et al., 2015). Another problem that must be tackled in the future is the toxicity associated with current senotherapeutic therapies. Investment must be made in finding new ways to get around or compensate for the acute cellular senescence processes that might be affected by senescent cell elimination. This would require gathering more knowledge on how cellular senescence is important to the organism and the development or improvement of existing drug delivery mechanisms, such as gal-encapsulation developed by Muñoz-Espín and colleagues (described above) (Munoz-Espin et al., 2018) in order to increase senescence specificity and decrease off-target effects or even non-pharmacological approaches such as the

## Pharmrev Fast Forward. Published on 2 February 2023 as DOI 10.1124/pharmrev.122.000622 This article has not been copyedited and formatted. The final version may differ from this version.

CAR-T cell-based senolytic immunotherapeutic strategy developed by Amor and colleagues (described above) (Amor *et al.*, 2020). It would also be important to assess possible differences between cellular senescence in humans and model organisms. The prevention of the secretion of pro-inflammatory SASP mediators has rendered senomorphic therapy a potential treatment option for inflammaging associated diseases(Sun *et al.*, 2018). However, senolytic therapy has revealed to be a more specific (given SASP mediators non-specificity for senescent cells) and feasible strategy as senolytic acute administration intermittently has been shown to alleviate senescent cell burden, therefore minimizing the effects of the associated toxicity and making future treatments more tolerable (Kirkland and Tchkonia, 2017; Kirkland *et al.*, 2017). Overall, despite the Senotherapy field still being in its early days, the current work has laid many foundations for future success in treating aging-related conditions which we expect to have tremendous impact in the extension of the average human health span.

## **Authorship Contributions**

Wrote or contributed to the writing of the manuscript: Lucas, V., Aveleira, C., and Cavadas, C.

## **VII. References**

- Acosta JC, Banito A, Kang TW, Janich P, Snijders AP, Longerich T, Sansom OJ, Benitah SA, Zender L, and Gil J (2012) A complex secretory program orchestrated by the inflammasome controls paracrine senescence. *Febs J* **279**:24.
- Acosta JC, Banito A, Wuestefeld T, Georgilis A, Janich P, Morton JP, Athineos D, Kang TW, Lasitschka F, Andrulis M, Pascual G, Morris KJ, Khan S, Jin H, Dharmalingam G, Snijders AP, Carroll T, Capper D, Pritchard C, Inman GJ, Longerich T, Sansom OJ, Benitah SA, Zender L, and Gil J (2013) A complex secretory program orchestrated by the inflammasome controls paracrine senescence. *Nat Cell Biol* 15:978–990, Nature Publishing Group.
- Acosta JC, O'Loghlen A, Banito A, Guijarro M V., Augert A, Raguz S, Fumagalli M, Da Costa M, Brown C, Popov N, Takatsu Y, Melamed J, d'Adda di Fagagna F, Bernard D, Hernando E, and Gil J (2008) Chemokine Signaling via the CXCR2 Receptor Reinforces Senescence. *Cell* 133:1006–1018, Elsevier B.V.
- Agostini A, Mondragon L, Bernardos A, Martinez-Manez R, Marcos MD, Sancenon F, Soto J, Costero A, Manguan-Garcia C, Perona R, Moreno-Torres M, Aparicio-Sanchis R, and Murguia JR (2012) Targeted Cargo Delivery in Senescent Cells Using Capped Mesoporous Silica Nanoparticles. *Angew Chemie-International Ed* 51:10556–10560.
- Ajayi S, Becker H, Reinhardt H, Engelhardt M, Zeiser R, von Bubnoff N, and Wäsch R (2018) Ruxolitinib, in *Recent Results in Cancer Research* pp 119–132, Springer New York LLC.
- Akasaka-Manya K, Manya H, and Endo T (2016) Function and Change with Aging of α-Klotho in the Kidney. *Vitam Horm* 101:239–256, Vitam Horm.
- Alcorta DA, Xiong Y, Phelps D, Hannon G, Beach D, and Barrett JC (1996) Involvement of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p16 (INK4a) in replicative senescence of normal human fibroblasts. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 93:13742–13747.
- Almendral JM, Huebsch D, Blundell PA, Macdonaldbravo H, and Bravo R (1987) CLONING AND SEQUENCE OF THE HUMAN NUCLEAR-PROTEIN CYCLIN - HOMOLOGY WITH DNA-BINDING PROTEINS. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 84:1575–1579.

- Amaya-Montoya M, Perez-Londono A, Guatibonza-Garcia V, Vargas-Villanueva A, and Mendivil CO (2020) Cellular Senescence as a Therapeutic Target for Age-Related Diseases: A Review. Adv Ther 37:1407–1424.
- Amor C, Feucht J, Leibold J, Ho YJ, Zhu CY, Alonso-Curbelo D, Mansilla-Soto J, Boyer JA, Li X, Giavridis T, Kulick A, Houlihan S, Peerschke E, Friedman SL, Ponomarev V, Piersigilli A, Sadelain M, and Lowe SW (2020) Senolytic CAR T cells reverse senescence-associated pathologies. *Nature* 583:127-+.
- Anantram A, and Degani M (2019) Targeting cancer's Achilles' heel: role of BCL-2 inhibitors in cellular senescence and apoptosis. *Future Med Chem* **11**:2287–2312.
- Anderson R, Lagnado A, Maggiorani D, Walaszczyk A, Dookun E, Chapman J, Birch J, Salmonowicz H, Ogrodnik M, Jurk D, Proctor C, Correia-Melo C, Victorelli S, Fielder E, Berlinguer-Palmini R, Owens A, Greaves LC, Kolsky KL, Parini A, Douin-Echinard V, LeBrasseur NK, Arthur HM, Tual-Chalot S, Schafer MJ, Roos CM, Miller JD, Robertson N, Mann J, Adams PD, Tchkonia T, Kirkland JL, Mialet-Perez J, Richardson GD, and Passos JF (2019) Length-independent telomere damage drives post-mitotic cardiomyocyte senescence. *EMBO J* 38, European Molecular Biology Organization.
- Arai R, En A, Takauji Y, Maki K, Miki K, Fujii M, and Ayusawa D (2019) Lamin B receptor (LBR) is involved in the induction of cellular senescence in human cells. *Mech Ageing Dev* 178:25–32.
- Arriola Apelo SI, and Lamming DW (2016) Rapamycin: An InhibiTOR of aging emerges from the soil of Easter island, Oxford University Press.
- Austad SN, and Hoffman JM (2020) Beyond calorie restriction: aging as a biological target for nutrient therapies. *Curr Opin Biotechnol* **70**:56–60.
- Baar MP, Brandt RMC, Putavet DA, Klein JDD, Derks KWJ, Bourgeois BRM, Stryeck S, Rijksen Y, van Willigenburg H, Feijtel DA, van der Pluijm I, Essers J, van Cappellen WA, van Ijcken WF, Houtsmuller AB, Pothof J, de Bruin RWF, Madl T, Hoeijmakers JHJ, Campisi J, and de Keizer PLJ (2017) Targeted Apoptosis of Senescent Cells Restores Tissue Homeostasis in Response to Chemotoxicity and Aging. *Cell* 169:132-+.

- Baker DJ, Childs BG, Durik M, Wijers ME, Sieben CJ, Zhong J, Saltness RA, Jeganathan KB, Verzosa GC, Pezeshki A, Khazaie K, Miller JD, and van Deursen JM (2016) Naturally occurring p16(Ink4a)-positive cells shorten healthy lifespan. *Nature* 530:184-+.
- Baker DJ, Jeganathan KB, Cameron JD, Thompson M, Juneja S, Kopecka A, Kumar R, Jenkins RB, de Groen PC, Roche P, and van Deursen JM (2004) BubR1 insufficiency causes early onset of aging-associated phenotypes and infertility in mice. *Nat Genet* 36:744–749.
- Baker DJ, Wijshake T, Tchkonia T, LeBrasseur NK, Childs BG, van de Sluis B, Kirkland JL, and van Deursen JM (2011) Clearance of p16(Ink4a)-positive senescent cells delays ageing-associated disorders. *Nature* 479:232-U112.
- Barradas M, Anderton E, Acosta JC, Li SD, Banito A, Rodriguez-Niedenfuhr M, Maertens G, Banck M, Zhou MM, Walsh MJ, Peters G, and Gil J (2009) Histone demethylase JMJD3 contributes to epigenetic control of INK4a/ARF by oncogenic RAS. *Genes Dev* 23:1177– 1182.
- Basistyid N, Kaleid A, Hee O, 1¤ J, Kuehnemann C, Payne T, Raoid C, Holtzid A, Shah S, Sharmaid V, Ferrucci L, Campisi J, and Schilling B (n.d.) A proteomic atlas of senescence-associated secretomes for aging biomarker development. , doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.3000599.
- Becher B, Tugues S, and Greter M (2016) GM-CSF: From Growth Factor to Central Mediator of Tissue Inflammation. *Immunity* 45:963–973.
- Beck J, Horikawa I, and Harris C (2020) Cellular Senescence: Mechanisms, Morphology, and Mouse Models. Vet Pathol 57:747–757.
- Benkafadar N, François F, Affortit C, Casas F, Ceccato JC, Menardo J, Venail F, Malfroy-Camine B, Puel JL, and Wang J (2019) ROS-Induced Activation of DNA Damage Responses Drives Senescence-Like State in Postmitotic Cochlear Cells: Implication for Hearing Preservation. *Mol Neurobiol* 56:5950, Springer.
- Bierer BE, Schreiber SL, and Burakoff SJ (1991) The effect of the immunosuppressant FK-506 on alternate pathways of T cell activation. *Eur J Immunol* **21**:439–445.

Biran A, Zada L, Abou Karam P, Vadai E, Roitman L, Ovadya Y, Porat Z, and Krizhanovsky V

(2017) Quantitative identification of senescent cells in aging and disease. *Aging Cell*16:661–671, Blackwell Publishing Ltd.

- Birch J, and Passos JF (2017) Targeting the SASP to combat ageing: Mitochondria as possible intracellular allies? *Bioessays* **39**.
- Blake DJ, Reese CM, Garcia M, Dahlmann EA, and Dean A (2015) Increased levels of soluble extracellular Klotho decreases sensitivity to cigarette smoke induced cell death in human lung epithelial cells. *Toxicol In Vitro* 29:1647, NIH Public Access.
- Boehm EM, Gildenberg MS, and Washington MT (2016) The Many Roles of PCNA in Eukaryotic DNA Replication. DNA Replication across Taxa **39**:231–254.
- Bommiasamy H, Back SH, Fagone P, Lee K, Meshinchi S, Vink E, Sriburi R, Frank M, Jackowski S, Kaufman RJ, and Brewer JW (2009) ATF6 alpha induces XBP1-independent expansion of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Cell Sci* **122**:1626–1636.
- Bonnet F, and Scheen A (2017) Understanding and overcoming metformin gastrointestinal intolerance, Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- Borodkina A V, Deryabin PI, Giukova AA, and Nikolsky NN (2018) "Social Life" of Senescent Cells: What Is SASP and Why Study It? *Acta Naturae* **10**:4–14.
- Borrega JG, Godel P, Ruger MA, Onur OA, Shimabukuro-Vornhagen A, Kochanek M, and BollB (2019) In the Eye of the Storm: Immune-mediated Toxicities Associated With CAR-TCell Therapy. *Hemasphere* 3.
- Bourgeois B, and Madl T (2018) Regulation of cellular senescence via the FOXO4-p53 axis. Febs Lett **592**:2083–2097.
- Brachner A, and Foisner R (2011) Evolvement of LEM-proteins as chromatin tethers at the nuclear periphery. *Biochem Soc Trans* **39**:1735, Europe PMC Funders.
- Bradford J, Shin JY, Roberts M, Wang CE, Li XJ, and Li S (2009) Expression of mutant huntingtin in mouse brain astrocytes causes age-dependent neurological symptoms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**:22480–22485.
- Brunk UT, and Terman A (2002) Lipofuscin: Mechanisms of age-related accumulation and influence on cell function. *Free Radic Biol Med* **33**:611–619.

- Budamagunta V, Foster TC, and Zhou D (2021) Cellular senescence in lymphoid organs and immunosenescence. *Aging (Albany NY)* **13**:19920, Impact Journals, LLC.
- Buggenthin F, Buettner F, Hoppe PS, Endele M, Kroiss M, Strasser M, Schwarzfischer M, Loeffler D, Kokkaliaris KD, Hilsenbeck O, Schroeder T, Theis FJ, and Marr C (2017) Prospective identification of hematopoietic lineage choice by deep learning. *Nat Methods* 14:403-+.
- Burd CE, Sorrentino JA, Clark KS, Darr DB, Krishnamurthy J, Deal AM, Bardeesy N, Castrillon DH, Beach DH, and Sharpless NE (2013) Monitoring Tumorigenesis and Senescence In Vivo with a p16(INK4a)-Luciferase Model. *Cell* 152:340–351.
- Burton DGA, and Stolzing A (2018) Cellular senescence: Immunosurveillance and future immunotherapy. *Ageing Res Rev* **43**:17–25.
- Bussian TJ, Aziz A, Meyer CF, Swenson BL, van Deursen JM, and Baker DJ (2018) Clearance of senescent glial cells prevents tau-dependent pathology and cognitive decline. *Nature* 562:578-+.
- Calcinotto A, Kohli J, Zagato E, Pellegrini L, Demaria M, and Alimonti A (2019) CELLULAR SENESCENCE: AGING, CANCER, AND INJURY. *Physiol Rev* **99**:1047–1078.
- Campbell JM, Bellman SM, Stephenson MD, and Lisy K (2017) Metformin reduces all-cause mortality and diseases of ageing independent of its effect on diabetes control: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ageing Res Rev* **40**:31–44.
- Campisi J (2013) Aging, Cellular Senescence, and Cancer, in *Annual Review of Physiology, Vol* 75 pp 685–705, Annual Reviews, Palo Alto.

Campisi J (1996) Replicative Senescence: Minireview An Old Lives' Tale?

- Campisi J, and di Fagagna FD (2007) Cellular senescence: when bad things happen to good cells. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **8**:729–740.
- Capasso S, Alessio N, Squillaro T, Di Bernardo G, Melone MA, Cipollaro M, Peluso G, and Galderisi U (2015) Changes in autophagy, proteasome activity and metabolism to determine a specific signature for acute and chronic senescent mesenchymal stromal cells. Oncotarget 6:39457–39468, Impact Journals LLC.

- Castellazzi M, Patergnani S, Donadio M, Giorgi C, Bonora M, Bosi C, Brombo G, Pugliatti M, Seripa D, Zuliani G, and Pinton P (2019) Autophagy and mitophagy biomarkers are reduced in sera of patients with Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *Sci Rep* **9**, Nature Publishing Group.
- Castro P, Giri D, Lamb D, and Ittmann M (2003) Cellular senescence in the pathogenesis of benign prostatic hyperplasia. *Prostate* **55**:30–38.
- Chandra T, Ewels PA, Schoenfelder S, Furlan-Magaril M, Wingett SW, Kirschner K, Thuret JY, Andrews S, Fraser P, and Reik W (2015) Global Reorganization of the Nuclear Landscape in Senescent Cells. *Cell Rep* 10:471–483.
- Chang JH, Wang YY, Shao LJ, Laberge RM, Demaria M, Campisi J, Janakiraman K, Sharpless NE, Ding S, Feng W, Luo Y, Wang XY, Aykin-Burns N, Krager K, Ponnappan U, Hauer-Jensen M, Meng AM, and Zhou DH (2016) Clearance of senescent cells by ABT263 rejuvenates aged hematopoietic stem cells in mice. *Nat Med* 22:78-+.
- Chen CN, Liao YH, Tsai SC, and Thompson L V (2019) Age-dependent effects of caloric restriction on mTOR and ubiquitin-proteasome pathways in skeletal muscles. *Geroscience* 41:871–880.
- Chen DH, Xia DD, Pan ZY, Xu DL, Zhou YF, Wu YS, Cai NY, Tang Q, Wang CG, Yan MJ, Zhang JJ, Zhou KL, Wang Q, Feng YZ, Wang XY, Xu HZ, Zhang XL, and Tian NF (2016) Metformin protects against apoptosis and senescence in nucleus pulposus cells and ameliorates disc degeneration in vivo. *Cell Death Dis* 7.
- Chen C Di, Sloane JA, Li H, Aytan N, Giannaris EL, Zeldich E, Hinman JD, Dedeoglu A, Rosene DL, Bansal R, Luebke JI, Kuro-o M, and Abraham CR (2013) The Antiaging Protein Klotho Enhances Oligodendrocyte Maturation and Myelination of the CNS. J Neurosci 33:1927, Society for Neuroscience.
- Cheng JZ, Ni D, Chou YH, Qin J, Tiu CM, Chang YC, Huang CS, Shen D, and Chen CM (2016) Computer-Aided Diagnosis with Deep Learning Architecture: Applications to Breast Lesions in US Images and Pulmonary Nodules in CT Scans. Sci Rep 6.

Childs BG, Baker DJ, Wijshake T, Conover CA, Campisi J, and van Deursen JM (2016)

Senescent intimal foam cells are deleterious at all stages of atherosclerosis. *Science (80-)* **354**:472–477.

- Childs BG, Durik M, Baker DJ, and van Deursen JM (2015) Cellular senescence in aging and age-related disease: from mechanisms to therapy. *Nat Med* **21**:1424–1435.
- Cho KA, Ryu SJ, Oh YS, Park JH, Lee JW, Kim HP, Kim KT, Jang IS, and Park SC (2004) Morphological adjustment of senescent cells by modulating caveolin-1 status. *J Biol Chem* 279:42270–42278.
- Christiansen EM, Yang SJ, Ando DM, Javaherian A, Skibinski G, Lipnick S, Mount E, O'Neil A, Shah K, Lee AK, Goyal P, Fedus W, Poplin R, Esteva A, Berndl M, Rubin LL, Nelson P, and Finkbeiner S (2018) In Silico Labeling: Predicting Fluorescent Labels in Unlabeled Images. *Cell* 173:792-+.
- Cione E, Torre C La, Cannataro R, Caroleo MC, Plastina P, and Gallelli L (2020) Quercetin, Epigallocatechin Gallate, Curcumin, and Resveratrol: From Dietary Sources to Human MicroRNA Modulation. *Molecules* 25, Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute (MDPI).
- Collado M, Gil J, Efeyan A, Guerra C, Schuhmacher AJ, Barradas M, Benguria A, Zaballos A, Flores JM, Barbacid M, Beach D, and Serrano M (2005) Tumour biology - Senescence in premalignant tumours. *Nature* 436:642.
- Coppe JP, Patil CK, Rodier F, Sun Y, Munoz DP, Goldstein J, Nelson PS, Desprez PY, and Campisi J (2008) Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotypes Reveal Cell-Nonautonomous Functions of Oncogenic RAS and the p53 Tumor Suppressor. *Plos Biol* 6:2853–2868.
- Coppé JP, Patil CK, Rodier F, Sun Y, Muñoz DP, Goldstein J, Nelson PS, Desprez PY, and Campisi J (2008) Senescence-associated secretory phenotypes reveal cell-nonautonomous functions of oncogenic RAS and the p53 tumor suppressor. *PLoS Biol* **6**, PLoS Biol.
- Coppe JP, Rodier F, Patil CK, Freund A, Desprez PY, and Campisi J (2011) Tumor Suppressor and Aging Biomarker p16(INK4a) Induces Cellular Senescence without the Associated Inflammatory Secretory Phenotype. *J Biol Chem* **286**:36396–36403.

- Correia-Melo C, Marques FDM, Anderson R, Hewitt G, Hewitt R, Cole J, Carroll BM, Miwa S, Birch J, Merz A, Rushton MD, Charles M, Jurk D, Tait SWG, Czapiewski R, Greaves L, Nelson G, Bohlooly-Y M, Rodriguez-Cuenca S, Vidal-Puig A, Mann D, Saretzki G, Quarato G, Green DR, Adams PD, von Zglinicki T, Korolchuk VI, and Passos JF (2016) Mitochondria are required for pro-ageing features of the senescent phenotype. *Embo J* 35:724–742.
- Correia-Melo C, Marques FD, Anderson R, Hewitt G, Hewitt R, Cole J, Carroll BM, Miwa S, Birch J, Merz A, Rushton MD, Charles M, Jurk D, Tait SW, Czapiewski R, Greaves L, Nelson G, Bohlooly-Y M, Rodriguez-Cuenca S, Vidal-Puig A, Mann D, Saretzki G, Quarato G, Green DR, Adams PD, Zglinicki T, Korolchuk VI, and Passos JF (2016) Mitochondria are required for pro-ageing features of the senescent phenotype. *EMBO J* 35:724–742, EMBO.
- Courtois-Cox S, Jones SL, and Cichowski K (2008) Many roads lead to oncogene-induced senescence, Nature Publishing Group.
- Craig JM (2005) Heterochromatin-many flavours, common themes. Bioessays 27:17–28.
- Crowley MJ, Diamantidis CJ, McDuffie JR, Cameron CB, Stanifer JW, Mock CK, Wang X, Tang S, Nagi A, Kosinski AS, and Williams JW (2017) Clinical outcomes of metformin use in populations with chronic kidney disease, congestive heart failure, or chronic liver disease: A systematic review, American College of Physicians.
- Cuylen S, Blaukopf C, Politi AZ, Muller-Reichert T, Neumann B, Poser I, Ellenberg J, Hyman AA, and Gerlich DW (2016) Ki-67 acts as a biological surfactant to disperse mitotic chromosomes. *Nature* **535**:308-+.
- Da Silva-Álvarez S, Picallos-Rabina P, Antelo-Iglesias L, Triana-Martínez F, Barreiro-Iglesias A, Sánchez L, and Collado M (2019) The development of cell senescence, Elsevier Inc.
- da Silva PFL, Ogrodnik M, Kucheryavenko O, Glibert J, Miwa S, Cameron K, Ishaq A, Saretzki G, Nagaraja-Grellscheid S, Nelson G, and von Zglinicki T (2019) The bystander effect contributes to the accumulation of senescent cells in vivo. *Aging Cell* 18, Wiley-Blackwell.

- Dai D-F, Chen T, Wanagat J, Laflamme M, Marcinek DJ, Emond MJ, Ngo CP, Prolla TA, and Rabinovitch PS (n.d.) Age-dependent cardiomyopathy in mitochondrial mutator mice is attenuated by overexpression of catalase targeted to mitochondria. , doi: 10.1111/j.1474-9726.2010.00581.x.
- Davaapil H, Brockes JP, and Yun MH (2017) Conserved and novel functions of programmed cellular senescence during vertebrate development. *Development* **144**:106–114.
- de Cabo R, Carmona-Gutierrez D, Bernier M, Hall MN, and Madeo F (2014) The Search for Antiaging Interventions: From Elixirs to Fasting Regimens. *Cell* **157**:1515–1526.
- Demaria M, O'Leary MN, Chang JH, Shao LJ, Liu S, Alimirah F, Koenig K, Le C, Mitin N, Deal AM, Alston S, Academia EC, Kilmarx S, Valdovinos A, Wang BS, de Bruin A, Kennedy BK, Melov S, Zhou DH, Sharpless NE, Muss H, and Campisi J (2017) Cellular Senescence Promotes Adverse Effects of Chemotherapy and Cancer Relapse. *Cancer Discov* 7:165–176.
- Demaria M, Ohtani N, Youssef SA, Rodier F, Toussaint W, Mitchell JR, Laberge RM, Vijg J, Van Steeg H, Dolle MET, Hoeijmakers JHJ, de Bruin A, Hara E, and Campisi J (2014) An Essential Role for Senescent Cells in Optimal Wound Healing through Secretion of PDGF-AA. *Dev Cell* 31:722–733.
- Denoyelle (2006) Anti-oncogenic role of the endoplasmic reticulum differentially activated by mutations in the MAPK pathway (vol 8, pg 1053, 2006). *Nat Cell Biol* **8**:1309.
- Deschenes-Simard X, Gaumont-Leclerc MF, Bourdeau V, Lessard F, Moiseeva O, Forest V, Igelmann S, Mallette FA, Saba-El-Leil MK, Meloche S, Saad F, Mes-Masson AM, and Ferbeyre G (2013) Tumor suppressor activity of the ERK/MAPK pathway by promoting selective protein degradation. *Genes Dev* 27:900–915.
- Desilva H V, Stuart WD, Duvic CR, Wetterau JR, Ray MJ, Ferguson DG, Albers HW, Smith WR, and Harmony JAK (1990) A 70-KDA APOLIPOPROTEIN DESIGNATED APOJ IS A MARKER FOR SUBCLASSES OF HUMAN PLASMA HIGH-DENSITY LIPOPROTEINS. J Biol Chem 265:13240–13247.

Di Micco R, Fumagalli M, Cicalese A, Piccinin S, Gasparini P, Luise C, Schurra C, Garre M,

Nuciforo PG, Bensimon A, Maestro R, Pelicci PG, and di Fagagna FD (2006) Oncogeneinduced senescence is a DNA damage response triggered by DNA hyper-replication. *Nature* **444**:638–642.

Dimri GP, Testori A, Acosta M, and Campisi J (1996) Replicative senescence, aging and growth-regulatory transcription factors. *Biol Signals* **5**:154–162.

Doherty J, and Baehrecke EH (2018) Life, death and autophagy. Nat Cell Biol 20:1110-1117.

- Dorr JR, Yu Y, Milanovic M, Beuster G, Zasada C, Dabritz JHM, Lisec J, Lenze D, Gerhardt A, Schleicher K, Kratzat S, Purfurst B, Walenta S, Mueller-Klieser W, Graler M, Hummel M, Keller U, Buck AK, Dorken B, Willmitzer L, Reimann M, Kempa S, Lee S, and Schmitt CA (2013) Synthetic lethal metabolic targeting of cellular senescence in cancer therapy. *Nature* 501:421-+.
- Dörr JR, Yu Y, Milanovic M, Beuster G, Zasada C, Däbritz JHM, Lisec J, Lenze D, Gerhardt A, Schleicher K, Kratzat S, Purfürst B, Walenta S, Mueller-Klieser W, Gräler M, Hummel M, Keller U, Buck AK, Dörken B, Willmitzer L, Reimann M, Kempa S, Lee S, and Schmitt CA (2013) Synthetic lethal metabolic targeting of cellular senescence in cancer therapy. *Nature* 501:421–425, Nature.
- Dreesen O, Chojnowski A, Ong PF, Zhao TY, Common JE, Lunny D, Lane EB, Lee SJ, Vardy LA, Stewart CL, and Colman A (2013) Lamin B1 fluctuations have differential effects on cellular proliferation and senescence. *J Cell Biol* 200:605–617.
- Duce JA, Podvin S, Hollander W, Kipling D, Rosene DL, and Abraham CR (2008) Gene profile analysis implicates Klotho as an important contributor to aging changes in brain white matter of the rhesus monkey. *Glia* **56**:106–117, Glia.
- Dungan CM, Figueiredo VC, Wen Y, VonLehmden GL, Zdunek CJ, Thomas NT, Mobley CB, Murach KA, Brightwell CR, Long DE, Fry CS, Kern PA, McCarthy JJ, and Peterson CA (2022) Senolytic treatment rescues blunted muscle hypertrophy in old mice. *GeroScience*, doi: 10.1007/S11357-022-00542-2, Geroscience.
- El Hasasna H, Athamneh K, Al Samri H, Karuvantevida N, Al Dhaheri Y, Hisaindee S, Ramadan G, Al Tamimi N, AbuQamar S, Eid A, and Iratni R (2015) Rhus coriaria induces

senescence and autophagic cell death in breast cancer cells through a mechanism involving p38 and ERK1/2 activation. *Sci Rep* **5**.

- Engin AB, and Engin A (2021) The Connection Between Cell Fate and Telomere. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **1275**:71–100, Adv Exp Med Biol.
- Esteva A, Kuprel B, Novoa RA, Ko J, Swetter SM, Blau HM, and Thrun S (2017) Dermatologist-level classification of skin cancer with deep neural networks. *Nature* **542**:115-+.
- Esteva A, Robicquet A, Ramsundar B, Kuleshov V, DePristo M, Chou K, Cui C, Corrado G, Thrun S, and Dean J (2019) A guide to deep learning in healthcare. *Nat Med* **25**:24–29.
- Evangelou K, and Gorgoulis VG (2017) Sudan Black B, The Specific Histochemical Stain for Lipofuscin: A Novel Method to Detect Senescent Cells. Oncogene-Induced Senescence Methods Protoc 1534:111–119.
- Evangelou K, Lougiakis N, Rizou S V, Kotsinas A, Kletsas D, Munoz-Espin D, Kastrinakis NG, Pouli N, Marakos P, Townsend P, Serrano M, Bartek J, and Gorgoulis VG (2017)
  Robust, universal biomarker assay to detect senescent cells in biological specimens. *Aging Cell* 16:192–197.
- Ewald JA, Desotelle JA, Wilding G, and Jarrard DF (2010) Therapy-Induced Senescence in Cancer. *Jnci-Journal Natl Cancer Inst* **102**:1536–1546.
- Faget D V, Ren QH, and Stewart SA (2019) Unmasking senescence: context-dependent effects of SASP in cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **19**:439–453.
- Fang JQ, Yang JP, Wu X, Zhang GM, Li T, Wang X, Zhang H, Wang CC, Liu GH, and Wang L (2018) Metformin alleviates human cellular aging by upregulating the endoplasmic reticulum glutathione peroxidase 7. Aging Cell 17.
- Farr JN, Xu M, Weivoda MM, Monroe DG, Fraser DG, Onken JL, Negley BA, Sfeir JG, Ogrodnik MB, Hachfeld CM, LeBrasseur NK, Drake MT, Pignolo RJ, Pirtskhalava T, Tchkonia T, Oursler MJ, Kirkland JL, and Khosla S (2017) Targeting cellular senescence prevents age-related bone loss in mice. *Nat Med* 23:1072-+.

Farre JC, and Subramani S (2016) Mechanistic insights into selective autophagy pathways:

lessons from yeast. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 17:537-552.

Flor AC, Wolfgeher D, Wu D, and Kron SJ (2017) A signature of enhanced lipid metabolism, lipid peroxidation and aldehyde stress in therapy-induced senescence. *Cell Death Discov* 3.

Flory J, and Lipska K (2019) Metformin in 2019, American Medical Association.

- Fontana L, Mitchell SE, Wang BS, Tosti V, van Vliet T, Veronese N, Bertozzi B, Early DS, Maissan P, Speakman JR, and Demaria M (2018) The effects of graded caloric restriction:
  XII. Comparison of mouse to human impact on cellular senescence in the colon. *Aging Cell* 17.
- Fontana L, Nehme J, and Demaria M (2018) Caloric restriction and cellular senescence. *Mech Ageing Dev* **176**:19–23.
- Fontana L, Partridge L, and Longo VD (2010) Extending Healthy Life Span-From Yeast to Humans. *Science* (80-) **328**:321–326.
- Fontana L, Villareal DT, Das SK, Smith SR, Meydani SN, Pittas AG, Klein S, Bhapkar M, Rochon J, Ravussin E, Holloszy JO, and Grp CS (2016) Effects of 2-year calorie restriction on circulating levels of IGF-1, IGF-binding proteins and cortisol in nonobese men and women: a randomized clinical trial. *Aging Cell* 15:22–27.
- Foster EM, Dangla-Valls A, Lovestone S, Ribe EM, and Buckley NJ (2019) Clusterin in Alzheimer's Disease: Mechanisms, Genetics, and Lessons From Other Pathologies. *Front Neurosci* 13.
- Franceschi C, Garagnani P, Parini P, Giuliani C, and Santoro A (2018) Inflammaging: a new immune-metabolic viewpoint for age-related diseases. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **14**:576–590.
- Freund A, Laberge RM, Demaria M, and Campisi J (2012) Lamin B1 loss is a senescenceassociated biomarker. *Mol Biol Cell* **23**:2066–2075.
- Freund A, Orjalo A V, Desprez PY, and Campisi J (2010) Inflammatory networks during cellular senescence: causes and consequences. *Trends Mol Med* **16**:238–246.
- Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Ling YY, Zhao J, McGowan SJ, Zhu Y, Brooks RW, Grassi D, Gregg SQ, Stripay JL, Dorronsoro A, Corbo L, Tang P, Bukata C, Ring N, Giacca M, Li XS,

Tchkonia T, Kirkland JL, Niedernhofer LJ, and Robbins PD (2017) Identification of HSP90 inhibitors as a novel class of senolytics. *Nat Commun* **8**.

- Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Niedernhofer LJ, and Robbins PD (2018) Hsp90 inhibitors as senolytic drugs to extend healthy aging. *Cell Cycle* **17**:1048–1055.
- Fujii S, Hara H, Araya J, Takasaka N, Kojima J, Ito S, Minagawa S, Yumino Y, Ishikawa T, Numata T, Kawaishi M, Hirano J, Odaka M, Morikawa T, Nishimura SL, Nakayama K, and Kuwano K (2012) Insufficient autophagy promotes bronchial epithelial cell senescence in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Oncoimmunology* 1:630, Taylor & Francis.
- Fujimaki K, and Yao G (2020) Cell dormancy plasticity: quiescence deepens into senescence through a dimmer switch. *Physiol Genomics* **52**:558–562.
- Fumagalli M, Rosiello F, Clerici M, Barozzi S, Cittaro D, Kaplunov JM, Bucci G, Dobreva M, Matti V, Beausejour CM, Herbig U, Longhese MP, and di Fagagna FD (2012) Telomeric DNA damage is irreparable and causes persistent DNA-damage-response activation. *Nat Cell Biol* 14:355-+.
- Furue K, Ito T, Tsuji G, Nakahara T, and Furue M (2020) The CCL20 and CCR6 axis in psoriasis. *Scand J Immunol* **91**.
- Galanos P, Vougas K, Walter D, Polyzos A, Maya-Mendoza A, Haagensen EJ, Kokkalis A, Roumelioti FM, Gagos S, Tzetis M, Canovas B, Igea A, Ahuja AK, Zellweger R, Havaki S, Kanavakis E, Kletsas D, Roninson IB, Garbis SD, Lopes M, Nebreda A, Thanos D, Blow JJ, Townsend P, Sorensen CS, Bartek J, and Gorgoulis VG (2016) Chronic p53-independent p21 expression causes genomic instability by deregulating replication licensing. *Nat Cell Biol* 18:777-+.
- Gallage S, and Gil J (2016) Mitochondrial Dysfunction Meets Senescence. *Trends Biochem Sci* 41:207–209.
- Gamerdinger M, Carra S, and Behl C (2011) Emerging roles of molecular chaperones and cochaperones in selective autophagy: focus on BAG proteins. *J Mol Med* **89**:1175–1182.

Gao Y, Tan Lin, Yu J-T, and Tan Lan (2018) Tau in Alzheimer's Disease: Mechanisms and

Therapeutic Strategies. Curr Alzheimer Res 15:283-300, Curr Alzheimer Res.

- Garcia-Prat L, Martinez-Vicente M, Perdiguero E, Ortet L, Rodriguez-Ubreva J, Rebollo E, Ruiz-Bonilla V, Gutarra S, Ballestar E, Serrano AL, Sandri M, and Munoz-Canoves P (2016) Autophagy maintains stemness by preventing senescence. *Nature* 529:37-+.
- Georgoulis A, Vorgias CE, Chrousos GP, and Rogakou EP (2017) Genome Instability and gamma H2AX. Int J Mol Sci 18.
- Gibaja A, Aburto MR, Pulido S, Collado M, Hurle JM, Varela-Nieto I, and Magarinos M (2019) TGF beta 2-induced senescence during early inner ear development. *Sci Rep* **9**.
- Gil T-H, Zheng H, Lee HG, Shin J-W, Hwang SW, Jang K-M, and Jeon OH (2022) Senolytic drugs relieve pain by reducing peripheral nociceptive signaling without modifying joint tissue damage in spontaneous osteoarthritis. *Aging (Albany NY)* 14:6006–6027, Aging (Albany NY).
- Gilbert HTJ, and Swift J (2019) The consequences of ageing, progeroid syndromes and cellular senescence on mechanotransduction and the nucleus. *Exp Cell Res* **378**:98–103.
- Gonzalo S, Kreienkamp R, and Askjaer P (2017) Hutchinson-Gilford Progeria Syndrome: A premature aging disease caused by LMNA gene mutations. *Ageing Res Rev* **33**:18–29.
- Gorbunova V, and Seluanov A (2016) DNA double strand break repair, aging and the chromatin connection. *Mutat Res Mol Mech Mutagen* **788**:2–6.
- Gorgoulis V, Adams PD, Alimonti A, Bennett DC, Bischof O, Bishop C, Campisi J, Collado M, Evangelou K, Ferbeyre G, Gil J, Hara E, Krizhanovsky V, Jurk D, Maier AB, Narita M, Niedernhofer L, Passos JF, Robbins PD, Schmitt CA, Sedivy J, Vougas K, von Zglinicki T, Zhou DH, Serrano M, and Demaria M (2019) Cellular Senescence: Defining a Path Forward. *Cell* 179:813–827.
- Green MR (2008) Senescence: Not just for tumor suppression. Cell 134:562–564.
- Greider CW (1990) Telomeres, telomerase and senescence, Bioessays.
- Greider CW (1991) Telomeres. Curr Opin Cell Biol 3:444–451, Elsevier Current Trends.
- Greider CW, and Blackburn EH (1989) A TELOMERIC SEQUENCE IN THE RNA OF TETRAHYMENA TELOMERASE REQUIRED FOR TELOMERE REPEAT

SYNTHESIS. *Nature* **337**:331–337.

- Griveau A, Wiel C, Ziegler D V, Bergo MO, and Bernard D (2020) The JAK1/2 inhibitor ruxolitinib delays premature aging phenotypes. *Aging Cell* **19**.
- Guerrero A, Guiho R, Herranz N, Uren A, Withers DJ, Martinez-Barbera JP, Tietze LF, and Gil J (2020) Galactose-modified duocarmycin prodrugs as senolytics. *Aging Cell* **19**.
- Guerrero A, Herranz N, Sun B, Wagner V, Gallage S, Guiho R, Wolter K, Pombo J, Irvine EE,
  Innes AJ, Birch J, Glegola J, Manshaei S, Heide D, Dharmalingam G, Harbig J, Olona A,
  Behmoaras J, Dauch D, Uren AG, Zender L, Vernia S, Martinez-Barbera JP,
  Heikenwalder M, Withers DJ, and Gil J (2019) Cardiac glycosides are broad-spectrum
  senolytics. *Nat Metab* 1:1074-+.
- Gulow K, Bienert D, and Haas IG (2002) BiP is feed-back regulated by control of protein translation efficiency. *J Cell Sci* **115**:2443–2452.
- Gulshan V, Peng L, Coram M, Stumpe MC, Wu D, Narayanaswamy A, Venugopalan S, Widner K, Madams T, Cuadros J, Kim R, Raman R, Nelson PC, Mega JL, and Webster R (2016)
  Development and Validation of a Deep Learning Algorithm for Detection of Diabetic Retinopathy in Retinal Fundus Photographs. *Jama-Journal Am Med Assoc* 316:2402–2410.
- Hall BM, Balan V, Gleiberman AS, Strom E, Krasnov P, Virtuoso LP, Rydkina E, Vujcic S, Balan K, Gitlin I, Leonova K, Polinsky A, Chernova OB, and Gudkov A V (2016) Aging of mice is associated with p16(Ink4a)- and beta-galactosidase-positive macrophage accumulation that can be induced in young mice by senescent cells. *Aging-Us* 8:1294– 1315.
- Hall BM, Balan V, Gleiberman AS, Strom E, Krasnov P, Virtuoso LP, Rydkina E, Vujcic S, Balan K, Gitlin II, Leonova KI, Consiglio CR, Gollnick SO, Chernova OB, and Gudkov A V (2017) p16(Ink4a) and senescence-associated beta-galactosidase can be induced in macrophages as part of a reversible response to physiological stimuli. *Aging-Us* 9:1867–1884.

Hari P, and Acosta JC (2017) Detecting the Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotype

(SASP) by High Content Microscopy Analysis. Oncogene-Induced Senescence Methods Protoc 1534:99–109.

- Harley CB (1991) Telomere loss: mitotic clock or genetic time bomb? *Mutat Res DNAging* 256:271–282.
- Hashimoto M, Asai A, Kawagishi H, Mikawa R, Iwashita Y, Kanayama K, Sugimoto K, Sato T, Maruyama M, and Sugimoto M (2016) Elimination of p19(ARF)-expressing cells enhances pulmonary function in mice. *Jci Insight* 1.
- Haugstetter AM, Loddenkemper C, Lenze D, Grone J, Standfuss C, Petersen I, Dorken B, and Schmitt CA (2010) Cellular senescence predicts treatment outcome in metastasised colorectal cancer. Br J Cancer 103:505–509.
- Hayakawa T, Iwai M, Aoki S, Takimoto K, Maruyama M, Maruyama W, and Motoyama N (2015) SIRT1 Suppresses the Senescence-Associated Secretory Phenotype through Epigenetic Gene Regulation. *PLoS One* 10.
- Hayashi Y, and Ito M (2016) Klotho-Related Protein KLrP: Structure and Functions. *Vitam Horm* 101:1–16, Vitam Horm.
- Hayek SS, Sever S, Ko YA, Trachtman H, Awad M, Wadhwani S, Altintas MM, Wei CL, Hotton AL, French AL, Sperling LS, Lerakis S, Quyyumi AA, and Reiser J (2015) Soluble Urokinase Receptor and Chronic Kidney Disease. N Engl J Med 373:1916–1925.
- Hayflick L, and Moorhead PS (1961) SERIAL CULTIVATION OF HUMAN DIPLOID CELL STRAINS. *Exp Cell Res* 25:585-+.
- He S, and Sharpless NE (2017) Senescence in Health and Disease. Cell 169:1000–1011.
- Hense JD, Garcia DN, Isola J V., Alvarado-Rincón JA, Zanini BM, Prosczek JB, Stout MB, Mason JB, Walsh PT, Brieño-Enríquez MA, Schadock I, Barros CC, Masternak MM, and Schneider A (2022) Senolytic treatment reverses obesity-mediated senescent cell accumulation in the ovary. *GeroScience* 44:1747–1759, Geroscience.
- Hernandez-Segura A, de Jong T V, Melov S, Guryev V, Campisi J, and Demaria M (2017) Unmasking Transcriptional Heterogeneity in Senescent Cells. *Curr Biol* **27**:2652-+.

Hernandez-Segura A, Nehme J, and Demaria M (2018) Hallmarks of Cellular Senescence.

Trends Cell Biol 28:436–453.

- Herranz N, Gallage S, Mellone M, Wuestefeld T, Klotz S, Hanley CJ, Raguz S, Acosta JC, Innes AJ, Banito A, Georgilis A, Montoya A, Wolter K, Dharmalingam G, Faull P, Carroll T, Martinez-Barbera JP, Cutillas P, Reisinger F, Heikenwalder M, Miller RA, Withers D, Zender L, Thomas GJ, and Gill J (2015) mTOR regulates MAPKAPK2 translation to control the senescence-associated secretory phenotype. *Nat Cell Biol* 17:1205-+.
- Herranz N, and Gil J (2018) Mechanisms and functions of cellular senescence. *J Clin Invest* 128:1238–1246.
- Hickson LJ, Prata L, Bobart SA, Evans TK, Giorgadze N, Hashmi SK, Herrmann SM, Jensen MD, Jia QY, Jordan KL, Kellogg T, Khosla S, Koerber DM, Lagnado AB, Lawson DK, LeBrasseur NK, Lerman LO, McDonald KM, McKenzie TJ, Passos JF, Pignolo RJ, Pirtskhalava T, Saadiq IM, Schaefer KK, Textor SC, Victorelli SG, Volkman TL, Xue AL, Wentworth MA, Gerdes EOW, Zhu Y, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2019) Senolytics decrease senescent cells in humans: Preliminary report from a clinical trial of Dasatinib plus Quercetin in individuals with diabetic kidney disease. *Ebiomedicine* 47:446–456.
- Hoare M, Ito Y, Kang TW, Weekes MP, Matheson NJ, Patten DA, Shetty S, Parry AJ, Menon S, Salama R, Antrobus R, Tomimatsu K, Howat W, Lehner PJ, Zender L, and Narita M (2016) NOTCH1 mediates a switch between two distinct secretomes during senescence. *Nat Cell Biol* 18:979–992.
- Holmer L, and Worman HJ (2001) Inner nuclear membrane proteins: functions and targeting. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 58:1741–1747, Cell Mol Life Sci.
- Hu L, Li H, Zi M, Li W, Liu J, Yang Y, Zhou D, Kong QP, Zhang Y, and He Y (2022) Why Senescent Cells Are Resistant to Apoptosis: An Insight for Senolytic Development. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 10, Frontiers Media S.A.
- Humphrey JD, Dufresne ER, and Schwartz MA (2014) Mechanotransduction and extracellular matrix homeostasis. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **15**:802–812.
- Il'yasova D, Fontana L, Bhapkar M, Pieper CF, Spasojevic I, Redman LM, Das SK, Huffman KM, Kraus WE, and Investigators CS (2018) Effects of 2 years of caloric restriction on

oxidative status assessed by urinary F2-isoprostanes: The CALERIE 2 randomized clinical trial. *Aging Cell* **17**.

- Ito S, Fujimori T, Hayashizaki Y, and Nabeshima Y (2002) Identification of a novel mouse membrane-bound family 1 glycosidase-like protein, which carries an atypical active site structure. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1576**:341–345, Biochim Biophys Acta.
- Ito S, Kinoshita S, Shiraishi N, Nakagawa S, Sekine S, Fujimori T, and Nabeshima YI (2000) Molecular cloning and expression analyses of mouse betaklotho, which encodes a novel Klotho family protein. *Mech Dev* **98**:115–119, Mech Dev.
- Iwasaki K, Komiya H, Kakizaki M, Miyoshi C, Abe M, Sakimura K, Funato H, and Yanagisawa M (2018) Ablation of Central Serotonergic Neurons Decreased REM Sleep and Attenuated Arousal Response. *Front Neurosci* 12.
- James EL, Michalek RD, Pitiyage GN, de Castro AM, Vignola KS, Jones J, Mohney RP, Karoly ED, Prime SS, and Parkinson EK (2015) Senescent Human Fibroblasts Show Increased Glycolysis and Redox Homeostasis with Extracellular Metabolomes That Overlap with Those of Irreparable DNA Damage, Aging, and Disease. J Proteome Res 14:1854–1871.
- Jarrard DF, Sarkar S, Shi Y, Yeager TR, Magrane G, Kinoshita H, Nassif N, Meisner L, Newton MA, Waldman FM, and Reznikoff CA (1999) p16/pRb pathway alterations are required for bypassing senescence in human prostate epithelial cells. *Cancer Res* **59**:2957–2964.
- Jia G, Aroor AR, Jia C, and Sowers JR (2019) Endothelial cell senescence in aging-related vascular dysfunction. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis* **1865**:1802–1809, Elsevier.
- Jo T, Nho K, and Saykin AJ (2019) Deep Learning in Alzheimer's Disease: Diagnostic Classification and Prognostic Prediction Using Neuroimaging Data. Front Aging Neurosci 11.
- Jun JI, and Lau LF (2010) The matricellular protein CCN1 induces fibroblast senescence and restricts fibrosis in cutaneous wound healing. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**:676-U106.

Jung KJ, Lee EK, Kim JY, Zou Y, Sung B, Heo HS, Kim MK, Lee J, Kim ND, Yu BP, and

Chung HY (2009) Effect of short term calorie restriction on pro-inflammatory NF-kB and AP-1 in aged rat kidney. *Inflamm Res* **58**:143–150.

- Jung YS, Qian YJ, and Chen XB (2010) Examination of the expanding pathways for the regulation of p21 expression and activity. *Cell Signal* **22**:1003–1012.
- Jurikova M, Danihel L, Polak S, and Varga I (2016) Ki67, PCNA, and MCM proteins: Markers of proliferation in the diagnosis of breast cancer. *Acta Histochem* **118**:544–552.
- Jurk Diana, Wang C, Miwa S, Maddick M, Korolchuk V, Tsolou A, Gonos ES, Thrasivoulou C, Jill Saffrey M, Cameron K, and von Zglinicki T (2012) Postmitotic neurons develop a p21-dependent senescence-like phenotype driven by a DNA damage response. *Aging Cell* 11:996, Wiley-Blackwell.
- Jurk D, Wang CF, Miwa S, Maddick M, Korolchuk V, Tsolou A, Gonos ES, Thrasivoulou C, Saffrey MJ, Cameron K, and von Zglinicki T (2012) Postmitotic neurons develop a p21dependent senescence-like phenotype driven by a DNA damage response. Aging Cell 11:996–1004.
- Justice JN, Nambiar AM, Tchkonia T, LeBrasseur NK, Pascual R, Hashmi SK, Prata L, Masternak MM, Kritchevsky SB, Musi N, and Kirkland JL (2019) Senolytics in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis: Results from a first-in-human, open-label, pilot study. *Ebiomedicine* 40:554–563.
- Kang C, and Elledge SJ (2016) How autophagy both activates and inhibits cellular senescence. *Autophagy* **12**:898–899.
- Kang HT, Lee KB, Kim SY, Choi HR, and Park SC (2011) Autophagy Impairment Induces Premature Senescence in Primary Human Fibroblasts. *PLoS One* **6**.
- Kang S, Louboutin J-P, Datta P, Landel CP, Martinez D, Strayer DS, Fernandes-Alnemri T, and Alnemri ES (2012) Loss of HtrA2/Omi activity in non-neuronal tissues of adult mice causes premature aging. *Cell Death Differ* 20:259–269.
- Kang TW, Yevsa T, Woller N, Hoenicke L, Wuestefeld T, Dauch D, Hohmeyer A, Gereke M, Rudalska R, Potapova A, Iken M, Vucur M, Weiss S, Heikenwalder M, Khan S, Gil J, Bruder D, Manns M, Schirmacher P, Tacke F, Ott M, Luedde T, Longerich T, Kubicka S,

and Zender L (2011a) Senescence surveillance of pre-malignant hepatocytes limits liver cancer development. *Nature* **479**:547–551, Nature Publishing Group.

- Kang TW, Yevsa T, Woller N, Hoenicke L, Wuestefeld T, Dauch D, Hohmeyer A, Gereke M, Rudalska R, Potapova A, Iken M, Vucur M, Weiss S, Heikenwalder M, Khan S, Gil J, Bruder D, Manns M, Schirmacher P, Tacke F, Ott M, Luedde T, Longerich T, Kubicka S, and Zender L (2011b) Senescence surveillance of pre-malignant hepatocytes limits liver cancer development. *Nat 2011 4797374* **479**:547–551, Nature Publishing Group.
- Kaplon J, Zheng L, Meissl K, Chaneton B, Selivanov VA, Mackay G, van der Burg SH, Verdegaal EME, Cascante M, Shlomi T, Gottlieb E, and Peeper DS (2013) A key role for mitochondrial gatekeeper pyruvate dehydrogenase in oncogene-induced senescence. *Nature* 498:109-+.
- Karin O, Agrawal A, Porat Z, Krizhanovsky V, and Alon U (2019) Senescent cell turnover slows with age providing an explanation for the Gompertz law. *Nat Commun* 10, Nature Publishing Group.
- Karnewar S, Neeli PK, Panuganti D, Kotagiri S, Mallappa S, Jain N, Jerald MK, and Kotamraju S (2018) Metformin regulates mitochondrial biogenesis and senescence through AMPK mediated H3K79 methylation: Relevance in age-associated vascular dysfunction. *Biochim Biophys Acta-Molecular Basis Dis* 1864:1115–1128.
- Kennedy AL, McBryan T, Enders GH, Johnson FB, Zhang RG, and Adams PD (2010) Senescent mouse cells fail to overtly regulate the HIRA histone chaperone and do not form robust Senescence Associated Heterochromatin Foci. *Cell Div* 5.
- Khan N, Syed DN, Ahmad N, and Mukhtar H (2013) Fisetin: A Dietary Antioxidant for Health Promotion. *Antioxid Redox Signal* **19**:151–162.
- Khosla S, Farr JN, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2020) The role of cellular senescence in ageing and endocrine disease. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* **16**:263–275.
- Kim D, Paggi JM, Park C, Bennett C, and Salzberg SL (2019) Graph-based genome alignment and genotyping with HISAT2 and HISAT-genotype. *Nat Biotechnol* **37**:907-+.

Kim DH, Bang E, Jung HJ, Noh SG, Yu BP, Choi YJ, and Chung HY (2020) Anti-Aging

Effects of Calorie Restriction (CR) and CR Mimetics Based on the Senoinflammation Concept. *Nutrients* 12.

- Kim DY, Lee M, and Kim EJ (2021) Involvement of Klotho, TNF-α and ADAMs in radiation-induced senescence of renal epithelial cells. *Mol Med Rep* 23, Spandidos Publications.
- Kim Y, Sharov AA, McDole K, Cheng M, Hao H, Fan CM, Gaiano N, Ko MSH, and Zheng Y (2011) Mouse B-Type Lamins Are Required for Proper Organogenesis But Not by Embryonic Stem Cells. Science 334:1706, NIH Public Access.
- Kimura M, Stone RC, Hunt SC, Skurnick J, Lu XB, Cao XJ, Harley CB, and Aviv A (2010) Measurement of telomere length by the Southern blot analysis of terminal restriction fragment lengths. *Nat Protoc* 5:1596–1607.
- Kirkland JL, and Tchkonia T (2017) Cellular Senescence: A Translational Perspective. *Ebiomedicine* **21**:21–28.
- Kirkland JL, Tchkonia T, Zhu Y, Niedernhofer LJ, and Robbins PD (2017) The Clinical Potential of Senolytic Drugs. *J Am Geriatr Soc* **65**:2297–2301.
- Kirschner K, Rattanavirotkul N, Quince MF, and Chandra T (2020) Functional heterogeneity in senescence. *Biochem Soc Trans* **48**:765, Portland Press Ltd.
- Kolodkin-Gal D, Roitman L, Ovadya Y, Azazmeh N, Assouline B, Schlesinger Y, Kalifa R, Horwitz S, Khalatnik Y, Hochner-Ger A, Imam A, Demma JA, Winter E, Benyamini H, Elgavish S, Khatib AAS, Meir K, Atlan K, Pikarsky E, Parnas O, Dor Y, Zamir G, Ben-Porath I, and Krizhanovsky V (2022) Original research: Senolytic elimination of Cox2-expressing senescent cells inhibits the growth of premalignant pancreatic lesions. *Gut* 71:345, BMJ Publishing Group.
- Koltai T (2014) Clusterin: a key player in cancer chemoresistance and its inhibition. *Onco Targets Ther* 7:447–456.
- Kotake Y, Zeng YX, and Xiong Y (2009) DDB1-CUL4 and MLL1 Mediate Oncogene-Induced p16(INK4a) Activation. *Cancer Res* **69**:1809–1814.

Krick S, Grabner A, Baumlin N, Yanucil C, Helton S, Grosche A, Sailland J, Geraghty P, Viera

L, Russell DW, Wells JM, Xu X, Gaggar A, Barnes J, King GD, Campos M, Faul C, and Salathe M (2018) Fibroblast Growth Factor 23 and Klotho Contribute to Airway Inflammation. *Eur Respir J* **52**, NIH Public Access.

- Krishnamurthy J, Ramsey MR, Ligon KL, Torrice C, Koh A, Bonner-Weir S, and Sharpless NE (2006) p16(INK4a) induces an age-dependent decline in islet regenerative potential. *Nature* 443:453–457.
- Krizhanovsky V, Yon M, Dickins RA, Hearn S, Simon J, Miething C, Yee H, Zender L, and Lowe SW (2008) Senescence of activated stellate cells limits liver fibrosis. *Cell* 134:657– 667.
- Kuilman T, Michaloglou C, Mooi WJ, and Peeper DS (2010) The essence of senescence. *Genes* Dev 24:2463–2479.
- Kuilman T, Michaloglou C, Vredeveld LCW, Douma S, van Doom R, Desmet CJ, Aarden LA, Mooi WJ, and Peeper DS (2008) Oncogene-induced senescence relayed by an interleukindependent inflammatory network. *Cell* 133:1019–1031.
- Kumar R, Sharma A, Kumari A, Gulati A, Padwad Y, and Sharma R (2019) Epigallocatechin gallate suppresses premature senescence of preadipocytes by inhibition of PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway and induces senescent cell death by regulation of Bax/Bcl-2 pathway. *Biogerontology* 20:171–189.
- Kumar S, Millis AJT, and Baguoni C (1992) Expression of interleukin 1-inducible genes and production of interleukin 1 by aging human fibroblasts. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89:4683–4687, National Academy of Sciences.
- Kurki E, Shi J, Martonen E, Finckenberg P, and Mervaala E (2012) Distinct effects of calorie restriction on adipose tissue cytokine and angiogenesis profiles in obese and lean mice. *Nutr Metab (Lond)* 9.
- Kuro-o M (2019) The Klotho proteins in health and disease. Nat Rev Nephrol 15:27–44, Nature Publishing Group.
- Kuro-o M, Matsumura Y, Aizawa H, Kawaguchi H, Suga T, Utsugi T, Ohyama Y, Kurabayashi M, Kaname T, Kume E, Iwasaki H, Iida A, Shiraki-Iida T, Nishikawa S, Nagai R, and

Nabeshima YI (1997) Mutation of the mouse klotho gene leads to a syndrome resembling ageing. *Nature* **390**:45–51, Nature.

- Kurz DJ, Decary S, Hong Y, and Erusalimsky JD (2000) Senescence-associated betagalactosidase reflects an increase in lysosomal mass during replicative ageing of human endothelial cells. J Cell Sci 113:3613–3622.
- Kusumoto D, Lachmann M, Kunihiro T, Yuasa S, Kishino Y, Kimura M, Katsuki T, Itoh S, Seki T, and Fukuda K (2018) Automated Deep Learning-Based System to Identify Endothelial Cells Derived from Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. *Stem Cell Reports* 10:1687–1695.
- Kusumoto D, Seki T, Sawada H, Kunitomi A, Katsuki T, Kimura M, Ito S, Komuro J, Hashimoto H, Fukuda K, and Yuasa S (2021) Anti-senescent drug screening by deep learning-based morphology senescence scoring. *Nat Commun* **12**:257.
- Kusumoto D, and Yuasa S (2019) The application of convolutional neural network to stem cell biology. *Inflamm Regen* **39**.
- Kuwano K, Araya J, Hara H, Minagawa S, Takasaka N, Ito S, Kobayashi K, and Nakayama K (2016) Cellular senescence and autophagy in the pathogenesis of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF). *Respir Investig* 54:397–406.
- L'Hôte V, Courbeyrette R, Pinna G, Cintrat JC, Le Pavec G, Delaunay-Moisan A, Mann C, and Thuret JY (2021) Ouabain and chloroquine trigger senolysis of BRAF-V600E-induced senescent cells by targeting autophagy. *Aging Cell* **20**, Wiley-Blackwell.
- L'Hôte V, Mann C, and Thuret JY (2022) Targeting proteostasis maintenance and autophagy in senescence. *Aging (Albany NY)* **14**:2016, Impact Journals, LLC.
- Laberge RM, Sun Y, Orjalo A V, Patil CK, Freund A, Zhou LL, Curran SC, Davalos AR, Wilson-Edell KA, Liu S, Limbad C, Demaria M, Li P, Hubbard GB, Ikeno Y, Javors M, Desprez PY, Benz CC, Kapahi P, Nelson PS, and Campisi J (2015) MTOR regulates the pro-tumorigenic senescence-associated secretory phenotype by promoting IL1A translation. *Nat Cell Biol* 17:1049-U416.

- Lee HC, Yin PH, Chi CW, and Wei YH (2002) Increase in mitochondrial mass in human fibroblasts under oxidative stress and during replicative cell senescence. J Biomed Sci 9:517–526, J Biomed Sci.
- Lenain C, Gusyatiner O, Douma S, van den Broek B, and Peeper DS (2015) Autophagymediated degradation of nuclear envelope proteins during oncogene-induced senescence. *Carcinogenesis* **36**:1263–1274.
- Li J, Kim SG, and Blenis J (2014) Rapamycin: One Drug, Many Effects. *Cell Metab* 19:373–379.
- Li L, Wang Y, Gao W, Yuan C, Zhang S, Zhou H, Huang M, and Yao X (2015) Klotho Reduction in Alveolar Macrophages Contributes to Cigarette Smoke Extract-induced Inflammation in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. J Biol Chem 290:27890, American Society for Biochemistry and Molecular Biology.
- Li Y, Hu JF, Guan FX, Song LJ, Fan RT, Zhu HJ, Hu X, Shen E, and Yang B (2013) Copper induces cellular senescence in human glioblastoma multiforme cells through downregulation of Bmi-1. *Oncol Rep* **29**:1805–1810.
- Lidzbarsky G, Gutman D, Shekhidem HA, Sharvit L, and Atzmon G (2018) Genomic instabilities, Cellular Senescence, and Aging: In Vitro, In Vivo and Aging-Like Human Syndromes. *Front Med* **5**.
- Lim S, An SB, Jung M, Joshi HP, Kumar H, Kim C, Song SY, Lee JR, Kang M, Han I, and Kim BS (2022) Local Delivery of Senolytic Drug Inhibits Intervertebral Disc Degeneration and Restores Intervertebral Disc Structure. Adv Healthc Mater 11, Adv Healthc Mater.
- Lin J, Smith DL, Esteves K, and Drury S (2019) Telomere length measurement by qPCR -Summary of critical factors and recommendations for assay design. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 99:271–278.
- Liu H, Fergusson MM, Castilho RM, Liu J, Cao L, Chen J, Malide D, Rovira II, Schimel D, Kuo CJ, Gutkind JS, Hwang PM, and Finkel T (2007) Augmented Wnt signaling in a mammalian model of accelerated aging. *Science* 317:803–806, Science.
- Liu XL, Ding J, and Meng LH (2018) Oncogene-induced senescence: a double edged sword in

cancer. Acta Pharmacol Sin 39:1553-1558.

- Lizardo DY, Lin YL, Gokcumen O, and Atilla-Gokcumen GE (2017) Regulation of lipids is central to replicative senescence. *Mol Biosyst* **13**:498–509.
- Lopez-Otin C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, and Kroemer G (2013) The Hallmarks of Aging. *Cell* **153**:1194–1217.
- Loughran O, Malliri A, Owens D, Gallimore PH, Stanley MA, Ozanne B, Frame MC, and Parkinson EK (1996) Association of CDKN2A/p16(INK4A) with human head and neck keratinocyte replicative senescence: Relationship of dysfunction to immortality and neoplasia. *Oncogene* **13**:561–568.
- Lu J, Qian Y, Altieri M, Dong H, Wang J, Raina K, Hines J, Winkler JD, Crew AP, Coleman K, and Crews CM (2015) Hijacking the E3 Ubiquitin Ligase Cereblon to Efficiently Target BRD4. *Chem Biol* 22:755, NIH Public Access.
- Lu SY, Chang KW, Liu CJ, Tseng YH, Lu HH, Lee SY, and Lin SC (2006) Ripe areca nut extract induces G(1) phase arrests and senescence-associated phenotypes in normal human oral keratinocyte. *Carcinogenesis* **27**:1273–1284.
- Lukášová E, Kovařík A, Bačíková A, Falk M, and Kozubek S (2017) Loss of lamin B receptor is necessary to induce cellular senescence. *Biochem J* 474:281–300, Biochem J.
- Lukasova E, Kovarik A, and Kozubek S (2018) Consequences of Lamin B1 and Lamin B Receptor Downregulation in Senescence. *Cells* 7.
- Lundblad V, and Szostak JW (1989) A mutant with a defect in telomere elongation leads to senescence in yeast. *Cell* **57**:633–643, Elsevier.
- Macip S, Igarashi M, Berggren P, Yu J, Lee SW, and Aaronson SA (2003) Influence of induced reactive oxygen species in p53-mediated cell fate decisions. *Mol Cell Biol* **23**:8576–8585.
- Macip S, Igarashi M, Fang L, Chen A, Pan ZQ, Lee SW, and Aaronson SA (2002) Inhibition of p21-mediated ROS accumulation can rescue p21-induced senescence. *Embo J* 21:2180– 2188.
- Madeo F, Zimmermann A, Maiuri MC, and Kroemer G (2015) Essential role for autophagy in life span extension. *J Clin Invest* **125**:85–93.

Maher P (2015) How fisetin reduces the impact of age and disease on CNS function. Front Biosci (Schol Ed) 7:58–82.

Malumbres M (2014) Cyclin-dependent kinases. Genome Biol 15.

- Martel J, Ojcius DM, Wu CY, Peng HH, Voisin L, Perfettini JL, Ko YF, and Young JD (2020) Emerging use of senolytics and senomorphics against aging and chronic diseases. *Med Res Rev* 40:2114–2131.
- Martel RR, Klicius J, and Galet S (1977) Inhibition of the immune response by rapamycin, a new antifungal antibiotic. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* **55**:48–51, Can J Physiol Pharmacol.
- Martin A, David V, and Darryl Quarles L (2012) REGULATION AND FUNCTION OF THE FGF23/KLOTHO ENDOCRINE PATHWAYS. *Physiol Rev* **92**:131, NIH Public Access.
- Martyanov V, Whitfield ML, and Varga J (2019) Senescence signature in skin biopsies from systemic sclerosis patients treated with senolytic therapy: potential predictor of clinical response? *Arthritis Rheumatol* **71**:1766–1767.
- Matos L, Gouveia A, and Almeida H (2012) Copper ability to induce premature senescence in human fibroblasts. *Age (Omaha)* **34**:783–794.
- Matos L, Gouveia AM, and Almeida H (2015) ER Stress Response in Human Cellular Models of Senescence. *Journals Gerontol Ser a-Biological Sci Med Sci* **70**:924–935.
- Mattison JA, Colman RJ, Beasley TM, Allison DB, Kemnitz JW, Roth GS, Ingram DK, Weindruch R, de Cabo R, and Anderson RM (2017) Caloric restriction improves health and survival of rhesus monkeys. *Nat Commun* 8:12.
- McCay CM, Crowell MF, and Maynard LA (1935) The effect of retarded growth upon the length of life span and upon the ultimate body size. *J Nutr* **10**:63–79.
- McHugh D, and Gil J (2018) Senescence and aging: Causes, consequences, and therapeutic avenues. *J Cell Biol* **217**:65–77.
- Miao J, Huang J, Luo C, Ye H, Ling X, Wu Q, Shen W, and Zhou L (2021) Klotho retards renal fibrosis through targeting mitochondrial dysfunction and cellular senescence in renal tubular cells. *Physiol Rep* **9**, Wiley-Blackwell.

Miettinen TP, and Bjorklund M (2017) Mitochondrial Function and Cell Size: An Allometric

Relationship. Trends Cell Biol 27:393-402.

- Mijatovic T, Van Quaquebeke E, Delest B, Debeir O, Darro F, and Kiss R (2007) Cardiotonic steroids on the road to anti-cancer therapy. *Biochim Biophys Acta-Reviews Cancer* **1776**:32–57.
- Milanovic M, Fan DNY, Belenki D, Dabritz JHM, Zhao Z, Yu Y, Dorr JR, Dimitrova L, Lenze D, Barbosa IAM, Mendoza-Parra MA, Kanashova T, Metzner M, Pardon K, Reimann M, Trumpp A, Dorken B, Zuber J, Gronemeyer H, Hummel M, Dittmar G, Lee S, and Schmitt CA (2018) Senescence-associated reprogramming promotes cancer stemness. *Nature* 553:96-+.
- Millner A, and Atilla-Gokcumen GE (2020) Lipid Players of Cellular Senescence. *Metabolites* 10.
- Moaddel R, Rossi M, Rodriguez S, Munk R, Khadeer M, Abdelmohsen K, Gorospe M, and Ferrucci L (2022) Identification of gingerenone A as a novel senolytic compound. *PLoS One* **17**, Public Library of Science.
- Moen E, Bannon D, Kudo T, Graf W, Covert M, and Van Valen D (2019) Deep learning for cellular image analysis. *Nat Methods* **16**:1233–1246.
- Moiseeva O, Bourdeau V, Roux A, Deschenes-Simard X, and Ferbeyre G (2009) Mitochondrial Dysfunction Contributes to Oncogene-Induced Senescence. *Mol Cell Biol* **29**:4495–4507.
- Moiseeva O, Deschenes-Simard X, St-Germain E, Igelmann S, Huot G, Cadar AE, Bourdeau V, Pollak MN, and Ferbeyre G (2013) Metformin inhibits the senescence-associated secretory phenotype by interfering with IKK/NF-B activation. *Aging Cell* **12**:489–498.
- Molofsky A V., Slutsky SG, Joseph NM, He S, Pardal R, Krishnamurthy J, Sharpless NE, and Morrison SJ (2006) Increasing p16INK4a expression decreases forebrain progenitors and neurogenesis during ageing. *Nature* 443:448–452, Nature Publishing Group.
- Moreno-Blas D, Gorostieta-Salas E, and Castro-Obregon S (2018) Connecting chaperonemediated autophagy dysfunction to cellular senescence. *Ageing Res Rev* **41**:34–41.
- Most J, Tosti V, Redman LM, and Fontana L (2017) Calorie restriction in humans: An update. Ageing Res Rev **39**:36–45.

- Munoz-Espin D, Canamero M, Maraver A, Gomez-Lopez G, Contreras J, Murillo-Cuesta S, Rodriguez-Baeza A, Varela-Nieto I, Ruberte J, Collado M, and Serrano M (2013) Programmed Cell Senescence during Mammalian Embryonic Development. *Cell* 155:1104–1118.
- Munoz-Espin D, Rovira M, Galiana I, Gimenez C, Lozano-Torres B, Paez-Ribes M, Llanos S, Chaib S, Munoz-Martin M, Ucero AC, Garaulet G, Mulero F, Dann SG, VanArsdale T, Shields DJ, Bernardos A, Murguia JR, Martinez-Manez R, and Serrano M (2018) A versatile drug delivery system targeting senescent cells. *Embo Mol Med* 10.
- Munoz-Espin D, and Serrano M (2014) Cellular senescence: from physiology to pathology. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **15**:482-+.
- Musi N, Valentine JM, Sickora KR, Baeuerle E, Thompson CS, Shen Q, and Orr ME (2018) Tau protein aggregation is associated with cellular senescence in the brain. *Aging Cell* 17:12840, Wiley-Blackwell.
- Nagai K, Matsushita T, Matsuzaki T, Takayama K, Uefuji A, Zhang S, Nakano N, Matsumoto T, Kuroda R, and Kurosaka M (2014) DEPLETION OF SIRT6 CAUSES CELLULAR SENESCENCE, DNA DAMAGE, AND TELOMERE DYSFUNCTION IN HUMAN CHONDROCYTES. Osteoarthr Cartil 22:S137–S137.
- Narita M, Nunez S, Heard E, Lin AW, Hearn SA, Spector DL, Hannon GJ, and Lowe SW (2003) Rb-mediated heterochromatin formation and silencing of E2F target genes during cellular senescence. *Cell* 113:703–716.
- Narita M, Young ARJ, Arakawa S, Samarajiwa SA, Nakashima T, Yoshida S, Hong SK, Berry LS, Reichelt S, Ferreira M, Tavare S, Inoki K, and Shimizu S (2011) Spatial Coupling of mTOR and Autophagy Augments Secretory Phenotypes. *Science (80- )* **332**:966–970.
- Nath KA, O'Brien DR, Croatt AJ, Grande JP, Ackerman AW, Nath MC, Yamada S, Terzic A, Tchkonia T, Kirkland JL, and Katusic ZS (2018) The murine dialysis fistula model exhibits a senescence phenotype: pathobiological mechanisms and therapeutic potential. *Am J Physiol Physiol* 315:F1493–F1499.

Newman JC, Milman S, Hashmi SK, Austad SN, Kirkland JL, Halter JB, and Barzilai N (2016)

Strategies and Challenges in Clinical Trials Targeting Human Aging. *Journals Gerontol* Ser a-Biological Sci Med Sci 71:1424–1434.

- Nystrom T (2005) Role of oxidative carbonylation in protein quality control and senescence. *Embo J* 24:1311–1317.
- Ogrodnik M, Miwa S, Tchkonia T, Tiniakos D, Wilson CL, Lahat A, Day CP, Burt A, Palmer A, Anstee QM, Grellscheid SN, Hoeijmakers JHJ, Barnhoorn S, Mann DA, Bird TG, Vermeij WP, Kirkland JL, Passos JF, von Zglinicki T, and Jurk D (2017) Cellular senescence drives age-dependent hepatic steatosis. *Nat Commun* **8**:12.
- Ogrodnik M, Salmonowicz H, Jurk D, and Passos JF (2019) Expansion and Cell-Cycle Arrest: Common Denominators of Cellular Senescence. *Trends Biochem Sci* **44**:996–1008.
- Ohanna M, Giuliano S, Bonet C, Imbert V, Hofman V, Zangari J, Bille K, Robert C, Bressac-de Paillerets B, Hofman P, Rocchi S, Peyron JF, Lacour JP, Ballotti R, and Bertolotto C (2011) Senescent cells develop a PARP-1 and nuclear factor-kappa B-associated secretome (PNAS). *Genes Dev* 25:1245–1261.
- Olins AL, Rhodes G, Welch DBM, Zwerger M, and Olins DE (2010) Lamin B receptor Multitasking at the nuclear envelope. *Nucleus* 1:53–70.
- Oltersdorf T, Elmore SW, Shoemaker AR, Armstrong RC, Augeri DJ, Belli BA, Bruncko M, Deckwerth TL, Dinges J, Hajduk PJ, Joseph MK, Kitada S, Korsmeyer SJ, Kunzer AR, Letai A, Li C, Mitten MJ, Nettesheim DG, Ng S, Nimmer PM, O'Connor JM, Oleksijew A, Petros AM, Reed JC, Shen W, Tahir SK, Thompson CB, Tomaselli KJ, Wang BL, Wendt MD, Zhang HC, Fesik SW, and Rosenberg SH (2005) An inhibitor of Bcl-2 family proteins induces regression of solid tumours. *Nature* 435:677–681.
- Omori S, Wang TW, Johmura Y, Kanai T, Nakano Y, Kido T, Susaki EA, Nakajima T, Shichino S, Ueha S, Ozawa M, Yokote K, Kumamoto S, Nishiyama A, Sakamoto T, Yamaguchi K, Hatakeyama S, Shimizu E, Katayama K, Yamada Y, Yamazaki S, Iwasaki K, Miyoshi C, Funato H, Yanagisawa M, Ueno H, Imoto S, Furukawa Y, Yoshida N, Matsushima K, Ueda HR, Miyajima A, and Nakanishi M (2020) Generation of a p16 Reporter Mouse and Its Use to Characterize and Target p16(high) Cells In Vivo. *Cell*

*Metab* **32**:814-+.

- Orjalo A V., Bhaumik D, Gengler BK, Scott GK, and Campisi J (2009) Cell surface-bound IL-1α is an upstream regulator of the senescence-associated IL-6/IL-8 cytokine network. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**:17031–17036, Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.
- Oubaha M, Miloudi K, Dejda A, Guber V, Mawambo G, Germain MA, Bourdel G, Popovic N, Rezende FA, Kaufman RJ, Mallette FA, and Sapieha P (2016) Senescence-associated secretory phenotype contributes to pathological angiogenesis in retinopathy. *Sci Transl Med* 8, Sci Transl Med.
- Ovadya Y, Landsberger T, Leins H, Vadai E, Gal H, Biran A, Yosef R, Sagiv A, Agrawal A, Shapira A, Windheim J, Tsoory M, Schirmbeck R, Amit I, Geiger H, and Krizhanovsky V (2018) Impaired immune surveillance accelerates accumulation of senescent cells and aging. *Nat Commun* **9**:15.
- Pajvani UB, Trujillo ME, Combs TP, Iyengar P, Jelicks L, Roth KA, Kitsis RN, and Scherer PE (2005) Fat apoptosis through targeted activation of caspase 8: a new mouse model of inducible and reversible lipoatrophy. *Nat Med* 11:797–803.
- Palmer AK, Gustafson B, Kirkland JL, and Smith U (2019) Cellular senescence: at the nexus between ageing and diabetes. *Diabetologia* **62**:1835–1841.
- Park JH, Geyer MB, and Brentjens RJ (2016) CD19-targeted CAR T-cell therapeutics for hematologic malignancies: interpreting clinical outcomes to date. *Blood* **127**:3312–3320.
- Park JT, Lee YS, Cho KA, and Park SC (2018) Adjustment of the lysosomal-mitochondrial axis for control of cellular senescence. *Ageing Res Rev* **47**:176–182.
- Passos JF, Nelson G, Wang CF, Richter T, Simillion C, Proctor CJ, Miwa S, Olijslagers S, Hallinan J, Wipat A, Saretzki G, Rudolph KL, Kirkwood TBL, and von Zglinicki T (2010) Feedback between p21 and reactive oxygen production is necessary for cell senescence. *Mol Syst Biol* 6.
- Passos JF, Saretzki G, Ahmed S, Nelson G, Richter T, Peters H, Wappler I, Birket MJ, Harold G, Schaeuble K, Birch-Machin MA, Kirkwood TBL, and Von Zglinicki T (2007)Mitochondrial dysfunction accounts for the stochastic heterogeneity in telomere-dependent

senescence. PLoS Biol 5:1138–1151, Public Library of Science.

- Patel PL, Suram A, Mirani N, Bischof O, and Herbig U (2016) Derepression of hTERT gene expression promotes escape from oncogene-induced cellular senescence. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 113:E5024–E5033.
- Patschan S, Chen J, Polotskaia A, Mendelev N, Cheng J, Patschan D, and Goligorsky MS (2008) Lipid mediators of autophagy in stress-induced premature senescence of endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol Circ Physiol* 294:H1119–H1129.
- Pezze PD, Nelson G, Otten EG, Korolchuk VI, Kirkwood TBL, von Zglinicki T, and Shanley DP (2014) Dynamic Modelling of Pathways to Cellular Senescence Reveals Strategies for Targeted Interventions. *Plos Comput Biol* 10.
- Piechota M, Sunderland P, Wysocka A, Nalberczak M, Sliwinska MA, Radwanska K, and Sikora E (2016) Is senescence-associated beta-galactosidase a marker of neuronal senescence? *Oncotarget* 7:81099–81109.
- Pluquet O, Pourtier A, and Abbadie C (2015) The unfolded protein response and cellular senescence. A Review in the Theme: Cellular Mechanisms of Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress Signaling in Health and Disease. Am J Physiol Physiol 308:C415–C425.
- Pomilio C, Gorojod RM, Riudavets M, Vinuesa A, Presa J, Gregosa A, Bentivegna M, Alaimo A, Alcon SP, Sevlever G, Kotler ML, Beauquis J, and Saravia F (2020) Microglial autophagy is impaired by prolonged exposure to β-amyloid peptides: evidence from experimental models and Alzheimer's disease patients. *GeroScience* **42**:613, Springer.
- Poon S, Easterbrook-Smith SB, Rybchyn MS, Carver JA, and Wilson MR (2000) Clusterin is an ATP-independent chaperone with very broad substrate specificity that stabilizes stressed proteins in a folding-competent state. *Biochemistry* **39**:15953–15960.
- Prassas I, and Diamandis EP (2008) Novel therapeutic applications of cardiac glycosides. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 7:926–935.
- Prata L, Ovsyannikova IG, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2018) Senescent cell clearance by the immune system: Emerging therapeutic opportunities. *Semin Immunol* **40**:101275.

Price EM, and Lingrel JB (1988) STRUCTURE-FUNCTION-RELATIONSHIPS IN THE

NA,K-ATPASE ALPHA-SUBUNIT - SITE-DIRECTED MUTAGENESIS OF GLUTAMINE-111 TO ARGININE AND ASPARAGINE-122 TO ASPARTIC-ACID GENERATES A OUABAIN-RESISTANT ENZYME. *Biochemistry* **27**:8400–8408.

- Prieto LI, and Baker DJ (2019) Cellular Senescence and the Immune System in Cancer. Gerontology 65:505–512.
- Qiu XL, Brown K, Hirschey MD, Verdin E, and Chen D (2010) Calorie Restriction Reduces Oxidative Stress by SIRT3-Mediated SOD2 Activation. *Cell Metab* **12**:662–667.
- Rafiq S, Hackett CS, and Brentjens RJ (2020) Engineering strategies to overcome the current roadblocks in CAR T cell therapy. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* **17**:147–167.
- Raghuram G V, and Mishra PK (2014) Stress induced premature senescence : a new culprit in ovarian tumorigenesis? *Indian J Med Res* 140:120–129.
- Rajagopalan S (2014) HLA-G-mediated NK cell senescence promotes vascular remodeling: implications for reproduction. *Cell Mol Immunol* **11**:460–466.
- Rajagopalan S, and Long EO (2012) Cellular senescence induced by CD158d reprograms natural killer cells to promote vascular remodeling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 109:20596– 20601.
- Rajawat YS, Hilioti Z, and Bossis I (2009) Aging: Central role for autophagy and the lysosomal degradative system. Ageing Res Rev 8:199–213.
- Rajendran P, Alzahrani AM, Hanieh HN, Kumar SA, Ben Ammar R, Rengarajan T, and Alhoot MA (2019) Autophagy and senescence: A new insight in selected human diseases. J Cell Physiol 234:21485–21492.
- Ramani T, Auletta CS, Weinstock D, Mounho-Zamora B, Ryan PC, Salcedo TW, and Bannish G (2015) Cytokines: The Good, the Bad, and the Deadly. *Int J Toxicol* **34**:355–365.
- Ray P, De A, Min JJ, Tsien RY, and Gambhir SS (2004) Imaging tri-fusion multimodality reporter gene expression in living subjects. *Cancer Res* **64**:1323–1330.
- Rayess H, Wang MB, and Srivatsan ES (2012) Cellular senescence and tumor suppressor gene p16. *Int J Cancer* **130**:1715–1725.

Rhinn M, Ritschka B, and Keyes WM (2019) Cellular senescence in development, regeneration

and disease. Development 146:10.

- Ribeiro JD, Morey L, Mas A, Gutierrez A, Luis NM, Mejetta S, Richly H, Benitah SA, Keyes WM, and Di Croce L (2013) ZRF1 controls oncogene-induced senescence through the INK4-ARF locus. *Oncogene* **32**:2161–2168.
- Rivera AM, May S, Lei M, Qualls S, Bushey K, Rubin DB, and Barra ME (2020) CAR T-Cell-Associated Neurotoxicity Current Management and Emerging Treatment Strategies. *Crit Care Nurs Q* **43**:191–204.
- Robbins E, Levine EM, and Eagle H (1970) Morphologic changes accompanying senescence of cultured human diploid cells. J Exp Med 131:1211–1222, The Rockefeller University Press.
- Robles SJ, and Adami GR (1998) Agents that cause DNA double strand breaks lead to p16(INK4a) enrichment and the premature senescence of normal fibrolasts. *Oncogene* **16**:1113–1123.
- Rodier F, Coppe JP, Patil CK, Hoeijmakers WAM, Munoz DP, Raza SR, Freund A, Campeau
  E, Davalos AR, and Campisi J (2009) Persistent DNA damage signalling triggers senescence-associated inflammatory cytokine secretion. *Nat Cell Biol* 11:973-U142.
- Rogakou EP, Boon C, Redon C, and Bonner WM (1999) Megabase chromatin domains involved in DNA double-strand breaks in vivo. *J Cell Biol* **146**:905–915.
- Rossiello F, Herbig U, Longhese MP, Fumagalli M, and d'Adda di Fagagna F (2014) Irreparable telomeric DNA damage and persistent DDR signalling as a shared causative mechanism of cellular senescence and ageing, Elsevier Ltd.
- Rothkamm K, Barnard S, Moquet J, Ellender M, Rana Z, and Burdak-Rothkamm S (2015) DNA damage foci: Meaning and significance. *Environ Mol Mutagen* **56**:491–504.
- Rudin CM, Hann CL, Garon EB, de Oliveira MR, Bonomi PD, Camidge DR, Chu Q, Giaccone
  G, Khaira D, Ramalingam SS, Ranson MR, Dive C, McKeegan EM, Chyla BJ, Dowell
  BL, Chakravartty A, Nolan CE, Rudersdorf N, Busman TA, Mabry MH, Krivoshik AP,
  Humerickhouse RA, Shapiro GI, and Gandhi L (2012) Phase II Study of Single-Agent
  Navitoclax (ABT-263) and Biomarker Correlates in Patients with Relapsed Small Cell

Lung Cancer. Clin Cancer Res 18:3163–3169.

- Rufini A, Tucci P, Celardo I, and Melino G (2013) Senescence and aging: the critical roles of p53. *Oncogene* **32**:5129–5143.
- Ruhland MK, Loza AJ, Capietto AH, Luo XM, Knolhoff BL, Flanagan KC, Belt BA, Alspach E, Leahy K, Luo JQ, Schaffer A, Edwards JR, Longmore G, Faccio R, DeNardo DG, and Stewart SA (2016) Stromal senescence establishes an immunosuppressive microenvironment that drives tumorigenesis. *Nat Commun* 7:18.
- Sadaie M, Salama R, Carroll T, Tomimatsu K, Chandra T, Young ARJ, Narita Masako, Pérez-Mancera PA, Bennett DC, Chong H, Kimura H, and Narita Masashi (2013) Redistribution of the Lamin B1 genomic binding profile affects rearrangement of heterochromatic domains and SAHF formation during senescence. *Genes Dev* 27:1800, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Sagiv A, and Krizhanovsky V (2013) Immunosurveillance of senescent cells: the bright side of the senescence program. *Biogerontology* **14**:617–628.
- Saha S, Panigrahi DP, Patil S, and Bhutia SK (2018) Autophagy in health and disease: A comprehensive review. *Biomed Pharmacother* **104**:485–495.
- Saitou M, Lizardo DY, Taskent RO, Millner A, Gokcumen O, and Atilla-Gokcumen GE (2018) An evolutionary transcriptomics approach links CD36 to membrane remodeling in replicative senescence. *Mol Omi* 14:237–246, The Royal Society of Chemistry.
- Sakamaki J ichi, Wilkinson S, Hahn M, Tasdemir N, O'Prey J, Clark W, Hedley A, Nixon C, Long JS, New M, Van Acker T, Tooze SA, Lowe SW, Dikic I, and Ryan KM (2017) Bromodomain Protein BRD4 Is a Transcriptional Repressor of Autophagy and Lysosomal Function. *Mol Cell* 66:517-532.e9, Mol Cell.
- Salama R, Sadaie M, Hoare M, and Narita M (2014) Cellular senescence and its effector programs, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Saleh T, Tyutyunyk-Massey L, and Gewirtz DA (2019) Tumor Cell Escape from Therapy-Induced Senescence as a Model of Disease Recurrence after Dormancy. *Cancer Res* 79:1044–1046.

- Schafer MJ, White TA, Iijima K, Haak AJ, Ligresti G, Atkinson EJ, Oberg AL, Birch J, Salmonowicz H, Zhu Y, Mazula DL, Brooks RW, Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Pirtskhalava T, Prakash YS, Tchkonia T, Robbins PD, Aubry MC, Passos JF, Kirkland JL, Tschumperlin DJ, Kita H, and LeBrasseur NK (2017) Cellular senescence mediates fibrotic pulmonary disease. *Nat Commun* 8.
- Schwaller J, Pabst T, Koeffler HP, Niklaus G, Loetscher P, Fey MF, and Tobler A (1997) Expression and regulation of G(1) cell-cycle inhibitors (p16(INK4A), p15(INK4B), p18(INK4C), p19(INK4D)) in human acute myeloid leukemia and normal myeloid cells. Leukemia 11:54–63.
- Semba RD, Moghekar AR, Hu J, Sun K, Turner R, Ferrucci L, and O'Brien R (2014) Klotho in the cerebrospinal fluid of adults with and without Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci Lett* 558:37, NIH Public Access.
- Sfeir A, and de Lange T (2012) Removal of Shelterin Reveals the Telomere End-Protection Problem. *Science* (80-) **336**:593–597.
- Shaffer AL, Shapiro-Shelef M, Iwakoshi NN, Lee AH, Qian SB, Zhao H, Yu X, Yang LM, Tan BK, Rosenwald A, Hurt EM, Petroulakis E, Sonenberg N, Yewdell JW, Calame K, Glimcher LH, and Staudt LM (2004) XBP1, downstream of Blimp-1, expands the secretory apparatus and other organelles, and increases protein synthesis in plasma cell differentiation. *Immunity* 21:81–93.
- Shah PP, Donahue G, Otte GL, Capell BC, Nelson DM, Cao K, Aggarwala V, Cruickshanks HA, Rai TS, McBryan T, Gregory BD, Adams PD, and Berger SL (2013) Lamin B1 depletion in senescent cells triggers large-scale changes in gene expression and the chromatin landscape. *Genes Dev* 27:1787–1799, Genes Dev.
- Sharma SK, and Bagshawe KD (2017) Translating antibody directed enzyme prodrug therapy (ADEPT) and prospects for combination. *Expert Opin Biol Ther* **17**:1–13.
- Sharpless NE, and Sherr CJ (2015) Forging a signature of in vivo senescence. *Nat Rev Cancer* **15**:397–408.

Shetty AK, Kodali M, Upadhya R, and Madhu LN (2018) Emerging Anti-Aging Strategies -

Scientific Basis and Efficacy. Aging Dis 9:1165-1184.

- Shimi T, Butin-Israeli V, Adam SA, Hamanaka RB, Goldman AE, Lucas CA, Shumaker DK, Kosak ST, Chandel NS, and Goldman RD (2011) The role of nuclear lamin B1 in cell proliferation and senescence. *Genes Dev* 25:2579, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.
- Shimizu I, and Minamino T (2019) Cellular senescence in cardiac diseases. *J Cardiol* 74:313–319.
- Shin JH, Jeon HJ, Park J, and Chang MS (2016) Epigallocatechin-3-gallate prevents oxidative stress-induced cellular senescence in human mesenchymal stem cells via Nrf2. Int J Mol Med 38:1075–1082.
- Sieben CJ, Sturmlechner I, van de Sluis B, and van Deursen JM (2018) Two-Step Senescence-Focused Cancer Therapies. *Trends Cell Biol* 28:723–737.
- Sobinoff AP, and Pickett HA (2017) Alternative Lengthening of Telomeres: DNA Repair Pathways Converge. *Trends Genet* **33**:921–932.
- Solovei I, Wang AS, Thanisch K, Schmidt CS, Krebs S, Zwerger M, Cohen T V., Devys D, Foisner R, Peichl L, Herrmann H, Blum H, Engelkamp D, Stewart CL, Leonhardt H, and Joffe B (2013) LBR and lamin A/C sequentially tether peripheral heterochromatin and inversely regulate differentiation. *Cell* 152:584–598, Cell.
- Sone H, and Kagawa Y (2005) Pancreatic beta cell senescence contributes to the pathogenesis of type 2 diabetes in high-fat diet-induced diabetic mice. *Diabetologia* **48**:58–67.
- Sousa-Victor P, Gutarra S, Garcia-Prat L, Rodriguez-Ubreva J, Ortet L, Ruiz-Bonilla V, Jardi M, Ballestar E, Gonzalez S, Serrano AL, Perdiguero E, and Munoz-Canoves P (2014) Geriatric muscle stem cells switch reversible quiescence into senescence. *Nature* **506**:316-+.
- Sriburi R, Bommiasamy H, Buldak GL, Robbins GR, Frank M, Jackowski S, and Brewer JW (2007) Coordinate regulation of phospholipid biosynthesis and secretory pathway gene expression in XBP-1 (S)-induced endoplasmic reticulum biogenesis. J Biol Chem 282:7024–7034.

Storer M, Mas A, Robert-Moreno A, Pecoraro M, Ortells MC, Di Giacomo V, Yosef R, Pilpel

N, Krizhanovsky V, Sharpe J, and Keyes WM (2013) Senescence Is a Developmental Mechanism that Contributes to Embryonic Growth and Patterning. *Cell* **155**:1119–1130.

- Sun Y, Coppe JP, and Lam EWF (2018) Cellular Senescence: The Sought or the Unwanted? Trends Mol Med 24:871–885.
- Syed DN, Adhami VM, Khan MI, and Mukhtar H (2013) Inhibition of Akt/mTOR Signaling by the Dietary Flavonoid Fisetin. *Anticancer Agents Med Chem* **13**:995–1001.
- Takahashi A, Imai Y, Yamakoshi K, Kuninaka S, Ohtani N, Yoshimoto S, Hori S, Tachibana M, Anderton E, Takeuchi T, Shinkai Y, Peters G, Saya H, and Hara E (2012) DNA Damage Signaling Triggers Degradation of Histone Methyltransferases through APC/C-Cdh1 in Senescent Cells. *Mol Cell* 45:123–131.
- Takahashi A, Ohtani N, Yamakoshi K, Iida SI, Tahara H, Nakayama K, Nakayama KI, Ide T, Saya H, and Hara E (2006) Mitogenic signalling and the p16(INK4a)-Rb pathway cooperate to enforce irreversible cellular senescence. *Nat Cell Biol* 8:1291-U63.
- Tasdemir N, Banito A, Roe JS, Alonso-Curbelo D, Camiolo M, Tschaharganeh DF, Huang CH, Aksoy O, Bolden JE, Chen CC, Fennell M, Thapar V, Chicas A, Vakoc CR, and Lowe SW (2016) BRD4 connects enhancer remodeling to senescence immune surveillance. *Cancer Discov* 6:612, NIH Public Access.
- Terman A, and Brunk UT (2004) Lipofuscin. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 36:1400-1404.
- Thadathil N, Selvarani R, Mohammed S, Nicklas EH, Tran AL, Kamal M, Luo W, Brown JL, Lawrence MM, Borowik AK, Miller BF, Remmen H Van, Richardson A, and Deepa SS (2022) Senolytic treatment reduces cell senescence and necroptosis in Sod1 knockout mice that is associated with reduced inflammation and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Aging Cell* 21, Wiley-Blackwell.
- Tietze LE, von Hof JM, Muller M, Krewer B, and Schuberth I (2010) Glycosidic Prodrugs of Highly Potent Bifunctional Duocarmycin Derivatives for Selective Treatment of Cancer. Angew Chemie-International Ed 49:7336–7339.
- Toussaint O, Dumont P, Remacle J, Dierick JF, Pascal T, Frippiat C, Magalhaes JP, Zdanov S, and Chainiaux F (2002) Stress-induced premature senescence or stress-induced

senescence-like phenotype: one in vivo reality, two possible definitions?, ScientificWorldJournal.

- Tran D, Bergholz J, Zhang HB, He HB, Wang Y, Zhang YJ, Li QT, Kirkland JL, and Xiao ZX (2014) Insulin-like growth factor-1 regulates the SIRT1-p53 pathway in cellular senescence. Aging Cell 13:669–678.
- Triana-Martinez F, Picallos-Rabina P, Da Silva-Alvarez S, Pietrocola F, Llanos S, Rodilla V,
  Soprano E, Pedrosa P, Ferreiros A, Barradas M, Hernandez-Gonzalez F, Lalinde M, Prats
  N, Bernado C, Gonzalez P, Gomez M, Ikonomopoulou MP, Fernandez-Marcos PJ, Garcia-Caballero T, del Pino P, Arribas J, Vidal A, Gonzalez-Barcia M, Serrano M, Loza MI,
  Dominguez E, and Collado M (2019) Identification and characterization of Cardiac
  Glycosides as senolytic compounds. *Nat Commun* 10.
- Tripathi SK, and Biswal BK (2020) Piperlongumine, a potent anticancer phytotherapeutic: Perspectives on contemporary status and future possibilities as an anticancer agent. *Pharmacol Res* 156:104772, Academic Press.
- Tripathi U, Misra A, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2021) Impact of Senescent Cell Subtypes on Tissue Dysfunction and Repair: Importance and Research Questions. *Mech Ageing Dev* 198:111548, Elsevier.
- Tse C, Shoemaker AR, Adickes J, Anderson MG, Chen J, Jin S, Johnson EF, Marsh KC, Mitten MJ, Nimmer P, Roberts L, Tahir SK, Xiao Y, Yang X, Zhang H, Fesik S, Rosenberg SH, and Elmore SW (2008) ABT-263: A Potent and Orally Bioavailable Bcl-2 Family Inhibitor., doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-5836.
- Tulsian R, Velingkaar N, and Kondratov R (2018) Caloric restriction effects on liver mTOR signaling are time-of-day dependent. *Aging-Us* **10**:1640–1648.
- Turinetto V, and Giachino C (2015) Multiple facets of histone variant H2AX: a DNA doublestrand-break marker with several biological functions. *Nucleic Acids Res* **43**:2489–2498.
- Turner KJ, Vasu V, and Griffin DK (2019) Telomere Biology and Human Phenotype. *Cells* **8**:19.

Udono M, Fujii K, Harada G, Tsuzuki Y, Kadooka K, Zhang PB, Fujii H, Amano M, Nishimura

SI, Tashiro K, Kuhara S, and Katakura Y (2015) Impaired ATP6V0A2 expression contributes to Golgi dispersion and glycosylation changes in senescent cells. *Sci Rep* **5**.

- Udroiu I, Marinaccio J, and Sgura A (2019) Epigallocatechin-3-gallate induces telomere shortening and clastogenic damage in glioblastoma cells. *Environ Mol Mutagen* **60**:683–692.
- Urbanelli L, Buratta S, Sagini K, Tancini B, and Emiliani C (2016) Extracellular Vesicles as New Players in Cellular Senescence. *Int J Mol Sci* **17**:13.

van Deursen JM (2014) The role of senescent cells in ageing. Nature 509:439-446.

- van Meer G, Voelker DR, and Feigenson GW (2008) Membrane lipids: where they are and how they behave. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **9**:112–124.
- Verstovsek S, Mesa RA, Gotlib J, Levy RS, Gupta V, DiPersio JF, Catalano J V, Deininger M, Miller C, Silver RT, Talpaz M, Winton EF, Harvey JH, Arcasoy MO, Hexner E, Lyons RM, Paquette R, Raza A, Vaddi K, Erickson-Viitanen S, Koumenis IL, Sun W, Sandor V, and Kantarjian HM (2012) A Double-Blind, Placebo-Controlled Trial of Ruxolitinib for Myelofibrosis. *N Engl J Med* 366:799–807.
- Vézina C, and Kudelski A (1975) Rapamycin (AY-22,989), a new antifungal antibiotic. I. taxonomy of the producing streptomycete and isolation of the active principle. J Antibiot (Tokyo) 28:721–726, JAPAN ANTIBIOTICS RESEARCH ASSOCIATION.
- Volonte D, Liu Z, Musille PM, Stoppani E, Wakabayashi N, Di YP, Lisanti MP, Kensler TW, and Galbiati F (2013) Inhibition of nuclear factor-erythroid 2-related factor (Nrf2) by caveolin-1 promotes stress-induced premature senescence. *Mol Biol Cell* 24:1852–1862.
- Von Zglinicki T, Wan T, and Miwa S (2021) Senescence in Post-Mitotic Cells: A Driver of Aging? *Antioxid Redox Signal* **34**:308, Mary Ann Liebert, Inc.
- Wakita M, Takahashi A, Sano O, Loo TM, Imai Y, Narukawa M, Iwata H, Matsudaira T, Kawamoto S, Ohtani N, Yoshimori T, and Hara E (2020) A BET family protein degrader provokes senolysis by targeting NHEJ and autophagy in senescent cells. *Nat Commun* 11, Nature Publishing Group.

Wang CF, Jurk D, Maddick M, Nelson G, Martin-Ruiz C, and von Zglinicki T (2009) DNA

damage response and cellular senescence in tissues of aging mice. Aging Cell 8:311–323.

- Wang E (1995) SENESCENT HUMAN FIBROBLASTS RESIST PROGRAMMED CELL-DEATH, AND FAILURE TO SUPPRESS BCL2 IS INVOLVED. *Cancer Res* 55:2284– 2292.
- Wang E, and Gundersen D (1984) INCREASED ORGANIZATION OF CYTOSKELETON ACCOMPANYING THE AGING OF HUMAN-FIBROBLASTS INVITRO. *Exp Cell Res* **154**:191–202.
- Wang L, Yang RL, Zhao LP, Zhang XW, Xu TM, and Cui MH (2019) Basing on uPAR-binding fragment to design chimeric antigen receptors triggers antitumor efficacy against uPAR expressing ovarian cancer cells. *Biomed Pharmacother* 117.
- Wang R, Yu Z, Sunchu B, Shoaf J, Dang I, Zhao S, Caples K, Bradley L, Beaver LM, Ho E, Lohr C V, and Perez VI (2017) Rapamycin inhibits the secretory phenotype of senescent cells by a Nrf2-independent mechanism. *Aging Cell* 16:564–574.
- Wang XY, Simpson ER, and Brown KA (2015) p53: Protection against Tumor Growth beyond Effects on Cell Cycle and Apoptosis. *Cancer Res* **75**:5001–5007.
- Wang YY, Chang JH, Liu XG, Zhang X, Zhang SP, Zhou DH, and Zheng GR (2016) Discovery of piperlongumine as a potential novel lead for the development of senolytic agents. *Aging-Us* 8:2915–2926.
- Weichhart T (2018) mTOR as Regulator of Lifespan, Aging, and Cellular Senescence: A Mini-Review. *Gerontology* **64**:127–134.
- Westermann B (2012) Bioenergetic role of mitochondrial fusion and fission, in *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta Bioenergetics* pp 1833–1838, Elsevier.
- Wiley CD, Flynn JM, Morrissey C, Lebofsky R, Shuga J, Dong X, Unger MA, Vijg J, Melov S, and Campisi J (2017) Analysis of individual cells identifies cell-to-cell variability following induction of cellular senescence. *Aging Cell* 16:1043–1050.
- Wiley CD, Velarde MC, Lecot P, Liu S, Sarnoski EA, Freund A, Shirakawa K, Lim HW, Davis SS, Ramanathan A, Gerencser AA, Verdin E, and Campisi J (2016) Mitochondrial Dysfunction Induces Senescence with a Distinct Secretory Phenotype. *Cell Metab* 23:303–

314.

- Xiao YY, Zhang YY, and Xiao F (2020) Comparison of several commonly used detection indicators of cell senescence. *Drug Chem Toxicol* **43**:213–218.
- Xiao YZ, Yang M, Xiao Y, Guo Q, Huang Y, Li CJ, Cai DS, and Luo XH (2020) Reducing Hypothalamic Stem Cell Senescence Protects against Aging-Associated Physiological Decline. *Cell Metab* 31:534-+.
- Xin SH, Tan Lin, Cao X, Yu JT, and Tan Lan (2018) Clearance of Amyloid Beta and Tau in Alzheimer's Disease: from Mechanisms to Therapy. *Neurotox Res* **34**:733–748, Neurotox Res.
- Xu M, Palmer AK, Ding H, Weivoda MM, Pirtskhalava T, White TA, Sepe A, Johnson KO, Stout MB, Giorgadze N, Jensen MD, LeBrasseur NK, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2015)
   Targeting senescent cells enhances adipogenesis and metabolic function in old age. *Elife* 4:20.
- Xu M, Pirtskhalava T, Farr JN, Weigand BM, Palmer AK, Weivoda MM, Inman CL, Ogrodnik MB, Hachfeld CM, Fraser DG, Onken JL, Johnson KO, Verzosa GC, Langhi LGP, Weigl M, Giorgadze N, LeBrasseur NK, Miller JD, Jurk D, Singh RJ, Allison DB, Ejima K, Hubbard GB, Ikeno Y, Cubro H, Garovic VD, Hou XN, Weroha SJ, Robbins PD, Niedernhofer LJ, Khosla S, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2018) Senolytics improve physical function and increase lifespan in old age. *Nat Med* 24:1246-+.
- Xu M, Tchkonia T, Ding HS, Ogrodnik M, Lubbers ER, Pirtskhalava T, White TA, Johnson KO, Stout MB, Mezera V, Giorgadze N, Jensen MD, LeBrasseur NK, and Kirkland JL (2015) JAK inhibition alleviates the cellular senescence-associated secretory phenotype and frailty in old age. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 112:E6301–E6310.
- Xu W, Zhao T, Chen H, Huang N, Gong H, Zhang J, Yang Y, Li T, Zhang G, Gong C, Yang M, and Xiao H (2022) Pan-mTOR inhibitors sensitize the senolytic activity of navitoclax via mTORC2 inhibition-mediated apoptotic signaling. *Biochem Pharmacol* 200:115045, Elsevier.
- Xue W, Zender L, Miething C, Dickins RA, Hernando E, Krizhanovsky V, Cordon-Cardo C,

and Lowe SW (2007) Senescence and tumour clearance is triggered by p53 restoration in murine liver carcinomas. *Nature* **445**:656–660.

- Yamazaki Y, Imura A, Urakawa I, Shimada T, Murakami J, Aono Y, Hasegawa H, Yamashita T, Nakatani K, Saito Y, Okamoto N, Kurumatani N, Namba N, Kitaoka T, Ozono K, Sakai T, Hataya H, Ichikawa S, Imel EA, Econs MJ, and Nabeshima YI (2010) Establishment of sandwich ELISA for soluble alpha-Klotho measurement: Age-dependent change of soluble alpha-Klotho levels in healthy subjects. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 398:513, NIH Public Access.
- Yang DS, Stavrides P, Mohan PS, Kaushik S, Kumar A, Ohno M, Schmidt SD, Wesson D,
  Bandyopadhyay U, Jiang Y, Pawlik M, Peterhoff CM, Yang AJ, Wilson DA, St George-Hyslop P, Westaway D, Mathews PM, Levy E, Cuervo AM, and Nixon RA (2011)
  Reversal of autophagy dysfunction in the TgCRND8 mouse model of Alzheimer's disease ameliorates amyloid pathologies and memory deficits. *Brain* 134:258, Oxford University Press.
- Yang H, Chen C, Chen H, Duan XJ, Li J, Zhou Y, Zeng WN, and Yang L (2020) Navitoclax (ABT263) reduces inflammation and promotes chondrogenic phenotype by clearing senescent osteoarthritic chondrocytes in osteoarthritis. *Aging-Us* 12:12750–12770.
- Yang L, Licastro D, Cava E, Veronese N, Spelta F, Rizza W, Bertozzi B, Villareal DT, Hotamisligil GS, Holloszy JO, and Fontana L (2016) Long-Term Calorie Restriction Enhances Cellular Quality-Control Processes in Human Skeletal Muscle. *Cell Rep* 14:422– 428.
- Yang SH, Chang SY, Yin L, Tu Y, Hu Y, Yoshinaga Y, de Jong PJ, Fong LG, and Young SG (2011) An absence of both lamin B1 and lamin B2 in keratinocytes has no effect on cell proliferation or the development of skin and hair. *Hum Mol Genet* 20:3537, Oxford University Press.
- Yosef R, Pilpel N, Tokarsky-Amiel R, Biran A, Ovadya Y, Cohen S, Vadai E, Dassa L, Shahar E, Condiotti R, Ben-Porath I, and Krizhanovsky V (2016) Directed elimination of senescent cells by inhibition of BCL-W and BCL-XL. *Nat Commun* 7.

- Yousefzadeh MJ, Zhu Y, McGowan SJ, Angelini L, Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Xu M, Ling YY,
  Melos KI, Pirtskhalava T, Inman CL, McGuckian C, Wade EA, Kato JI, Grassi D,
  Wentwort M, Burd CE, Arriaga EA, Ladiges WL, Tchkonia T, Kirkland JL, Robbins PD,
  and Niedernhofer LJ (2018) Fisetin is a senotherapeutic that extends health and lifespan. *Ebiomedicine* 36:18–28.
- Yuan LF, Alexander PB, and Wang XF (2020) Cellular senescence: from anti-cancer weapon to anti-aging target. *Sci China-Life Sci* 63:332–342.
- Zeng CY, Yang TT, Zhou HJ, Zhao Y, Kuang X, Duan W, and Du JR (2019) Lentiviral vectormediated overexpression of Klotho in the brain improves Alzheimer's disease-like pathology and cognitive deficits in mice. *Neurobiol Aging* **78**:18–28, Neurobiol Aging.
- Zhang HL, Kim JK, Edwards CA, Xu ZH, Taichman R, and Wang CY (2005) Clusterin inhibits apoptosis by interacting with activated Bax. *Nat Cell Biol* **7**:909-U69.
- Zhang PS, Kishimoto Y, Grammatikakis I, Gottimukkala K, Cutler RG, Zhang SL, Abdelmohsen K, Bohr VA, Sen JM, Gorospe M, and Mattson MP (2019) Senolytic therapy alleviates A beta-associated oligodendrocyte progenitor cell senescence and cognitive deficits in an Alzheimer's disease model. *Nat Neurosci* 22:719-+.
- Zhang RG, and Adams PD (2007) Heterochromatin and its relationship to cell senescence and cancer therapy. *Cell Cycle* **6**:784–789.
- Zhang RG, Chen W, and Adams PD (2007) Molecular dissection of formation of senescenceassociated heterochromatin foci. *Mol Cell Biol* 27:2343–2358.
- Zhang YJ, Zhang YY, Xiao YY, Zhong CG, and Xiao F (2019) Expression of Clusterin suppresses Cr(VI)-induced premature senescence through activation of PI3K/AKT pathway. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf* 183.
- Zheng Y, Hu CJ, Zhuo RH, Lei YS, Han NN, and He L (2014) Inhibition of autophagy alleviates the senescent State of rat mesenchymal stem cells during long-term culture. *Mol Med Rep* 10:3003–3008.
- Zhou D, Borsa M, and Simon AK (2021) Hallmarks and detection techniques of cellular senescence and cellular ageing in immune cells. *Aging Cell* e13316.

- Zhou HJ, Li H, Shi MQ, Mao XN, Liu DL, Chang YR, Gan YM, Kuang X, and Du JR (2018) Protective effect of Klotho against ischemic brain injury is associated with inhibition of RIG-I/NF-κB signaling. *Front Pharmacol* **8**, Frontiers Media S.A.
- Zhou H, Pu S, Zhou Houfeng, and Guo Y (2021) Klotho as Potential Autophagy Regulator and Therapeutic Target. *Front Pharmacol* **12**, Frontiers Media SA.
- Zhou JM, Chen XH, Gilvary DL, Tejera MM, Eksioglu EA, Wei S, and Djeu JY (2015) HMGB1 induction of clusterin creates a chemoresistant niche in human prostate tumor cells. Sci Rep 5.
- Zhu BQ, Gong YY, Yan GL, Wang D, Wang QJ, Qiao Y, Hou JT, Liu B, and Tang CC (2017) Atorvastatin treatment modulates p16 promoter methylation to regulate p16 expression. *Febs J* 284:1868–1881.
- Zhu MS, Meng P, Ling X, and Zhou LL (2020) Advancements in therapeutic drugs targeting of senescence. *Ther Adv Chronic Dis* **11**.
- Zhu Y, Doornebal EJ, Pirtskhalava T, Giorgadze N, Wentworth M, Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Niedernhofer LJ, Robbins PD, Tchkonia T, and Kirkland JL (2017) New agents that target senescent cells: the flavone, fisetin, and the BCL-X-L inhibitors, A1331852 and A1155463. Aging-Us 9:955–963.
- Zhu Y, Tchkonia T, Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Dai HMM, Ling YYY, Stout MB, Pirtskhalava T, Giorgadze N, Johnson KO, Giles CB, Wren JD, Niedernhofer LJ, Robbins PD, and Kirkland JL (2016) Identification of a novel senolytic agent, navitoclax, targeting the Bcl-2 family of anti-apoptotic factors. *Aging Cell* 15:428–435.

Zuidema A, Wang W, and Sonnenberg A (2020) Crosstalk between Cell Adhesion Complexes

Zhu Y, Tchkonia T, Pirtskhalava T, Gower AC, Ding HS, Giorgadze N, Palmer AK, Ikeno Y, Hubbard GB, Lenburg M, O'Hara SP, LaRusso NF, Miller JD, Roos CM, Verzosa GC, LeBrasseur NK, Wren JD, Farr JN, Khosla S, Stout MB, McGowan SJ, Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg H, Gurkar AU, Zhao J, Colangelo D, Dorronsoro A, Ling YY, Barghouthy AS, Navarro DC, Sano T, Robbins PD, Niedernhofer LJ, and Kirkland JL (2015) The Achilles' heel of senescent cells: from transcriptome to senolytic drugs. *Aging Cell* 14:644–658.

in Regulation of Mechanotransduction. Bioessays 42.

#### Footnotes

#### Funding

This work was financed by the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF), through the Centro 2020 Regional Operational Programme projects CENTRO-01-0145-FEDER-000012 (HealthyAging 2020), CENTRO-01-0246-FEDER-000010 (MIA-Portugal), and COMPETE 2020 – Operational Programme for Competitiveness and Internationalisation; European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme (grant agreement N .º 857524); FCT – Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia, under project[s] POCI-01-0145-FEDER-030167 (NiNjA), UIDB/04539/2020, LA/P/0058/2020, FCT Investigator Programme (IF/00825/2015).

Célia Alexandra Aveleira

Multidisciplinary Institute of Ageing (MIA-Portugal)

University of Coimbra

Rua Larga

Faculdade de Medicina, Pólo I, 3º andar

3004-504 Coimbra

PORTUGAL

Telephone: +351 918731966

e-mail: celia.aveleira@uc.pt

Cláudia Cavadas

CNC - Center for Neuroscience and Cell Biology

University of Coimbra

Rua Larga

Faculdade de Medicina, Pólo I, 1º andar

3004-504 Coimbra

PORTUGAL

Telephone: +351 963928766

e-mail: ccavadas@uc.pt

### **Conflict-of-interest statement**

No author has an actual or perceived conflict of interest with the contents of this article.

### Tables

 Table 1- Summary of the Cellular Senescence Biomarkers currently used. 1. Examples of the presence of the Biomarker in different cells/cell types upon Senescence (Biomarker Expression); 2. Biomarker quality (Features); 3.

 Detection methodologies (Detection)

Biomarker	<b>Biomarker Expression</b>	Features	Detection
Beta-galactosidase (SA-β-gal)		High activity at pH	
(Dimri et al., 1996) (Kurz et al.,		6.0	Measurement using a
2000) (Hall et al., 2016, 2017)	Present in the majority of	Present in non-	commercial kit (β-
(Castro et al., 2003) (Sousa-Victor	senescent cells	senescent activated	Galactosidase Staining Kit)
et al., 2014)		macrophages; Not	
		present in senescent	
		geriatric satellite cells	
		(not 100% specific)	
		Exhibits low	Can be detected through RT-
<i>p16<sup>INK4a</sup></i>	Present in the majority of	expression in healthy	qPCR, western blot, single-
(Rayess et al., 2012)((Baker et al.,	senescent cells	cells; phosphorylated	cell RNA-seq, and
2016; Shimizu and Minamino,		in senescent epithelial	p16(LUC);
2019)		cells; present in non-	F - *();
2012)		senescent activated	
		macrophages (not	
		100% specific)	
Senescence-Associated Secretory			
Phenotype (SASP)			
(Hari and Acosta, 2017) (Becher	Some SASP factors are	Feature of various	ELISA assay, Western blot,
et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2017;	ubiquitous to most senescent	non-senescent cells	immunostaining & High
<i>Furue et al.</i> , 2020) ( <i>Lu et al.</i> ,	cells	(Not specific)	Content Microscopy
2006; Green, 2008; YZ Xiao et al.,	cens	(Not specific)	Analysis
			Anarysis
2020).			
Tumor suppressor genes p53/p21		Not specific since can	
& DDR markers (e.g. ATM, ATR,	Present in most cells in an	be upregulated during	RT-qPCR, western blot,
53BP1, γH2AXetc)	irreversible cell cycle arrest	other processes	single-cell RNA-seq
(Wang et al., 2015; YZ Xiao et	state	apoptosis and	- 1
al., 2020)(Turinetto and Giachino,		transient cell cycle	
2015)		arrest	
Telomere length			Measured through Southern
recomercienza			measured anough boundfil

(Kimura et al., 2010) (Lin et al.,	Cells under replicative	Not senescence	Blot or Flow cytometry &
2019) (Bradford et al., 2009; YZ	senescence	specific;	Flow-FISH
Xiao et al., 2020)		Used as a	
11110 01 011, 2020)		confirmation marker;	
		Complementary	
	With the second second second		
Proliferation markers Ki-	Highly expressed in	biomarkers,	
67;PCNA	Proliferating Cells	(Combined with high-	Immunohistochemistry
(Nagai et al., 2014; El Hasasna et		density DNA damage	
al., 2015) (Cuylen et al., 2016; YZ		foci (γH2AX))	
Xiao et al., 2020)		absence indicates cell	
		proliferation arrest	
	e.g. Senescent Glioblastoma		
Clusterin	multiforme cells or WI-38		
(Foster et al., 2019) (Zhou et al.,	fibroblasts, upregulated in many	Low-grade specificity	RT-qPCR or Western
2015) (Matos et al., 2012; Li et	metastatic cancers		Blotting
al., 2013)			
	Cells undergoing irreversible	SAHF formation and	
Senescence-associated	cell cycle arrest e.g. primary	senescence are not	SAHF punctate can be
heterochromatin foci (SAHF)	human embryonic fibroblasts	always coupled. It	observed using DAPI cell
(Narita et al., 2003; Zhang and	cell lines IMR90 and WI38 cells	may not be a suitable	staining
Adams, 2007).		biomarker for single	
		detection of	
		senescence, should be	
		combined with other	
		biomarkers such as	
		SA-β-gal	
	e.g. HeLa, normal human	Lamin B1 and LBR	
Lamin B1 & Lamin B receptor	diploid fibroblast TIG-7 cells,	potential reliable	RT-qPCR, Western Blotting,
(LBR) (Dreesen et al., 2013)	Senescent dermal fibroblasts,	cellular senescence	immunohistochemistry
(EBR) (Dreesen et al., 2013) (Freund et al., 2012)	and keratinocytes	biomarkers	initiationistochemistry
(1 reand et al., 2012)	and Keratinocytes		
		(Specificity and	
		sensitivity still in	
		question.	

 Table 2 - Summary of all reviewed senotherapeutic compounds and strategies: Classified according to

 type, target elements, and type of existing evidence that support its potential for senotherapeutic use

 (Existence of Evidence (+) Absence of Evidence ( $\emptyset$ )).

Compound(s)/ Stategy	Туре	Target	in vitro	in vivo	Clinical
Metformin	Senomorphic	AMPK, NF-κB,	+	+	Ø
(Fang et al., 2018) (Chen et al., 2016)		NRF2			
Karnewar et al., 2018)					
Rapamycin	Senomorphic	mTORC1			
(Volonte et al., 2013; Wang et al.,			+	+	ø
2017;)(Laberge et al., 2015; Weichhart,					
2018) (Herranz et al., 2015)					
Roxolitinib	Senomorphic	JAK1/2	+	+	Ø
Verstovsek et al., 2012) Xu et al., 2015a)					
(Xu, Tchkonia, et al., 2015) (Griveau et					
al., 2020)					
ABT-737	Senolytic	Bcl-2, Bcl-w & Bcl-			
Yosef et al., 2016) (Anantram and Degani,		xL	+	+	ø
2019) (Oltersdorf et al., 2005)					
Navitoclax (ABT-263)	Senolytic	Bcl-2, Bcl-w & Bcl-			
(Anantram and Degani, 2019) (Zhu et al.,		xL	+	+	ø
2016) (Chang et al., 2016) (Yang et al.,					
2020) (Childs et al., 2016)					
A1331852	Senolytic	BCL-XL			
(Y Zhu et al., 2017)			+	ø	ø
A1155463	Senolytic	BCL-XL			
(Y Zhu et al., 2017)			+	ø	Ø
Dasatinib	Senolytic	Ephrins			
(Demaria et al., 2017; Nath et al., 2018;			+	+	+
Xu et al., 2018; PS Zhang et al., 2019) Zhu					
et al., 2015) (Hickson et al.,2019)					
(Martyanov et al., 2019) Justice et al.,					
2019)					
Quercetin	Senolytic	BCL-2 protein	+	+	+
((Demaria et al., 2017; Nath et al., 2018;		family, HIF-1α, PI3-			
Xu et al., 2018; PS Zhang et al., 2019) Zhu		kinase or p21			

et al., 2015) (Kim et al., 2019) (Hickson et					
al., 2019) (Martyanov et al., 2019)(					
Justice et al., 2019)					
Fisetin	Senolytic	PI3K/AKT pathway	+	+	+
	Senorytic	FISK/AKT paulway	т	т	т
(Syed et al., 2013; Zhu et al., 2020					
(Yousefzadeh et al., 2018) (Y Zhu et al.,					
2017)					
Piperlongumine	Senolytic	PI3K/Akt	+	Ø	Ø
(Wang et al., 2016)		mTOR			
Geldanamycin	Senolytic	Hsp90			
Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017)		PI3K-Akt pathway	+	ø	Ø
17-AAG (tanespimycin)	Senolytic	Hsp90	+	Ø	Ø
Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017)		PI3K-Akt pathway			
17-DMAG (alvespimycin)	Senolytic	Hsp90	+	+	Ø
Fuhrmann-Stroissnigg et al., 2017)		PI3K-Akt pathway			
FOXO4-DRI Peptide	Senolytic		+	+	ø
(Bourgeois and Madl, 2018) (Baar et al.,		FOXO4			
2017)					
Epigallocatechin gallate		Nrf2, mTOR,	+	Ø	Ø
(Kumar et al., 2019) (Udroiu et al., 2019)		PI3K/Akt, AMPK,	·	U U	U U
(Shin et al., 2016)		Cox-2, ROS, iNOS			
	Senolytic	and NF-κB, p53,			
		Bcl-2			
uPAR-CAR T-cells	Senolytic	uPAR	+	+	Ø
(Amor et al., 2020)					
Gal encapsulation	Senolytic drug	Cells with high SA-			
(Munoz-Espin et al., 2018)	delivery system	β-gal Activity	+	+	Ø
Galactose-modified prodrugs	Senolytic	SA-β-gal	+	+	Ø
(duocarmycin derivatives)					
(Guerrero et al., 2020)					
Cardiac glycosides		Na <sup>+</sup> /K <sup>+</sup> ATPase			
(Guerrero et al., 2019; Triana-Martinez et		pump, Bcl2 proteins	+	+	Ø
al., 2019) (L'Hôte et al., 2021).		(mainly NOXA),			
	Senolytic	JNK, GSK3-ß, p38			
BET family protein degrader		non-homologous			
(BETd)(ARV825)	Senolytic	end-joining (NHEJ)	+	+	ø
	Senorytic	,	ŕ		Ø
(Wakita et al., 2020)		repair BRD4			

Gingerenone A	Senolytic	Caspase-3	+	Ø	Ø
(Moaddel etal., 2022)	Senomorphic	(predicted)			

### **Figure Legends**

Figure 1- Various mechanisms of Cellular Senescence and respective inducing stimuli. Cellular senescence can be divided into replicative senescence and non-replicative senescence. Replicative senescence (1) Is induced by the cell division-related gradual telomere erosion which leaves the chromosome ends vulnerable to stressing agents promoting the development of various senescence-related traits (Turner et al., 2019). Non-replicative senescence is triggered by various stressing elements that can emerge during aging and pathology. DNA Damage (2) which results in DDR activation can lead to cell cycle arrest through ATM or ATR kinases activation that signal p53 stabilization and subsequent p21 increased expression; this leads to Cyclin-dependent kinase 2 (CDK2) inhibition which allows Rb tumor suppressor protein (Rb) to remain attached and therefore inhibiting E2F (G1 to S phase transition inducing transcription factor); DNA damage can also promote Rb mediated E2F inhibition through p16<sup>INK4a</sup> upregulation which inhibits CDK4/6 (Rb detachment promoter) Paracrine-induced senescence (3) mediated by: paracrine SASP components secreted by nearby senescent cells which trigger specific signaling such as IL-6 that upon binding to its receptor two GP130 molecules complex lead JAK-STAT signaling pathway activation (Jones, Scheller and Rose-John 2011); Mitochondrial Dysfunction-Associated Senescence (MIDAS)): mitochondrial dysfunction originates a distinct cellular senescence type (MIDAS); Dysfunctional mitochondria display a low NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH ratio which promotes growth arrest through p53; p53 activation modulates SASP by downregulating the IL1-dependent inflammatory arm through an NF-kB-independent mechanism and promote the expression of other factors such as CCL27, TNF $\alpha$  and IL10 (Gallage and Gil, 2016; Wiley et al., 2016). Oncogene-induced Senescence (OIS) 5) works as an intrinsic suppressive mechanism through impaired tumor cell proliferation (Di Micco et al., 2006; Kuilman et al., 2010; Rufini et al., 2013); both oncogene activation and tumor suppressor repression can lead to DNA damage which can originate irreversible growth arrest through p53/p21 and p16<sup>INK4a</sup> pathways activation (Calcinotto et al., 2019). Epigenetically-induced Senescence (6) consists in the formation of senescence-associated heterochromatin foci (SAHFs) (discussed in 1.2.) specialized domains of facultative heterochromatin such as

H3k9me2/3 that result from the spatial repositioning of preexisting repressive marks to promoter sites of proliferation-inducing genes such as E2F target genes such as cyclin A (Pluquet *et al.*, 2015). Oxidative stress-induced senescence (7): generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) for example through endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress can result in DNA and mtDNA damage which can trigger DDR and MIDAS respectively. Chemotherapy-induced Senescence (8): the absence of senescence associated tumor suppressors such as p53 and Rb, in tumor cells upon being submitted to chemotherapeutic agents (Ewald *et al.*, 2010; Amaya-Montoya *et al.*, 2020); Senescent-related morphological features) Senescent cells display morphological alterations including enlarged and flat form along cytoskeleton abnormalities (Cho *et al.*, 2004). This seems to be mediated by the increased expression of the integral membrane protein caveolin-1 in senescent cells which was shown to regulate focal adhesion kinase activity and actin stress fiber formation through activation of RhoA, Rac1, and Cdc42 resulting in membrane ruffles/lamellipodia and filopodia formation (Cho *et al.*, 2004). (Created with BioRender.com).

**Figure 2-** ER stress response mechanisms. During cellular senescence, there is an accumulation of dysfunctional protein accumulation that can lead to ER stress. In response, cells activate the unfolded protein response (UPR) through the phosphorylation of 3 key proteins: I) Serine/threonine-protein kinase/endoribonuclease IRE1 (IRE1 $\alpha$ ) that upon activation leads to unconventional splicing of X-box binding protein 1 (XBP1) mRNA into XBP1s that migrates to the nucleus where it functions as a transcription factor increasing the expression of genes involved in protein quality control (QC) and several ER Stress response mechanisms II) Cyclic AMP-dependent transcription factor ATF-6 alpha (ATF6 $\alpha$ ) when activated, leaves the ER and is cleaved by two Golgi apparatus membrane proteases sphingosine-1-phosphate 1 and 2 (S1P and S2P). As a result, a 50-kDa ATF6 $\alpha$  domain is released and travels through the cytosol to the nucleus where it promotes the expression of genes involved in the protein (BiP) and even XBP1. III) PKR-like ER kinase (PERK) when activated promotes downregulation of protein synthesis through the phosphorylation of the translation

initiation factor  $eIF2\alpha$  and the upregulation of genes involved in Antioxidant (A.O.) and Amino acid (Aa) response through induction of ATF4 and BiP mRNA translation. (Created with BioRender.com).

**Figure 3**- Cellular senescence and physiological functions. 1 Wound healing: senescent fibroblast and endothelial cells secrete PDGF-AA inducing myofibroblasts differentiation; senescent hepatic stellate cells prevent excessive fibrosis, the proliferation of damaged cells, and signal the immune system to remove senescent cells. 2. cellular senescence plays a role in the formation of some embryonic structures. 3. Oncogene-induced senescence (OIS), suppresses tumor cell proliferation and development. 4. Immune cell recruitment and activation by senescent cells promote dysfunctional cell clearance. (Created with BioRender.com).





